CASE 4945: MOTION OF THE OCC TO
AMEND RULE 116 OF THE COMMISSION
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1 YR. PORTER: We will wove now to Casce 4945,
2 MR, CARR: Case 4945: In‘the matter of the hearing
3 called by the 0il Cconservation Commission on ils own motion
4 to consider the amendment of Rule 116 of the Commission Rules
5 || and Regulations to strencthen tiie requirements for notification
6 to the Commission of fire, bkreaks, leaks, spills, and
7 blowouts of crude oil, condensate, or natural or casinghead
8 | gas.
9 MR. PORTER: I would like to ask for appearances
* 10 in this case. At the present time, the Commission staff, as

11 I understand it, will be making an appearance,and testimony

12 will be presented by Mr. Nutter. Does anyone else plan to

13 present testimony in Case 49457

14 MR, HANAGAN: Peter Hanagan, appearing on behalf

15 | of the New Mexico 0Oil and Gas Association.

16 MR. MORRIS: Richard Morris, of Montgomery, Federici,
17 | Andrews, Hannahs and Morr.s, Santa Fe, appearing on behalf

18 of E1 Paso Natural Gas Company and Southern Union Gas Company.
19 || We do not intend to present evidence, Mr. Porter.

20 MR. ELLIOTT: John A. Elliott, Director of the

21 Pipeline Division, and we appear as an Intervenor. We do
22 not intend to present evidence, but we would like to ask
23 your counsel and your engineer a couple of questions.

24 MR. PORTER: Fine. Anyone else?

25 (No response)
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MR. PORTER: You may proceed, Mr. Carr,

MR. CARR: We will call Mr. Nutter,

% * * *
DANIEL NUTTER,
was called as a witness, and after being duly sworn according

to law, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. CARR:
Q Would you state your name and occupation?
A Dan Nutter, Chief Engineer for the New Mexico 0il

Conservation Commission,

Q Are you familiar with the proposed change in Rule 116?

A Yes, I am.

0 Will vou state briefly what your proposal is?

A We at present do have a Rule 116, which is a requirement

for notification of fire, breaks, leaks, spills and

blowouts. We have a new term in our nomencliature these
days that we hear quite frequently, and that is "spill"“.
So we have added the word “"spill" to the title of
the rule, and we have attempted in the rule, very
briefly, to classify breaks, leaks, and spills in either
a minor or major category, and according to whether they
are minor or major, this will determine whether
immediate notification is required or subsequent

notification.
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and that, briefly, is the intent of the rule,

The State has had a rule regarding notification of
fires, breaks, or leaks for many years prior to the
creation of the Oil Conservation Commission itself.

The State Geologist, in November, 1931, issued some
Rules and Regulations governing the production and
conservation of oil on State and patented land in New
Mexico.

Mr. J. F. Hinkle was the Commissioner then, and
Dr. Wells was the State Geologist. In my research of
the rule, this was as far back as I could find any
requirements, but at that time, the State Geologist said:
"All drillers, operators, and pipeline companies shall
notify the State Geologist of fires which occur in oil
and gas wells or tanks owned, operated, or controlled
by them; tanks struck by lightning and other fires
which destroy oil and gas, breaks or leaks in tanks or
pipelines from which oil or gas can escape, and other
serious accidents. Notification shall be by telephone
or telegraph, giving briefly the particulars, and by
letter giving more detailed accounts. Reports of
fires, breaks, or leaké in tanks or pipes or other
accidents shall specify the location of the well, tank,
or pipeliné break giving the quarter section, township,

and range."
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1 You will notice there is no limit as far as

2 requirements for the notification. Presumably, if there
3 was a little gas leak that you could just barely smell,

4 cr if you dropped a teacup of oil, it would require

5 notification by telephone or telegraph. That was in 1931.
6 After the creation of the Commission in 1935, certain
7 rules were adopted on August 12th of that year, and they
8 pretty much adopted the same rule the State Geologist

9 had adopted back in 1931, except they did put minimum

10 requiremenﬁs for the reporting of oil being lost at

11 100 barrels, and that rule has endured through the years.
12 The present rule is pretty much the same as was

13 originally adopted in 1935.

14 Now, the entire picture as far as oil leaks and

15 spills and pipeline breaks has changed, and a lot more

16 people seem to be interested in spills and leaks now

17 than were interested in 1935, There is some concern

18 that maybe 100 barrelé is too great an amount-- or 99

19 barrels would be too great an amount to be lost without
20 being reported.

21 So we are trying to simply up-date this rule and

22 classify these things according to major and minor and

23 required notificatiocn.

24 We have had some spills in the last year or so
25 that have attracted considerable attention, in which
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the amount was less than 100 barrels, and there has
been a great deal of criticism direc’ .d toward the
Commission for not having a rule that requires that
these be reported to us so that something can be done,
or action taken, before this spill obtains so much
publicity.

So T think that one thing we are trying to do here,
I will go through the thing very briefly, I don't want
to read it all, but first of all, we do require that
all persons operating or controlling any 0il or gas
well, or any drilling well, or any pipeline through which
crude oil, condensate, or casinghead or natural gas
is gathered, piped, or transported.

Now, we have included field flow-lines. and lead-
lines, but we are not including natural gas distributicn
systems. We feel the Commission does not have jurisdiction
at all over natural gas distribution systems. I believe
the Public Service Commission or the Pipeline Division
of the Corporation Commission has some jurisdiction
over those. But we do have jurisdiction over receiving
tanks, holding tanks, storage tanks, or receiving and

storage receptacles into which crude oil, condensate,

or casinghead or natural gas is produced, received, or

stored.

The persons operating these systems shall notify
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1 the Commission of any fire, break, leak, spill, or

2 blowout in accordance with the certain provisions.

3 The first provision in notifying the Commission

4 shall be made immediately in all well blowouts and/or

5 fires shall be "immediate notification”.

6 The second category is "major" pipe line breaks.

7 Immediate notification is required, and a"major pipe

8 line break® is considered to be one in which 25 or more
9 barrels of crude oil or condensate is spilled, none of
10 which reaches a watercourse or enters a stream or lake.
11 Pipe line breaks in which one or more barrels of crude
12 0il or condensate does reach a watercourse or enters

13 a stream or lake, and pipe line breaks with spills of

14 any magnitude which may with reasonable probability

15 endanger human health, or property, shall be “"immediate
16 notification" regardless of the time of day.

17 We have a category of "minor" pipe line breaks,

18 in which less than 25 barrels of‘oil is spilled, and

19 there is no chance of reaching any water, and of course,
20 the presumption always is there would be no endangerment
21 to human health or property. In this case, subsequent
22 notification would be required.

23 l I think at this point, I should describe what
24 immediate notificatior is and what subsequent notification
25 is.
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"Iramediate notification" shall be either in person
or by telephone to the District Office of the Commission
district in which the incident occurs, or if the
incident occurs after normal business hours, to the
District Supervisor, the 0il and Gas Inspector, or the
Deputy 0Oil and Gas Inspector. A complete written report
of the incident shall be submitted to the District Office
and the Santa Fe Office of the Commission within
forty—-eight hours after the incident.

"Subsequent notification" shall be a written repcrt
of the incident, and shall be submitted to the District
Office of the Commission district in which the incident
occurred and to the Santa Fe Office of the Commission
within five days after £he incident,

We have gotten into gas line breaks in this rule,
and the numbers in here are strictly arbitrary numbers.
There is no rhyme nor reason for any volumes being
selected, but we feel that if 1,000 or more MCF of
natural or casinghead gas has escaped, or in which gas
is escaping. at the rate of 25 or more MCF per day,

and gas pipe line breaks with a loss of any magnitude

which may with reasonable probability endanger human
health, or property, shall be "immediate notification”.
Gas line breaks of lesser volumes would be subsequent

notification.
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Gas leaks: if any gas well or gas pipe line or
gas storage facility not a part of a gas distribution
system has leaked or is leaking natural or casinghead
gas to the atmosphere at the rate of 25 MCF or more
per day or at any lesser rate which may with reasonable
probability endanger human health, or property,
notification shall be "immediate notification".
Notification of gas leaks not falling into one of the
above categories shall be "“subseguent notification".

Tank fires: notification of fires in tanks or other

receptacles caused by lightning or any other cause, if
the loss is, orxr it appears that the loss will be, 25 or
more barrels of c¢rude o0il or condensate, or fires which
may with reasonable probability endanger human health,
or property, shall be "immediate notification". 1If
the loss is, or it appears that the loss will be, less
than 25 barrels, notification shall be "subsegquent
notification”.

If any tank or other receptacle runs over, or leaks,
or if any pipe line leaks, or if any other spill of
crude o0il or condensate occurs from any other source,

and the spill is 25 barrels or more, none of which
reaches a watercourse or enters a stream or lake, or if
one or more barrels does reach a watercourse or enters

a stream or a lake, or if the spill is of any magnitude
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which may with reasonable probability endanger human

health, or property, notification shall be "immediate

notification". 1If the spill is five barrels or more
bat less than 25 barrels none of which reaches a
watercourse or enters a stream or lake, notification
shall be "subsequent notification".

The content of notification when this written
report is filed, either as subsequent notification cor
as follow-up to immediate notification, would give full
details of the fire, break, leak, spill, or blowout,
and it will identify the location of the incident and
also describe the measures that are being taken to
remedy the situation.

We then go on to define watercourse as being any
depression, gully, draw,-stream bed, wash, arroyo, or
natural or man-made channel through which water flows
or has flowed. It is amazing how some of these washes
and arroyos can contribute to big problems if there
are any volumes c¢f water in these watercourses or
arroyos. For that reason, the content of notification
always would give the general conditions prevailing in
the area including precipitation, temperature, and soil
conditions. That's why this is in here.

i can cite one instance where some oil was spilled

which was on ground that looked like there was no
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problem at ali, but some precipitation came along and
this area that was covered with oil was suddenly flushed

clean of the oil by the weather conditions, the

precipitation, and a rather sizeable volume of oil was
carried into a watercourse.

Q Is the proposed change in the rule prepared in the

form of an exilbil?

A Yes. It is identified as Exhibit A in Case 4945,

Q Was the exhibit prepared by you?

A Yes, sir.

Q In your opinion, would the adoption of the proposed

change prevent waste and prcotect correlative rights?
A The adoption of the proposed change wouldn't violate
correlative rights, and it may prevent waste, yes.
Q Do you have anything further to add to your testimony?
A No, sir.
MR. CARR: I will offer at this time 0il Conservation
Commissicn Exhibit A.
MR. PORTER: Exhibit A will be admitted without

objection.

(Whereupon 0il Conservation Commission Staff Exhibit
A was admitted in evidence.)

MR. CAER: I have no further questions at this time.

MR. PORTER: Does anyone have any gquestions?

MR. McGRATH: I don't have any questions, but I
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1 || do have a suggestion.
2 MR. PORTER: We will listen to your suggestior in
3l a few moments, but first, does anyone have any gquestions?
4 MR. ELLIOTYT: Yes,
5 * ® ® *
6 CROSS EXAMINATION
7 || BY MR. ELLIOTT:
81 Q Mr. Nutter, in drawing up your proposed rule here were
9 the provisions of 195.52 of the Code of Federal Regulations
10 taken into consideration, and were the provisions of
11 191.5, which deal with telephonic notification in the
12 case of gas pipe line breaks, taken into consideration?
134 A No, none of those were. We are not attempting here to
14 outline any specifications for construction or testing
15 of lines, and as far as notification under Federal
16 guidelines is concerned, that is a separate matter
17‘ entirely.
181 Q These are specific sections referring to the requirement
19 of telephonic notification, they are not reguirements
20 of construction, sir. We submit to the Commission that
21h in the interest of uniformity of regulations that where
22 these regulations concern pipe lines, we cover both
23 transmission and distribution and gatherings if it occurs
24 within a municipality with our regulations, and these
25 regulations apply, and we respectfully submit that in
§
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1 this instance, the Commission could consider uniformity
2 of regulations, which would make it much simpler for

3 the operator.

4 MR, PORTER: Thank you, Mr. Elliott. I think that

5 pexrhaps the point Mr. Elliott has made is well taken, and it
6 might be well to acgquaint ourselives with the regulations he
7 is talking about.

8 THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, I might also point out

9 that the Environmental Improvement Agency is installing a

10 hot line which would be open twenty-four hours a day so that
11 you can notify the Environmental Tmprovement Agency of any
12 spill or leak.

13 " MR. PORTER: Does anyone else have any questions

14 of the witness?

15 (No response)

16 MR. PORTER: Mr. McGrath, would you like to make
17W your suggestion, and maybe Mr. Nutter would like to respond.
18 MR. McGRATH: In your "immediate notification” and
19 "subsequent notification", you say forty-eight hours or five
20 days after the incident. I think that that should be after
21 the discovery of the incident, because we have, in the Four

22 Corners area, incidents which have gone undiscovered until

23 maybe two months after they happened. But this says "after

24 the incident".

o5 J THE WITNESS: You have a good point, Mr. McGrath.
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MR. PORTER: Does anyone else have any questions

of Mr. Nutter?

(No response)
MR. PORTER: Mr. hutter may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. PORTER: Mr. Hanagan, I believe you indicated

that you would like to present some testimony?

ten-minute recess before I do s0?
MR. PORTER: Yes, we will take a ten-minute break.
(Whereupon a recess was taken.)

(Hearing continues.)

MR. PORTER: The hearing will come to order, please.
Mr. Hanagan, did you decide as to whether you will present
testimony?.

MR. HANAGAN: Yes, I will.

* * * *

PETER HANAGAN,

appeared as a witness, and after being duly sworn according
to law, testified as follows:
MR. PORTER: You may proceed, Mr. Hanagan, to give
us your impressions of the proposed rule, and whatever
suggestions that you have as far as amendments or modifications

and so forth are concerned.

MR. HANAGAN: Yes, sir. My name is Peter Hanagan,
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1 and I am with the New Mexico 0il and Gas Association.

2 The Oil and Gas Association is well aware that the

3 Commission exercises reason and good sense in interpreting

4 its rules. However, in order to clarify, to avoid

5 misunderstanding, and to forestall unreasonable interpretation
6 by others, we submit the following sugcested changes to Rule

7 116 as proposed.

8 We recommend that the language of the first paragraph
g |l of Rule 116 be rearranged to read as follows:

= 10 The Commission shall be notified, in accordance

11 with the provisions set forth below, by person operating

12 or controlling any oil or gas well, or any drilling well, or

13 any pipe line through which crude o0il, condensate, or casinghead
14 or natural gas 1is gathered, piped, or transported (including

15 field flow-lines and lead-lines but not including natural

16 gas distribution systems), or any receiving tank, holding

17 tank, or storage tank, or receiving and storage receptacle

18 into which crude o0il, condensate, or casinghead or natural

19 gas 1is produced, received, or stored, and from which occurs

20 a fire, break, leak, spill, or blowout.
21 The rearranged language makes it clearer that the

22 duty to notify applies only to persons operating or

23 controlling the facilities specified and only upon occurrence
24 of a fire, break, leak, spill, or blowout from facilities ;
25 under his operation or control. |

G -
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With respect to "2. Major pipe lines"--

MR. PORTER: Mr. Hanagan, before you proceed to
Number Two, I would like to clarify one point in your opening
paragraph. Your parenthetical statement: "but not including
natural gas distribution systems", the reason for that is,
i suppose, that that is under the jurisdiction of the Public
Service Cormission; is that right?

MR.HANAGAN: Yes, we agree with Mr. Nutter on that
point.

MR. PORTER: All right, you may proceed.

MR. HANAGAN: With respect to "2. Major pipe lines®

and "3. Minor pipe line breaks", we recommend substitution

of the following language:

~

Z. "Major" breaks, spills or leaks. Notification
of breaks, spills or leaks in which 25 or more barrels of
crude oil or condensate result none of which r=ach a watercourse
or enter a stream or lake; breaks, spills or leaks in which
one or more barrels of crude o0il or condensate dces reach
a watercourse or enters a stream cr lake, and breaks, spills
or leaks of any magnitude which may with reasonable probability
endanger human health or result in substantial damage to
property, shall be "immediate notification" described below.

3. "Minor" breaks, spills or leaks. Our proposal
woula be for minor breaks, spills or leaks, notification of

breaks, spills or leaks in which five barrels or more but
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less than 25 barrels of crude oil or condensate result none
of which reach a watercourse or enter a siream or lake shall
be "subsequent notification" described below.

This proposed language eliminates the difficulty
of having to distinguish bétween the terms "breaks", "spills"”
and "leaks" now contained in the proposed regulation. Our
language would treat all such occurrences alike. It also
eliminates the need for paragraph seven entitled "Overflows,
leaks or spills" by combining matters there covered into
paragraphs 2. and 3.

Our proposed language also would require no
notification for minor pipe line breaks of less than 5 barrels.
This brings pipe line breaks into line with the Commission's
proposals for leaks and spills presently covered in paragraph 7.

In our proposed paragraphs 2, and 3. (and as it
appears elsewhere in the proposed amendments), we recommend
that the phrase "or property" be changed to read "or result
in substantial damagé to property". It is unlikely that
most breaks, spills or leaks will damage-- Pardon me! 1It's
likely that most breaks, spills or leaks will damage
property to some extent. We believe it is the Commission's
intent that the notification requirements apply only to
breaks, spills or leaks resulting in substantial damage to
property.

With respect to paragraph 4. "Gas line breaks" and
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1 5. "Gas leaks", we recormend the following substitution:

2 Gas line breaks or gas leaks., wWotification of gas

3 || pipe line breaks or gas leaks in which natural or casinghead
4 || gas has escaped, which may with reasonable probability

5 || endanger health or result in substantial damage to property
6 || shall be "immediate notification" described below.

7 If paragraphs 4. and 5. as proposed by the

8 Commission are adopted, the operator will be hard put to

g || determine the volume flow rate escaping from the leaks or

10 {| breaks. In most cases it would be extremely difficult, if

11 | not impossible, to determine the rate from a leak or break
12 || in a gathering system. First, in discovering the leak or

13 || break, the operator would shut in the system as scon as

14 ]| possible without measuring the rate. Second, if the system
15 | does not have a measuring device on the line, the operator

16 || would not have any method for measuring the volume. Third,
17 [| it would be impossible to measure flow rates from leaks.

18 || The rule would therefore be unenforceable, we believe.
‘ 19 The rates stated in paragraphs 4. and 5. of the
20 || Commission's proposals should be eliminated for the reason

21 that reporting should be based on the effects of the breaks

22 || or leaks on the environment. If any volume of gas escapes

{ 23 and endangers health or results in substantial property

24 damage, it should be "immediate notification"™. On the other

25 hand, if the leak or break is not located where health is

7
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endangered or property damaged, it should not have to be

reported. Health or property consideration should be the
controlling factors for reporting, not designated voliume

flow rates.

With respect to paragraph 6. entitled "Tank fires™,
we recommend that it be amended to add "or result in
substantial damage to properxty" in place of "or property”,
and that no notification be reguircd for loseses under five
barzels. It would thus read:

6."Tank Fires". Notification of fires in tanks or

other receptacles caused by lightning or any other cause,

if the loss is, or it appears that the loss will be, 25 or

" more barrels of cruvde oil or condensate, or fires which may

with_reasonable probability endanger human health or result
in substantial damaged to property shall be “immediate
notification" as described below. If the loss is, or it
appears that the loss will be at least five barrels but less
than twenty-five barrels, notification shall ﬁe "subsequent
notification® described below.

With respect to the paragraph entitled "Immediate
notification", we feel that requiring a written report
within forty-eight hours after the discovery of the incident
is unreasonable and counter productive. Since the Commission
hzz already been notified of the incident in person or by

telephone, a written report within forty-eight hours will
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1 add few if any facts not already known. A longer time for

2 || written reports will provide a more accurate and complete

3 evaluation of the impact of the incident and greater detall
4 of the measures taken to remedy the situation reported.

5 || Wa urge allowance of fifteen days for written rapoits ander
6 || "Immediate notification" as well as under "Subsequent

7 notification”. We also suggest that written reports be made
8 || on forme provided by the Commission. The industry would

9 {| be happy to work with the Commission to prepare such forms
10 | if the Commission soc desires, If our recommendations are

11 ;dopted the‘subject section would read as follows:

12 *Immediate notification". "Immediate notification”
13 shall be either in person or by telephone, and I might add
14 || here that I have added one other point that I forgot to

15 mention, and that is, as soon as practicable after discovery
16 to the District Office of the Commission district in which
17 the incident occﬁrs, or if the incident occurs after normal
18 business hours, to the District Supervisor, the 0il and Gas
19 ﬁ Inspector, or the Deputy Oil and Gas Inspector. A complete
20 written report cf the incident on forms provided by the

21 | Commigsion shall be submitted in duplicate to the appropriate

29 District Office of the Commission within fifteen days after

23 the incident.

24 "Subsequent notification®. “"Subsequent notification®

25 shall be a written report of the incident on forms provided
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by the Commission and shall be submitted in duplicate to
the appropriate District Office of the Commission district
in which the incident occurred within fifteen days after
discovery of the incident.

My final comment refers to the definition of
watercourse. To us, it appears to be so broad that "if

literally applied" it would include practically any

irregularity on the surface of the land. A roughneck who

' spit on the ground or otherwise discharges water on the

ground may well have caused a depression, and we therafore

suggest that the definition be revised to read as follows:

"Watercoursa” for the purpose of this rule is
defined as any identifiable stream, bed, wash, arroyo, or
natural or man-made channel through which vater regularly
or intermittently flows.

That concludes my presentation.

MR. PORTER: Does anyone have a question of Mr.
Hanagan?

MR. RAMEY: Would you say that a dry lake bed on
cap-rock would be a watercourse?

MR, HANAGAN: Let me re-read the definition to see
if it's in there.

MR. RAMEY: Bear in mind that after a good rain,
that would hold a lot of water.

MR, HANAGAN: Does socme water intermittently fiow
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through such a lake bed?

MR. RAMEY: Well, it flows into a lake bed.

MR. HANAGAN: Into and out of?

MR. RAMEY: Not out of, through the bottom of it.

MR. HANAGAN: Well, my guess is that it is, but it's
just a guess. 1It's obviously very difficult to come up with
a satisfactory definition of watercourse, and this is one
rung better than the suggested one.

MR. STAMETS: If I might suggest, Mr. Hanagan, the
possibility of adding the word "sinkhole" into the definition,
that’might cover what Mr. Ramey is talking about.

MR. HANAGAN: I think that would be satisfactory.

MR. PCRTER: That calls for a definition of
*sinkhole” then.

MR. NUTTER: I might also make the observation
that the more notorious spills, and the most recent one was
in.an area of a non-identifiable channel. There was a big
melt-off of snow that came down there, and the unidentifiable
channel became a watercourse, and that oil went two hundred
miles or more.

MR. PORTER: Did that occur on a relatively level
place?

MR. NUTTER: It appears level when you look at it.

MR, PORTER: But the volume of water is what

caused the damage there.
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MR. NUTTER: Yes. A foot and a half of snow melted

in less than two days.

MR. PORTER: Does anyone else have a question of
Mr. Hanagan?

(No response)

MR. PORTER: Do you intend to submit this as an
exhibit, or have you covered it in your testimonyz

MR. HANAGAN: Yes, I have covered this in my -
testimony.

MR. PORTER: So to that extent, it doesn't make
any difference.

MR. HANAGAN: That's right. And in my testimony,
there were some minor changes that are not in this, so it
might be better not to have this as an exhibit.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Hanagan, thank you very much for
your input into the possible revision of this rule.

(Witness excused.)

MR. PORTER: Does anyone else have any testimony
to offer?.

{No response)

MR. PORTER: Does anyone have a statement tc make?

(No response)

MR. PORTER: If there is no further testimony or
no statements; the Commission will take the case under

advisement, and this hearing is adjourned.
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STATE OF NEW MEXICO )
) ss
COUNTY OF BERNALILLO )

I, RICHARD E. McCORMICK, a Certified Shorthand
Reporter, in and for the County of Bernalillo, State of New

Mexico, do hereby certify that the foregoing and attached

Tranacript of 'earing before the New Mexico 01l Congervation

Commission was reported by me; and that the same is a true
and correct record of the said proceedings to the best of

my knowledge, skill and ability.

Voo E W e,

CERTIFIED SHORTHAND REPORTER
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GOVERNOR

BRUCE KING
O1L CONSERVATION COMMISSION CHAIRMAN
ALEX j. ARMUIO
P. 0. BOX 2088 - SANTA FE MEMBER
87501
STATE GEOLOGIST
A.L.PORTER, JR.

SECRETARY - DIRECTOR

STATE OF NEW MEXICO LAND COMMISSIONER
May 23, 1973

Rae: Case No. 4948

Mr. Peter Hanagan .
New Mexico Oil & Gas Asasociation Order No. R-4524
Post Office Box 1864 Applicant:

Santa Fe, New Mexico

OCC

Dezr Sir:

Enclosed herewith are two copies of the above-referenced
Commission order recently entered in the subject case.

Very truly yours,

A. L. PORTER, Jr.
Secretary-Director <’

ALP/ir

Copy of orxrder also asent to:

Hobbas 0OCC x
Artesia OCC x
Aztec OCC %

other Hl’.'. m!L‘ro Clﬂdill, Jo c’ mt.’ Tmeo Inc¢' D‘nv.r'
W. H. Baker, Skelly, Tulsa, Richard -Morris, Santa Fe,
John Elliott, Corxrporation Commission, Santa Fe

-
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BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING CALLED BY

THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF NEW
MEXICO ON ITS OWN MOTION TO CONSIDER

THE AMENDMENT OF RULE 116 OF THE COMMISSION
RULES AND REGULATICNS TO STRENGTHEN THE
REQUIREMENTS ¥OR NOTIFICATION TC TEE
COMMISSION OF FIRE, BREAKS, LEAKS, SPILLS,
AND BLOWOUTS OF CRUDE OIL, CONDENSATE, OR
NATURAL OR CASINGHEAD GAS.

CASE NO. 4945
Order No. R-4524

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 a.m. on April 18, 1973,
at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before the 0il Conservation Comais-
sion of New Mexico, hereinafter referred to as the "Commission®.

NOW, on this 22nd day of May, 1973, the Commission, a
gquorum being present, having considered the testimony presented
and the exhibits received at said hearing, and being fully
advised in the premises,

FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required
by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the
subject matter thereof,

{2) That there is need for the amendment of Rule 116 of
the Commission Rules and Regqulations to more clearly define
the process of notification to the Commission in the event of
fire, spills, leaks, breaks, or blowouts at oil angd gas
drilling, producing, transporting, and processing installa-
tions in New Mexico.

(** ™»at said amendment should make pro.ision for immediate§

notifi_... .on to the Commission cf "major" incidents in which
laxgye volumes are ir+>lved, or in which watercourses, streams,
or lakes are involved, or in which there is danger to human
health or there is reasonable probability of substantial damage
to proverty.

{4) That said amendment should further make provision for
later or subsequent notification to the Commission of inc’' lents
of more minor nature not involving large volumes and in which .
no danger to watercourses, streams, or lakes exists, and there
is no threat ¢f endangering human health nor of substantial
damage to property.

< crrre e
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(5) That adoptioi: of such amendment to Rule 116 is in
the public interest, will prevent waste, and will not impair
correlative rights, and should be apnproved.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That Rule 116 of the Commission Rules and Regulations
is hereby amended to read in its entirety as follows:

RULE 116. NOTIFICATION OF FIRE, BREAKS, LEAKS, SPILLS, AND
BLOWOUTS.

The Commission shall be notified of any fire, break, leak,
spill, or blowout occurring at any oil or gas drilling, producing
transporting, or processing facility in the State of New Mexico
by the person operating or controlling such facility.

"Facility," for the purpose of this rule, shall include
any oil or gas well, or drilling well; any pipe line through
which crude oil, condensate, or casinghead or natural gas is
gathered, piped, or transported (including field flow-lines and
lead-lines but not including natural gas distribution systems);
any receiving tank, holding tank, or storage tank, or receiving
and storage receptacle into which crude oil, condensate, or
casinghead or natural gas is produced, received, or stored;
any processing or refining plant in which crude o0il, conden-
sate, or casinghead or natural gas is processed or refined;
and any drilling pit or slush pit associated with oil or gas
well drilling operaticns or any storage pit or pond associated
with oil or gas productivn or processing operations and con-~
taining hydrocarbons or hydrocarbon waste or residue, salt
water, strong caustics or strong acids, or other deleterious
chemicals or harmful contaminants.

Notification of such fire, break, leak, spill, or blowout
shall be in accordance with the provisions set forth below:

1. Well Blowouts, Notification of well blowouts and/or
fires shall be "Immedlate notification” described below.

2. "Major" Breaks, Spills, or Leaks. Notification of
breaks, spills, or leaks of 25 or more barrels of crude oil
or condensate, none of which reaches a watercourse or enters
a stream or lake; breaks, spills, or leaks in which one or
more barrels of crude o0il or condensate does reach a water-
course or enters a stream or lake; and breaks, spills, or leaks
of any magnitude which may with reasonable probability endanger
human health or result in substantial damage to property, shall
be "immediate notification” described below.

3. "Minor" Breaks, Spills or Leaks. Notirfication of

breaks, spllls, or leaks, of 5 barrels or more but less than
25 barrels of crude oil or condensatey none of which reaches

¥

{
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a4 watercourse or enters a stream or lake, shall be "subsequent
notification”™ described below.

4. Gas Line Breaks and Gas Leaks. Notification of gas
pipe line breaks or gas leaks In which natural or casinghead
gas of any quantity has escaped or is escaping which may with
reasonable probability endanger human health or result in
substantial damage to property shall be "immediate notifica-
tion" described below. Notification cf gas pipe line breaks
nr leaks in which the loss is estimated to be 1000 or more MCF
of natural or caeinghead gas but in which there is no danger
te human health nor of substantial damage to property shall be
"subsequent notice" described below.

5. Tank Fires. Notification of fires in tanks or other
receptacles caused by lightning or any other cause, if the
loss is, or it appears that the loss will be, 25 or more
barrels of crude oil or condensate, or fires which may with
reasonable probability endanger human health or result in
substantial damage to property, shall be "immediate notifica-
tion" as described helow. If the loss is, or it appears that
the loss will be at least 5 barrels but less than 25 barrels,
notification shall be "subsequent notification" described below.

6. Drilling Pits, Slush Pits, and Storage Pits and Ponds.
NotificatIon of breaks and spills étom any drilling pit, slush
pit, or storage pit or pond in which any hydrocarbon or hydro-
carbon waste or residue, salt water, strong caustic or strong
acid, or other deleterious chemical or harmful contaminant
endangers human health or does substantial surface damage, or
reaches a watercourse or enters a stream or lake in such
quantity as may with reasonable probability endanger human
health or result in substantial damage to such watercourse,
gstream, or lake, or the contents thereof, shall be “immediate
notification" as described below, Notification of breaks or
spills of such magnitude as to not endanger human health, cause
substantial surface damage, or result in substantial damage

to any watercourse, stream, or lake, or the contents thereof,
shall be "subsequent notice"” described below, prowvided however,
no notification shall be required where there is no threat of
any damage resulting from the break or spill.

IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION. "Immediate Notification" shall
be as soon as possible after discovery and shall be either in
person or by telephone to the district office of the Commission

district in which the incident occurs, or if the incident occurs

after normal business hours, to the District Supervisor, the
0il and Gas Inspector, or the Deputy 0il and Gas Inspector. A
complete written report of the incident shall be submitted in
duplicate to the apprcpriate district office of the Commission
within ten days after discovery of the incident.

i
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! SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION. "Subsequent MNotification" shall
be a complete written report of the incident and shall be sub-
mitted in duplicate to the district office of the Commission
district in which the incident occurred within ten days after
discovery of the incident.

i CONTENT OF NOTIFICATION. All reports of fires, breaks; leaks,
spills, or blowouts, whether verbal or written, shall identify !
the location of the incident by quarter-quarter, section, town-
ship, and range, and by distance and direction from the nearest
town or prominent landmark so that the exact site of the inci-
dent can be readily located on the ground. The report shall ‘
specify the nature and quantity of the loss and also the general
conditions prevailing in the area, including precipitation, '
temperature, and soil conditions. The report shall also detail
the measures that have been taken and are being taken to remedy
the situation reported,

ki

WATERCOURSE, for the purpose of this rule, is defined as
any lake~-bed or gully, draw, stream bed, wash, arroyo, or
natural or man-made channel through which water flows or has
filowed.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the
entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem neces-
sary.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year herein-
above designated.

STATE OF NEW MEXICO
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

I. R TRUJILLO, Chairman
// /

~ R &ﬁ: 34 BAMII0, ﬁember
A. L. PORTER, Jr., Me % Secretary
SEAL
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April 10, 1973

OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
HEARINGS--APRIL 18, 1973
CASE NOS., 4944 & 4945
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Mr. A. L. Porter, Jr.

New Mexico 0il Conservation Commission
P. 0. Box 2088

Santa Fe, New Mexico 87501

Dear Mr. Porter:

As an active operator in the State of New Mexico,
Texaco Inc. is concerned about the proposed revisions to
Rules 102 and 116 to be heard as Case Nos. 4944 and 4945
on April 18, 1973.

Regarding the proposed changes in Rule 102, it is
felt that the wording, "proposed method of drilling and oper-
ation," is too broad and would give the concerned city, town,
or village authority over matters on which they are not quali-
fied to make a judgment. It is Texaco's opinion that the
Conservation Commission and the U.S5.G.S. (where applicable)
should retain exclusive authority over drilling and operational
procedures. The city, town, or village involved should have
something to say about the physical layout of a well; such as
well location, access roads, location of equipment, etc., and
perhaps this was the intent of the proposed revision. 1If so,
Texaco suggests clarification.

Regarding the proposed revisions for Rule 116,
Texaco respectfully suggests the Commission consider the
following points. The o0il industry is currently operating
under EPA rules that specify certain reporting procedures
for environmental incidents. For example, if Texaco experiences




an accidental fire, resulting in smoke peollution; an oil

spill, or a salt water spill, any one of which is considered

a threat to the environment, regardless of the volume of
pollutant involved, the EPA, the USGS (if on Federal lands),
and the appropriate State Health Department are automatically
notified by telephone. If wildlife is endangered, the ap-
propriate game and fish department is notified. If National
Forest lands are involved, the proper Forest Service office

is notified, etc. Because of the language in Rule 116 as it

is now written, few environmental incidents are reported to the
0il Conservation Commission. However, Rule 116 could be amend-
ed to require reporting to the Commission all environmental
incidents reported to the EPA. In this way, cumbersome re-
porting criteria and procedures would be avoided and the
concerned State and Federal agencies would all get similar
reports on all incidents reported.

Texaco believes that the above procedure will serve
the interests of oil and gas conservation just as well as the
procedures proposed for hearing without burdening the operators
with another set of conflicting definitions, reporting criteria,
and reporting procedures.

Very truly yours,

(/j7f O’ il T

LEA-s0O
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SKELLY OIL COMPANY 7 47 2,
P. O. BOX 16850 | - ”\.\ ‘L

ENVIRONMENTAL AFFAIRS TUBA' OKLAHOMAT--'TIGQ

AND SAFETY DEPARTMENT

New Mexico 0il Conservation Commission
P. O. Box 2088

Santa Fe, New Mexico 89501

Gentlemen:

Skelly 0il Company is in the process of updating its 0il Spill Plan and in this
regard, would you please supply us with the state's current notification requirements.

Yours truly,

W. H. Baker

WHB: ks
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OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
P. O. BOX 2088
SANTA FE. NEW MEXICO 87501

Dear Mr. Raker:

Inclosed please ©ind o cooy of Commission Rale 116
which currently covers the reportinog of fires,
reaks, lenlks, or Bleoweuks., floo enclosed, VO
111Y find a cooy of the propsosed revised “ale 11¢€
which is to Le considevad for adortion al a bheaxing
orid 18, 172, rvanceronis oave boon oade for
vou Lo receive a cobnv of any rovision of Mnla 116
resulting from saidl hoeayving,

Further, we have forwarxded a covy of your letter
to the State Fnvironmental Tmproevement hgency for
a response in other arcas of spill reporting.

Very truly vours,

N . STAMETS
Technical Support

(@]

hief

RLS/oq
Encls.
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WASHINGTON (UPI) ~- PRESIDENT NIXCH TODAY SUSP:VDQD ALL OIL
INPORT QUOTAS AND LIFTED TARRIFS OM OIL IN AN EFFORT TO MEET AN "ENERGY
CHALLZUGE" THAT HE SAID THRZATENS TO BLOSSOM INTO AN "EMERGY CRISIS."
NILON ALSO CALLED FOR ELIMINATION OF PRICE REGULATIONS ON NEWLY
DISCOVIRED NATURAL GAS, A STEZP HE SAID yOULD INCREASE THE COST TO
INDU STPY AND THE CO\ISUN ] BUT WYOULD ENCOURAGZ DEVELOPMEINT OF NEIW
SUPPLIEZS OF THE NATICN'S CLEANIST FUZL.
"IN Tﬂ YEARS IMMEZDIATELY Q{»AD& WE MUST FACE UP TO THE

DﬁCCTQntTTV ﬁ“ APMCACTAMAT TAMTDAY VTANATS AMD AAMED TANADNTAATN T
CVLnoiVitAL LUAGaul itV 0000 AiTY OUlilE LGRS ADED 1L

P,RGY PRLCCS " NIXON SAID IN A 19-PAGE MNESSAG E TO CONGRESS.
. MCLEARLY W“ ARE FACING A VITALLY IMPORTANT ENZRGY CHALLENGE," HE
S21D. "IF¥ PRESENT TRENDS CONTINUE UVCHLC.¢D, JE COULD FACE A GLVUIN»
ENERGY CRISIS." _
- NIXON PROPOSED SUBSTITUTING A FEE OF 405 CENT PER GALLON FOR
CRUD=Z OIL AND UP TO 1.5 CENTS A GALLON FOR REFINED PRODUCTS TO
REZPLACE EXISTING QUOTA RESTRICTIONS ON IMPORTEZD Oil. BUT HE SAID
HOLDZRS OF EXISTING QUOTA LICENSES WOULD BE PERMITTED TO IMPORT OiL UP
TO THEIR QUOTAS THIS YEAR WITHUT PAYING THE FZE. THEY THEN COULD
IMPORT ADDITIONAL OIL BY PAYING THE FEE,

HE ALSO IZLIMINATED ALL EXISTING TARIFFS ON IMPORTED PETROLEUM,

HE ALSO SAID EZXISTING TAX BREAKS FOR OIL FIRMS, SUCH AS THE DEPLETION

LOWANC; AND DEDUCATIOCNS FOQ SOME DRILLING rXPENSES, MUST BE

IN hlS ‘LONG~ AVAITED ME SSAG- OQUTLINING WAYS FOR COPING WITH
THZ MNATION'S ENERGY NEIEDS, NIXON SAID SOME COMPROMISES ON ENVIRONMENTAL
STANDARDS WERE NEEDED TO A =P THE COSTS OF ENERGY AT RZASONABLE
LVELS., : :
- T0 STTMULATL DOMESTIC PRODJCTIO“ NIXON PROPOSED EX EﬂSION OF THE
INVESTMENT TAX CREDIT TO EXDLORQTORY OIL DRILLING. HE SAID TdE CREDIT
WOULD BE MORE GENEROUS FOR SUCCESSFUL WELLS THAN FOR DRY WELLS "IN '
ORDER TC PUT AN ADDITIONAL PREMIUM 0“ RE SULTS. .

AC/DA M21051AC34 18 :




STATEMENT OF PETER HANAGAN IN BEHALF OF NEW MEXICO Oil. AND GAS ASSOCIATION

N. M, OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION HEARING, MORGAN HALL, STATE LAND OFFICE,
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO, APRIL 18, 1973,

CASE 4945: PROPOSED AMENODMENT OF RULE 116
NOTIFICATION OF FIRE, BREAKS, LEAKS, SPILLS, AND BLOWOUTS

THE OIL AND GAS INDUSTRY IS WELL AWARE THAT THE COMMISSION EXERCISES REASON AND GOOD SENSE
IN INTERPRETING 1TS RULES, HOWEVER, IN ORDER TO CLARIFY, TO AVOID MISUNDERSTANDING, AND TO

FORESTALL UNREASONABLE INTERPRETATION BY OTHERS, WE SUBMIT THE FOLLOWING SUGGESTED CHANGES

TO RULE 116 AS PROPOSED,

WE RECOMMEND THAT THE LANGUAGE OF THE FIRST PARAGRAPH OF RULE |16 BE REARRANGED TO READ
AS FOLLOWS:

THE COMMISSION SHALL BE NOTIFIED, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS SET FORTH
BELOW, B8Y PERSONS OPERATING OR CONTROLLING ANY OIL OR GAS WELL, OR ANY DRILLING WELL.,
OR ANY PIPE LINE THROUGH WHICH CRUDE OfL, CONDENSATE, OR CASINGHE;.AD OR NATURAL GAS IS
GATHERED, PIPED, OR TRANSPORTED (INCLUDING FIELD FLOW-LINES AND LEAD-LINES BUT NOT
INCLUDING NATURAL GAS DISTRIBUTION SYSTEMS), OR ANY RECEIVING TANK, HOLDING TARK, OR
STORAGE TANK, OR RECEIVING AND STORAGE RECEPTACLE INTQ WHICH CRUDE O!L, CONDENSATE,
COR CASINGHEAD OR NATURAL GAS IS PRODUCED, RECEIVEDR, OR STORED, AND FROM WHICH OCCURS
A FIRE, BREAK, LEAK, SPILL, OR BLOWOUT, '

THE REARRANGED LANGUAGE MAKES IT CLEARER THAT THE DUTY TO NOTIFY APPLIES ONLY TO PERSONS

<OPERATING OR- CONTROLLING THE FACILITIES SPEC!FIED)ND ONLY UPON OCCURRENCE OF A FIRE, BREAK,

LEAK, SPILL OR BLOWOUT FROM FACILITIES UNDER HIS OPERATION OR CONTROL.,

WITH RESPECT TO "2. MAJOR PIPE LINES™ AND "3, MINOR PIPE L INE BREAKS" WE RECCMMEND

SUBSTITUTION OF THE FOLLOWING LANGUAGE:

2, "MAJOR" BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS, NOTIFICATION OF BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS 1N WHICH
25 OR MORE BARRELS OF CRUDE OIL OR CONDENSATE RESULT NONE OF WHICH REACH A WATERCOURSE OR
ENTER A STREAM OR LAKE; BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS IN WHICH ONE OR MORE BARRELS OF CRUDE OIL. OR
CONDENSATE DOES REACH A WATERCOURSE OR ENTERS A STREAM OR LAKE, AND BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS
OF ANY MAGNITUDE WHICH MAY WITH REASONABLE PROBABILITY ENDANGER HUMAN HEALTH OR RESULT IN
SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE TO PROPERTY, SHALL BE "IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION" DESCRIBED BELOW.

_ 3, "INOR™ BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS, NOTIFICATION OF BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS, IN
WHICH 5 BARRELS OR MORE, 8BUT LESS THAN 25 BARRELS OF CRUGE OIL OR CONDENSATE RESULT NONE OF

WHICH REACH A WATERCOURSE OR ENTER A STREAM OR LAKE SHALL BE "SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION™
DESCRIBED BELOW,

OUR PROPOSED LANGUAGE ELIMINATES THE DIFFICULTY OF HAVING TO DISTINGUISH BETWEEN THE TERMS
T"BREAKS", T"SPILLS™ AND "LEAKS", IT TREATS ALL SUCH OCCURRENCES ALIKE. [T ALSO ELIMINATES

*’HE NEED FOR "7, OVERFLOWS, LLEAKS OR SPILLS" BY COMBINING MATTERS THERE COVERED INTO FARA-

GRAPHS 2, AND 3,

OCUR PROPOSED LANGUAGE ALSO WOULD REQUIRE NO NOTIFICATION FOR MINOR PIPE LINE BREAKS OF LESS
THAN 5 BARRELS. THIS BRINGS PIPE LINE BREAKS INTO LINE WITH THE COMMISSION'S PROPOSALS

FOR LEAKS AND SPILLS PRESENTLY COVERED IN PARAGRAPH 7,

o
o
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IN PARAGRAPHS 2, AND 3. (AND AS IT APPEARS ELSEWHERE IN THE PROPOSED AMENDMENTS), WE
RECOMMEND THAT THE PHRASE "OR PROPERTY' BE CHANGED TO READ "OR RESULT IN SUBSTANTIAL
DAMAGE TO PROPERTY", IT IS LIKELY THAT MOST BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS WILL DAMAGE PROPERTY
TO SCME EXTENT, WE BELIEVE IT IS THE COMMISSION'S INTENT THAT THE NOTIFICATION REQUIREMENTS

APPLY ONLY TO BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS RESULTING IN SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE TO PROPERTY,

WITH RESPECT TO "4, GAS LINE BREAKS" AND "S, GAS LEAKS", WE RECOMMEND THE FOLLOWING

SUBSTITUTION:

GAS LINE BREAKS OR GAS LEAKS. NOTIFICATION OF GAS PIPE LINE BREAKS OR GAS LLEAKS IN
WHICH NATURAL OR CASINGHEAD GAS HAS ESCAPED, WHICH MAY WITH REASONABLE PROBABILITY ENDANGER
HEALTH OR RESULT IN SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE TO PROPERTY SHALL BE "IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION" DESCRIBED
BELOW,

iF PARAGRAPH .4 AND ,5 AS PHOPOSED BY THE COMMISSIGN ARE ADOPTED, THE OPERATOR WILL BE HARD

PUT TO DETERMINE THE VOLUME FLOW RATE ESCAPING FROM THE LEAKS OR BREAXS. IN MOST CASES IT

WOUL.D BE EXTREMELY OIFFFICULT, IF NOT IMPOSSIBLE, TO DETERMINE THE RATE FROM A LEAK OR BREAK

IN A GATHERING SYSTEM, FIRST, IN DISCOVERING THE LEAK OR BREAK, THE OPERATOR WOULD SHUT IN

THE SYSTEM AS SOON AS POSSIBLE WITHOUT MEASURING THE RATE, SECOND, IF THE SYSTEM DOES NOT

HAVE A MEASURING DEVICE ON THE LINE, THE OPERATOR WOULD NOT HAVE ARY METHOD FOR MEASURING THE

s —

VOLUME, THIRD, IT WOULD BE IMPOSSIBLE TO MEASURE FLOW RATES FROM LEAKS, THE RULE WOULD

THEREFORE BE UNENFOQRCEABLE,
THE RATES STATED IN PARAGRAPHS .4 AND .5 OF THE COMMISSION'S PROPOSALS SHOULD BE ELIMINATED

FOR THE REASON THAT REPORTING SHOULD BE BASED ON THE EFFECTS OF THE BREAKS OR LEAKS ON THE

ENVI RONMENT, [F ANY VOLUME OF GAS ESCAPES AND ENDANGERS HEALTH OR RESULTS IN SUBSTANTIAL

—-

—

PROPERTY DAMAGE, IT SHOULD BE "IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATIONT™, ON THE OTHER HAND, IF THE LEAK OR
BREAK 1S NOT LOCATED WHERE HEALTH 1S ENDANGERED OR PROPERTY DAMAGED, IT SHOULD NOT HAVE TO
BE REPORTED. HEALTH OR PROPERTY CONSIDERATION SHOULD B.E THE CONTROLLING FACTORS FOR

REPORTING, NOT DESIGNATED VOLUME FLOW RATES, <Qﬂl\:{“’ S

WE RECOMMEND THRAT Y6, TANK FIRES " BE AMENDED TO ADD "OR RESULT IN SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE TO

PROPERTY" IN PLACE OF "OR PROPERTYY", AND THAT NO NOTIFICATION BE REQUIRED FOR LOSSES UNDER
T —— ° —
5 BARRELS, |T wWOuLD THUS READ:

g ]

——————

6, TANK FIRES NOTIFICATION OF FIRES iN TANKS OR OTHER RECEPTACLES CAUSED BY
LIGHTNING OR ANY OTHER CAUSE, IF THE LOSS 1S, OR IT APPEARS THAT THE LOSS WILL BE, 25 OR
MORE BARRELS OF CRUDE OlL. OR CONDENSATE, OR FIRES WHICH MAY WiTH REASONABLE PROBASILITY
ENDANGER HUMAN HEALTH OR RESULT iN SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE TO PROPERTY SHALL BE "IMMEDIATE
NOTIFICATION" AS DESCRIBED BELOW. [F THE LOSS IS. OR IT APPEARS THAT THE LOSS WILL BE AT
LEAST 5 BARRELS BUT LESS THAN 25 BARRELS, NOTIFICATION SHALL BE "SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION"
DESCRIBED BELOW,

WIitTH ResPeECT TO "IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION", WE FEEL THAT REQUIRING A WRITTEN REPORT

WITHIN 48 HOURS IS UNREASONABLE AND COUNTER PRODUCTIVE, SINCE THE COMMISSION HAS ALREADY

BEEN NOTIFIED OF THE INCIDENT IN PERSON OR BY TELEPHONE, A WRITTEN REPORT WITHIN 48 HOURS WILL
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ADD FEW IF ANY FACTS NOT ALREADY KNOWHN, A LONGER TIME FOR WRITTEN REPORTS WILL PROVIDE
A MORE ACCURATE AND COMPLETE EVALUATION OF THE IMPACT OF THE INCIDENT AND GREATER DETAIL
OF THE MEASURES TAKEN TO REMEDY THE SITUATION REPORTED, WE URGE ALLOWANCE OF 15 DAYS

FOR WRITTEN REPORTS UNDER "IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION"AS WELL AS UNDER " SUBSEQUENT

NOTIFICATION®Y, <WE ALSO SUGGEST THAT WRITTEN REPORTS BE MADE ON FORMS PROVIDED BY THE
COMMISSION, THE INDUSTRY WOULD BE HAPPY TO WORK WITH THE COMMISSION TO PREPARE SUCH

FORMS._,)‘F' OUR RECOMMENDATIONS ARE ADOPTED THE SUBJECT SECTION WOULD READ:

'3

IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION, TYIMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION" SHALL BE EITHER IN PERSON
OR BY TELEPHONE AS SUON AS PRACTICABLE AFTER DISCOVERY TO THE DISTRICT OFFICZ OF THE
COMMISSION DISTRICT IN WHICH THE INCIDENT OCGURS, OR IF THE INCIDENT OCCURS AFTER NORMAL
BUSINESS HOURS, TO THE DISTRICT SUPERVISOR, THE QiL AND GAS INSPECTOR, OR THE DEPUTY Q1L
AND GAS INSPECTOR., A COMPLETE WRITTEN REPORT OF THE INCIDENT ON FORMS PROVIDED BY THE
COMMISSION SHALL BE SUBMITTED IN DUPLICATE TO THE APPROPRIATE DISTRICT OFFIGCE OF THE
COMMISSION WITHIN 15 DAYS AFTERVJH% INCIDE.N_T‘. JU °

SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION, "Su QDENT NOTIFICATION" SHALL BE A WRITTEN
REPORT OF THE INCIDENT ON FORMS PROVIDED BY THE COMMISSION AND SHALL BE SUBMITTED TO

THE DISTRICT OFFICE OF THE COMMISSION DISTRICT iN WHICH THE INCIDENT OCCURRED WITHIN
15 DAYS AFTER THE INCIDENT,

THE DEFINITION OF WATERCOURSE ARPPEARS TO BE SO BROAD THAT "IF LITERALLY APPLIED"

IT WOULD INCLUDE PRACTICALLY ANY IRREGULARITY ON THE SURFACE OF THE LAND, WE THEREFORE

S/GGEST THAT THE DEFINITION BE REVISED TO READ AS FOLLOWS;

.

»i

S WATERCOURS‘E ¥OR THE PURPOSE OF THIS RULE IS DEFINED AS ANY IDENTIFIABLE STREAM
BED, WASH, ARROYO, “OR NATURAL OR MAN-MADE CHANNEL THROUGH WHICH WATER REGULARLY OR
INTERMITTENTLY FLOWS,
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CASE 4945:

In the matter of the hearing called by the 0il Conservation Commis-
sion on its own motion to consider the amendment of Rule 102 of

the Commission Rules and Regulations to require that drilling
peruits for wells to be drilled within the corporate limits of

a city, town, or village would not be approved unless such wells
were to be drilled in accordance with applicable ordinances and

had first been approved by the governing body of such city, town,
or village.

In the matter of the hearing called by the 0il Conservation Com-
mission on its own motion to consider the amendment of Rule 116

of the Commission Rules and Regulations to strengthen the require-
ments for notification to the Commission of fire, breaks, leaks,
spills, and blowouts of crude oil, condensate, or natural or
casinghead gas.
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P N9 dal 54.‘"_ EDj REVISIONS OF RULES 102 AND 116 OF THE
‘ Hoaing Dale ‘/1/111273 CPMMISSION RULES AND REGULATIONS

RULE 102. NOTICE OF INTENTION TO DRILL

(a) Prior to the commencement of operations, notice shall bLe delivered
to the Commission of intention to drill any well for oil or gas or for injection
purposes and approval obtained on Form C-101.

(b) No permit snhall be approved for the drilling of any well within the
corporate limits of any city, town, or village of this state unless the location of
the well and the proposed method of drilling and operating same are in accordance
with any applicable duly enacted ordinances, and the duly constituted governing body
of such city, town, or village, or its authorized agent, has approved such location
and the proposed method of drilling and operation, and satisfactory evidence of such
approval accompanies the notice of intention to drill, and provided further that said
well shall be spaced and located in compliance with the rules and regulations of the
Commission, or proper exception theretoc has been approved by the Commission.

RULE 116. NOTIFICATION OF FIRE, BREAKS, LEAKS, SPILLS AND BLOWOUTS

All persons operating or controlling any o1l or gas well, or any drilling
well, or any pipe line through which crude o0il, condensate, or casinghead or natural
gas is gathered, piped, or transported (including field flow-lines and lead-lines but
not including natural gas distribution systems), or any receiving tank, holding tank,
or storage tank, or receiving and storage receptacle irto which crude c¢il, condensate,

1 or casinghead or natural gas is produced, received, or stored, shall notify the Com-
mission of any fire, break, leak, spill, or blowout in accordance with the provisions
set forth below:

1. Well Blowouts Notification of well blowouts and/or fires shall be
"immediate notification' described below.

25 or more barrels of crude oil ¢r condensate is spilled none of which reaches a
watercourse or enters a stream or lake, pipe line breaks in which one or more barrels
of crude o0il or condensate does reach a watercourse or enters a stream or lake, and
pipe line breaks with spills of any magnitude which may with reasonable probability
endanger human health, or property, shall be "immediate notification' described below.

/ 2. '"Major" Pipe Line Breaks Notification of pipe line breaks in which

‘ 3. "Mdinor'" Pipe Line Breaks Notification of pipe line breaks in which
r less than 25 barrels of crude c¢il or condensate is spilled none of which reaches a ~
watercourse or entere a stream or lake shall be "subsequent notification' described
below.

4. Gas Line Breaks Notification of gas pipe line breaks in which 1000
or more MCF of natural or casinghead gas has escaped or in which gas is escaping at
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the rate of 25 or more MCF per day and gas pipe line breaks with a loss of any magnitude
which may with reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, shall be
"immediate notification' described below. Notification of any gas pipe line break

not falling into one of the above categories shall be "subsequent notification"
described below.

5. Gas Leaks If any gas well or gas pipe line or gas storage facility
not a part of a gas distribution system has leaked or 1s leaking natural or casinghead
gas to the atmosphere at the rate of 25 MCF or more per day or at any lesser rate
which may with reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, notifica-
tion shall be '"immediate notification" described below. Notification of gas leaks not
talling into one of the above categories shall be "subsequent notification" described
below.

6. Tank Fires 1Notification of fires in tanks or other receptacles caused
by lightning or any other cause, if the loss is, or it appears that the loss will be,
25 or more barrels of crude 0il or condensate, or fires which may with reasonable
probability endanger human health, or property, shall be "immediate notification" as
described below. If the loss is, or it appears that the loss will be, less than 25
barrels, notification shall be ''subsequent notification'" described below.

7. Overflows, lLeaks, or Spills If any tank or other receptzcle rumns over,
or leaks, or if any pipe line leaks, or if any other spill of crude oil or condensate
occurs from any other source, and the spill is 25 barrels or more, none of which reaches
a watercourse or enters a stream or lake, or if one or more barrels dees reach a water-
course or enters a stream or a lake, or if the spill is of any magnitude which may with
reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, notification shall be
"immediate notification" described below. If the spill is five barrels or more but
less than 25 barrels none of which reaches a watercourse or enters a stream or lake,
notification shall be "subsequent notification"” described below.

IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION "Immediate notification" shall be either in person

or by tslephone to the district aoffice of the Commissicon district in which the inci-
dent occurs, or if the incident occurs after normal business hours, to the District
Supervisor, the 0il and Gas Inspector, or the Deputy 0il and Gas Inspector. A complete
written report of the incident shall be submitted to the District Office and the Santa

Fe office of the Commission within 48 hours after the incident.

SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION  '"Subsequent notification' shall be a written report
of the incident and shall be submitted to the district office of the Commission dis-
trict in which the incident occurred and to the Santa Fe office of the Commission
within five days after the incident.

CONTENT OF NOTIFICATION All reports of fires, breaks, leaks, spills, or
blowouts, whether verbal or written, shall identify the locaticn of the incident by
quarter-quarter section, township, and range, and by distance and direction from the
nearest town or prominent landmark so that the exact site of the incident can be readily
located on the ground. The report shall specify the nature and quantity of the loss
and also the general conditions prevailing in the area, including precipitation,
temperature, and  soil conditions. The report shall also detail the measures that have
been taken and are being taken to remedy the situation reported.

WATERCOURSE, for the purpose of this rule, is defined as any depression,
gully, draw, stream bed, wash, arroyo, or natural or man-made chamnel through which
water flows or has flowed.
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PIPELINE
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iz f":f, Title 49—Transportation
CHAPTER I—DEPARTENT OF

TRANSPORTAYION
SUBCHAPTER B—OFFICE OF PIPFLINE SAFETY
[Amadt. 195-6, Docket No. 1IM-6C]

PART 195—TRANSPORTATION OF
LIQUIDS BY PIPELINE

Telephonic Accident Reports

The purpose of this amendment is to
broaden the requirements of § 19552
to provide ror immediate notification of
certain types of accldents not presently
covered by that section.

On June 23, 1871, the Federal Rail-
road Administrator issued Notice 71-20
(36 FR 12175, June 26, 1971) proposing
to amend the accident reporting re-
quirements for operators of liquid pipe-
lines, The public was given 60 days
to comment and one commentator
responded.

Subsequent to the issue of otice
71-20, section 6(f) (3) (A) of the Depart-
ment of Transportation Act (49 US.C.
1655(1) (3) (A)) was amended (Public
Law 92-401, Aug. 22, 19727 to delete the
authority of the Federal Railroad Ad-
ministrator to carry out the liquid pipe-
line safety functions under 18 U.S.C.
831-835. On November 7, 1972, the Secre-
tary delegated this authority to the As-
sistant Secretary for Safety and Con-
sumer Affairs (37 FR 24674) and on the
same day the Assistant Secretary redele-
gated it to the Director, Office of Pipeline
Safety (37 FR 24901). The Office of Pipe-
line 3afety (OPS) has reviewed this rule
making action and has iully considered
the comment receivea.

The commentator addressed several
provisions of the proposed regulation.
Overall, it was suggested that the pro-
posed regulation was broader than
§ 195.50 znd would require telephonic
reporting of minor leaks for which no
written report would be required. In this
regard, it should be noted that § 195.50
prescribes the scope of Subpart B and
therefore delimits the applicability of
the other regulations therein. Con-
sequently a leak or other failure would
not have to be telephonically reported
under new §195.52 unless it also fell
within the scope of the subpart as set
forth in § 195.50. This has been clarified
by referring to § 195.50 in § 195.52¢a). In
this connection, jn order to be consistent

with § 195.50, the amended § 195.52 em-
ploys the more comprehensive term
“failure” rather than “leak.”

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY OF TRANSPORTATION
WASHINGTON, D.C.
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Jhe comment polnted aut thial the pro-
posed paragraph- (20 (2), which would
have required telephonic reporting for
taking a segment of pipcline ant of serv-
ice, was not apprapriate for lguid pipe-
lincs. Such a requirement {s necessary
for gas pipelines, because of serious
safety problems that can arise from tak-
ing a gas transmissien pipeline out of
service. In the case of liquid pipelines,
however, they can be taken out of service
at the discretion of the carmier without
causing safety problems. The OPS agrees
with this view and the proroscd require-
raent has been deleted.

It was also suggested that the property
damage and personal injury crileria are
sufficient to assure immediate notifica-
tion of all significant failures and that
the requirement for reporting of fires
and explosions could e deleted. How-
ever, the OPS believes that any failure
resulting in an unintentional fire or ¢x-
plosion might be significant enocugh to
warrant review by the Department cven
though there were no injuries and only
limited property damage.

The commeniator slat~d that the
$5,000 property damage amount in pro-
poned paragraph (a){4) was unrealis-
tically low and should be set al $20,000.
Since dumege to carrier-owned property
is included and even minor repairs are
very expensive, it was contended that the
$5,000 figure woild impose an undue bur-
den on the Department and the car-
riers. However, based on a review of accl-
dent reports, the OPS believes that the
$5,000 figure is a good indication of the
potential significance of a failure, even
if none of the other crileria are met. The
requirement is, therefore, being retained
as proposed.

The most significant disagreement was
with the proposed requirement for im-
mediate reporting of failures causing
water pollution. The commentator »ob-
jected strongly to this proposal on the
hasis that it duplicated existing require-
ments under 33 CFR 153.105 and could

easily be replaced by a simple commu-
nications arrangement within the De-
partment between the cognizant office
and the Coast Guard. It must be noted,
however, that the reports required by 33
CFR 153.105 can be made either to Coast
Guard officials or officials of other Gov-
ernment agencies. Furthermore, even if
the report were made to the Coast Guard,
the officials involved would normally be
located in field offices, thus requiring
nore than one communication within the
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Department Lo convey the necessary in-
formation to the OPS. The possibility for
dclay or loss of essential facts makes
this an uwnacceptable altemative, Direct
reporting by the operator involved is nec-
essary to assure prompt, reliable sub-
mission of information. However, to the
extent the comment is based on the lack
of an identifiable standard for pollution,
the OPS agrees with the ohjection to the
proposal. Therefore, for cansistency and
to provide the necessary standard, the
requirement (now §19552(a)(4)) s
amended to state the same criteria for
pollution as are used in 33 CFR 153.105.

In consideration of the foregoing, Part
195 of Title 49 of the Code of Federal
Regulations is amended as follows, ef-
fective April 19, 1973,

1. The index of sections for Part 195,
Subpart B, is amended by revising the
scction hoading of $10552 ta read:
‘“Felephonic notice of certain accidents.”

2. Section 195.52 is amended to read
as foliows:

§ 195.52 Telephonic notice of certain
accidenis.

(a) At the earliest practicable mo-
ment following discovery of a release of
the commodity transported resutting in
an event described in § 195.50, each car-
rier shall give notice, in accordance with
paragraph (b) of this section, of any
failure that—

(1) Caused a death or a personal in-
jury requiring hospitalization;

(2) Resulted in either a fire dr explo-
sion not intentionatly set by the carrier;

(3) Caused estimated damage to the
property of the carrier or others, or both,
of a total of 55,000 or more;

(4) Resulted in pollution of any
stream, “iver, lake, reservoir, or other

similar body of watler that vidlated ap-
plicable water quality standards, caused
a Qiscoloration of the surface of the
waler or adjoining shoreline, o deposited
a sludge or emulsion beneath the surface
of the water or upon adjoining shore-
lines; or

(5) In the judgment of the carrier,
was significant even though it did not
meet the criteria of any other subpara-
graph of this paragraph.

(b) Reports mada under paragraph
(a) of this section are made by telephone
to area code 202, 426-0760 and must
include the following (nformation:

(1) Name and address of the carrier.

(2) Name and telephone number of
the reporter,

(3) The location of the failure.

(4) The time of the failure,

(5) The fatalitles and personal in-
juries, if any,

{6) All other significant facts known
by the carrier that are reclevant to the
cause of the failure or extent of the
damages,

This amendment is made under the
authority of sections 831-835 of title 18,
Urnited States Code, section 6(e) (4) of
the Department of Transportation Act
(49 U.S.C. 1655(e) (4)), § 1.58(d) of the
reguiations of the Office of the Secretary
of Transportation (49 CFR 1.58(d)), and
the redelegation of authority to the Di-
rector, Office of Pipeline Safety, set forth
in Appendix A to Part 1 of the regula-
tions of the Office of the Secretary of
Transportation (49 CFR Part 1),

Issued in Washington, D.C, on
March 13, 1973,
JOSEPH C, CALDWELL,
Director,
O ffice of Pipeline Safety,
[FE Doc.73-5127 Filed 3-15-73;8:45 am]
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Subpert A—Generel
6ec

RizA Scape of psrt,
1923 DefAnitions.
1929 Class locations.
1027 Incorporation by reference.
1929 Cathering Lo,
1921} Pelrolevm gas Syslemm.
19213 Liquefed natur| gas nciities.
182 I: gtmnl,
12 ules of regulstory
15311 filing of Inspection and

maintenance plang

Svbpart B—Materioh

12231 6cope.

19231 Gencral

19258 Bteel pipe.

10251  Cast iron or dyctile lron pipe.
19280 Plastic pipe.

19281 Copper pipe.

19263 Marking of materials.

19268 ‘Transporiation of pipe.

Svbpart CoPipe Design
102101

Scope.

192 103 Oeneral,

192 108 Design formula for steet pipe.

192107 TYield strength (S) for steel pipe

192100 Nominal scell thickni (i) for steet
pipe.

192111 Design factoe (F) for steel pipe.

192113 Longltudinal joint factor (£) for
steel pipe.

192113 Tempersturs derating factor (T)
for steel plpe.

192 117 Desigh of cast iron pipe.

127118 Design of ductile iron pipe.

192121 Design of plastic pipe.

192123 Design limiiations for plastic pipe.

192.123 Design of copper plpe.

Subpert D—Oeiign of Pipeline Compenents

192141 Scope.

192143 Qenerat requirementa.

192 143 Vsives.

122 147 Tianges and Aange acosssories.

192 149 Standard 8ttings,

192 13t Tappigk.

192,153 Components fabricated by welding.

192153 Welded branch connections,

192,187 Ezxtrudced outlets.

182130 Plexibility.

192 181 Bupports and anchors.

182163 Compressor stations: design and
construction.

192168 Compressor  stations: liquld e~
moval,

192167 Compressor stations: emergency
shutdowsm,

192168 Compresser stations: pressure m-
Iting devices.

102171 Compressor  stations:  additional
safely equipment. -

192173 Compressor  stations: ventilatiom.

142178 Pipe-type and bdottle-type holders.

192177 Additional provisions for bottiee
type holders.

192179 Transmissicn line valves,

192 181 Distribution line valves.

192183 Vaults: structural deslgn require-
ments.

192.1RS  Vauits: accessibllity.

192187 Vaults: sealing, venting, and ven-
tllation.

192182 Vaults: drainage and waterproofing.

102191 Dcsign pressure -of plastic fittings.

192193 Vaive installation In plastic pipe.

192.19% Protection against sccidental over-
pressuring.

192.197 Control of the pressure of gas de-
livered from high pressure dis-
tribution systems.

192.199 Requirements for design of pressure
relief and limiting devices.

192201 Required capacity ol pressure re-

- lieving and himiting stations,

162 203 Instrument. control, and sampling

pipe and components.

Svbpeart E—Welding of Stee! in Pipekines

132221 Scope.

1082223 Gencral.

182225 Qualification of welding prooedures.
102227 Qualification of welders.
182229 Limltations on welders.
192.231 Protection from wealher.
192233 Miter jolnts.

192235 Preparation for welding.
192237 Prebeating.

192339 Stiwes retieving. .

150.9%¢1 Inspestieon and test of webdn,

193 247 Nondostructive testing.
102243 Repair ot removal of delects,

Svbpart F—Joining of Meterials Other Thon by
Welding

191271 R

12273 QGenera).

172278 Cast tron plpe

192277 Duclite lron pipe,

122279 Copper pipe.

132 281 Diasuic pipe.

Swbpert G- -Generol Construction Fayviremonty
for Trorsmission Lines ond Meim

192301 Sope.

)32 303 Compliance with specifications or
standards.

162305 Inspection: general.

19% 307 Inspection of materiala

1923308 Repair of sleel pipe.

192311 Repalr of plastic pipe.

1902313 Dends and elbows,

192315 Wrinkle bends (o steel pipe.

192317 Protection fram hazards.

192319 Instaliation of pipe In & ditcd

192321 Inctallation of piaatic pipe.

192323 Casing.

192325 Underground clearance.

192321 OCoves.

Svbpard H—Cuitemer Meters, Sorvice Reguleters,
and Service Lines

182 351 Sonpe.

192353 Tiwtomer meters and regulators:
location,

102353 Cusiamer meters and regulators:
protection from dahiage.

192357 Customer metlers and regulators:
installation.

. 192.339 Custamer meter installations: opet«

ating pressure,

1923681 Serviicclines: Instaliallon.

192383 Service lines: valve requirements.

102368 Servicelines: location of valves.

192.367 Service lines: general requirements
for conneclions to malin piping.

192369 Service lines: conneclons to osat
fron or ductile [ron mains,

1902371 Service lines: steel.

182373 Servios lines: cast Lron and ductile
tron.

192378 Becvice lines: plastic.
192.3TT Bervice lines: copper.

102 379 Ncw service lines not in use.

Subpeari |I——Requirements for Correrion Lantrol

See.

192.451 Socope.

192 453 Genersl.

192,455 FExternal corroslon control- buriea
or submerged pipelines installed
after July 31, 1971.

192457 Externcl corroelon oontrol: burled
or submergad pipelines installed
before August 1, 1971,

192 453 External corroston conuro!: examin-
Atlon of burleé pipeline when

exposed.

182 461 External corrosion control: protec-
tive coating.

192.463 Externsl corrosion control: cathodic
protection.

192485 External corrosion control: moni-
toring

192.467 External corrosion control: electri.
cal {solation.

132400 Extermnal oarrosion tast

control:

sations.

192471 Xxternal oorrosion control:
‘ I Test
192.473 External corroston control: interfer-
09 curreats.
192475 Internal corrosion oomirol: geDeral.
192477 Iaternal corrosion control: moni-

toring.
192.479 Atrmnospheric  corrosion control:
general. ’
192481 Atmospheric  corresion control:
monitoring.

182483 Remed!al measures:

D general.

182485 Remediai measures: transmission
lines.

192.487 Remed!al measures: distridution
lines other than ¢ast Iron or duc-
tile trom lines.

192,489 Remedial mossures: cast fron and
ductile iron pipelines.

192491 Carrosion control records.
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Subpert J—Tesl Requitements

192 501 Bcope.

192303 QGencin! requirements,

192808 Btrenpgth test requirementa for styel
pipciine Lo operats at o boop
stress of 30 percent oc more of
5MYS.

192807 Test requirements for pipeline to
operale st a hoop Ltrees leas than
?gopert‘:om of BMYS8 and above

psip.

192309 Test requirements for pipelines to
OpeTate at or below 100 pasig.

103511 Test requirements for service lines,

102618 Environmental protection and
safety requirements,

192817 Recorda.

Subpact K—Upreting

102381 Scope.
192338 General requirements.
192838 Upraling to & peessure that wiil
produce & hoop sitress of 30 per-
cent or more of 8MYS In atee]
plpelines, N
1902837 Uprating: steel pipelines to a pres.
sure that will produce a h
slress icss than 3 nercent o2
SMYS; plastic, cast lron, and duc-
tile Irpn pipelines.

Svbpert L—Operations

182601 Bcope.

193.003 OQeneral provision.

193606 Besentisls of operating and maln.
tenance plan.

193807 1Inltla) determinmiion of class loca-
tion and confirmation’ oc estad-
lishment of maxtmum sllowable
operating pressure.

1902809 Change In class locstion: required

study.
192811 Chunge ih class location: com-
frmation or revision of maximum

aliowable operating pres
193018 Oun&muln(mrmlhn:a. ure:

102818 Emergency plans.
192,617 Invesligation of fallures.
192819 Marimum xllowable operating pres.
sure: steel or plastic pipelines.
10282f Msximum allowable operating pres-
sure: high-presaurs distribullos
aystems.
102623 Maximum sand minimum aliowable
operating pressure: low-pressure
distribution systems.
192828 Odorization of gas.
192,827 Twpp:ng pipelines under preasure.
192029 Furging of pipelines.

Swbpart M—Mei Proceds
19270t Scope.
192.703 QGeneral.
192103 ‘Transmission lines: patrolling.
192707 Transmission lines: markers.
192700 Transmimion liges: recordkeeping.
192711 ‘Transinissior. llnes: genDeral re-
quireinents for repalr procedures.
192.719 Transmission lines: perthanent fisld
repair  of imperfections and
dam .
102718 Transmission lines: permanent re-
palr of welds.
192737 Transmission lines: permanent Beld
repair L f Jenks.
192719 Triansmission lines: testing of
repairs.
192721 Distribution systeme: patroling.
192723 Distribution systemas: loakage swr-
veys and procedures.
192725 Test requirement for relnstating
service lines.
192.727 Avandonment or Inactivation of
Inctlities. N B
192729 Compressor stetions: procedusres for
- KRS COmMpressor units.
131731 Compressor stations: Iespection and
testing of relief services.
492733 Compressor stations: isolatiom of
equipment for malntenance of
alterations.
192738 Compressor stations: storage of
combustible materials.
192.737 Pipe-type and bottle-type holders:
plan for {nspectisn and testing.
192739 Pressure limiting and regulsting
stations: inspection and testing.
192741 Pressure limiting and regulating
stations: telemetering or record-
ing gages.




§192.13 General.

(a) No person may operate a segment
of pipeline that {s readied for scrvioe
after March 12, 1971, unless that pipeline
has been designed, installed, constructed,
initially inspected, and inilially tested
in accordance with this part.

(b) No person may operate a segment
of pipeline that is replaced, relocated, or
otherwise changed after November 12,
1970, unless that replacement, relocation,
or change has been made in accordance
with this part.

(c) Each operaior shail malntain,
modify as sppropiiate, and follow the
plans, procedures, and programs that it
is required to cstablish under this part.

§192.15- Rules of regulatory constrwe-
tion.
(2) As used in this part—
“Includes” means including but not
Iimited to. -
- *May” means “is permitted {0” or “is
suthorised to™.
“May net” meane e not ST WY
or “is aot authorized to”.
. “Shall” is used in the mandatory and
imperative sense,
(b) In this part—
(1) Words importing the singular in-
clude the plural;

(a) KEmnspt as provided in peragraph
(b) of this section, each operator shall
fils with the Secretary not later than
Pebruary 1, 1971, & plan for inspection
and maintenance of each pipetllllne ;di“mu ty

owns or tes. a on,
which he opera ea. In o .
tenance pian must be filed with the Bec-

:
|
%

thoss
atural Gas Pipeline Bafety Act (60
US.C.1675); and

(2) Por which an inspection and

maintenance plan is required to be flled
t State agency.
wi?cl)ml"lm filed with the BSecretary
must be sent to the office of Pipeline
Safety, Department of Transpertation,
Washington. D.C. 20580, . _
-Subpart B—Materials

§192.51 Scope.

This subpart prescribes minimum re-
quirements for the selection and qualifi-
cation of pipe and components for use in
pipelines.

§ 192.53 Genensl.

Materials for pipe and componenis
must he—

(a) Able to maintain the structural
Integrity of the pipeline under temper-
ature and other environmentsal conditions
that may be anticipated;

(b) Chemically compatible “#ith any
gas that they transport and with sny
other material in the pipeline with which
they are in contact; and

(¢) Qualified In accordance with the
applicable requirements of this subpart.

§ 19555 Seeel pipe. )
~  (a) New steel pipe s qualified for use
under this part if—

(1) It was manufactured in erccord-
ance with a listed specification;

(23 It meets Lhe requirements of para-
graphs 1I1-A through I1-D of Appendix B
of this part, or

€3) Itlsused in accordance with Lara-
g1aph (¢) or (d) of thiasection.

(5) Used steel pipe s qualifted {or use
ander this part if —

(1) It was masulsctured in sccord-
ance with a listed specification and 1t
meets the requirements of po «graph
II-C of Appendix B Lo this peii;

(2) Jt meets the requirements ¢ pars-
graph II-A through I1-D of appendix
B to this part.

{3) It has been used in an exlsting ltne
of the same or higher pressure And mects
ihe tequirements of paragrsph U-C o
Appendix B to this part; or

«4) It 15 used in accordance with
paragraph (¢) of this section.

(¢c) New or used steel pipe may be used
at a pressure resulting in a hoop stress of
less than 6,000 psi. where no close coil-
tng ~r olozs LInding 5 W W udunc, it
visual examination indicates that the
ptpe is in good ccndition and that it is
free of split seams and other defects
that would cause leakage. If it §s to be
welded, steel pipe that has not been
manufactured to a listad aspecification
must also pass the weldability tests pre-
scribed in persgrsph II-B of Appendix
B to this part.

-1d) Stees pipe that hae nct been pre-
vi-usly wsed may Lo used ss renlicement
pin2 in a regmient of pipeline Af it has
bean manufactured prior to November
12 1970, in 2:cordance alith the same
specificution ag the pipe used In con-
struciling that segment «f pipekne.

{e) New steel pipe that has been cold
expanded must cLmply with e manda-

- lary provisions of APT Standard 5LX.

§ 192,57 Camt irem or ductile irenn pips.

(a) Mew cast iron or new ductile lron
pipe & qualified for use under this part
if 1t has been manufactured in accord-
ance with a listed specification.

(b) Used cast iron or used ductile tron
pipe 1s qualified for use under this part
{f inspection shows that the pipe is sound
and allows the makeup of tight joints
and—

(1) It has been removed from an
existing pipeline that operated st the
same or higher pressure; or

{2) It was manufactured tn accord-
ance with a listed specification.

§ 192.59 Plastic pipe.

(s) New plastic pipe is qual‘fied for
use under this part if—

(1) ¥ is ._anufactured in accordance
with a lsted specification; and

(2) It is resistant to chemicals with
which contact may be anticipated.

(b) Used plastic pipe is qualified for use
under this part if—

(1) It meets the requirements of &
listed specification;

(2) It is resistant to chemicals with
which contact may be anticipated;

(3) It has been used only in natural
gas service;

(4) Its dimenslons are still within the
tolerances of the specificalion to which it
was manufactured; and :

(5> It is free of visible defects.

$ 192.61 Copper pipe. -

Copper pipe s qualified for wse under
this part f it has been manufactured in
asccordance with a listed specifinafion,

 $192.68 Marking of materiols.

(2) Exoopt as provided in paragraph
(4) of this section, each valve, fitting,
length of pipe, and other component
must be marked as preseribed in—

(1) The specification or standard to
which it was manufactured: or
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(3) M55 Standard Practice, SP-28.

(b) Surfaces of pipe and components
that are sublect to stress from Internal
pressure may not be field die stamped,

(¢) It auny item it mearked by di:
stamping, the die must have blunt o
rounded edges that will minimize stress
concentrations,

(@) Paragraph (a) of this section does
not apply o items manufactyred dbefore
November 12, 1970, that meet ali of the
following:

(1) The item 1s identifiable as 10 type,
manufacturer, and model,

() Specifizetians or shandards ghvlng
pressure, temperature, and other appro-
priate criteria for the use of items are
readily avallable.

-§ 192.65 Tiansportation of pipe.

In a pipeline to be operaled at a hoop
stress of 20 percent or more of SMYS, no
operator may use pipe baving an vuter
diameter to wall thickness ratio of 70 to
onhe, or more, that is transported by rail-
Tom WiaeoS Vil LIBILSPOTLALION WAS per-
formed in acoordance with API RP5L1,

Subpart C—Pipe Desiﬁn
§ 192.101  Scope

This subpart prescribes the minimum
requirements for the design of pipe.

§192.103 General.

Pipe must be designed with sufficlent
wall thickness, or must be installed with
adequate protection, to withstand antici-
pated external pressures and loads that
will be imposed on the pipe after
installation.

§ 192,105 Decsign formula for sigel pipe.

(a) The design pressure for steel pipe
is determined in accordance with the
following formula.:

3 st
P=~j- XFXEXT

P=Deslgn pressure in pounds per square
E=Yiela sore gth
=Tileld atrength in pounds are
inch determined in wcorg::o:q:lt.h
§ 192.107.

D=Nominal outside diameter of the pipe
in taoches.

t =Nominal wa!l thickness of the pipe In
inches. If this s unkncwn, 1t 18 de.
termined n acoordance with
§192.109. Additional wall thickness
required for ooncurrent external
loads in accordance with § 192103
may not be included In computing
design pressure.

¥ =Design factor detenmnined ir accordance
with §192.113.

X =Longitudinal foint tactor determined in
socordance with § 192.113,

T=Temperature derating factor deter-
mined in accordance witx § 192.115.

(b) If steel pipe that has been cold
worked to meet the SMYS is heated,

. other than by welding, to 600° F. or more,

the design pressure i3 limited to 75 per-
cent of the pressure determined under
paragraph (a) of this section,

" §192.107  Yield strength (S) for steel

pipe. .

yield strength to used in the design
formula in § 192.108 i3 the SMYS stated .

in the listed
o pecificaiion, 1f that value
&) Por pipe that is manufactured in

. acoordance with a specification not listed

mlqctIonIo;'AppendeBtothlaplrt
or whose specificasinn or tensile prop-
erties are unknown, the yleld strength to

is one of the following:

- be used in the design formula in § 192.105




pressures @ 1o 86 perceot of the pres-
sure ratings for comparable steel valves
at thelr listed temperature, if—

()) The vemperature-adjustad service
pressure does not sxceed 1,000 psig.;
and

(2) Welding 12 not used on any ductile
iron component In the fabrication of
the valve ahelis or their assembly,

(d) No value having pressure contain-
ing parts made of ductile iron may be
used in the gas plpe components of com-
pressor stations,

§192.147 Flanges and flange acces.
sories.

(a) General requirements. Each flange
or flange accessory must meet the mini-
mum requirements of ANSI B165,
MSB8 BP-44, or ANSI Bi6.24, or the
equivalent.

{b) Each flange assembhly must be
able t0 withstand the miuximum pres-
Bwre l!v wn.u.n ule plpcm.\e u W DC op-
erated and to maintain its physical and
chemical properties at any temperature
to which it is anticipated that it might
be subjected in service.

§ 192.149 Standard fitting-.

(a) The minimum metal thickness of
threaded fttings may not be less than
specified for the pressures and tempera-
tures in the applicable standards refer-
enced In this part, or their equivalent.

(b) Each steel butt-welding fitting
must have pressure and temperature
ratings based on stresses for pipe of the
same or equivalent material. The actual
bursting strength of the fitting must at
least equal the computed bursting
strenzth of pipe of the designated ma-
terial and wall thickness, as rietermined
by & prototype that was tested to at
least the pressure required for the pipe-
line to which it is being added.

§ 192.151 Tapping.

(a) Each mechanical fitting used to

make & hot tap must be designed for at
least the operaling pressure of the
pipeline,

(b) Where a ductile fron plpe Is

tapped, the extent of fuli-thread en-
gagement and the need for the use of out-
s.de-sealing service connections, tapping
saddles, or other fixtures must be deter-
mined by service conditions.

(c) Where a threaded tap 18 made In
cast iron or ductile iron pipe, the diam-
eter of the tapped hole mdy not be more
than 25 percent of the nominal diameter
of the pipe unless the pipe is reinforced,
except that

(1) Existing taps may be used for re-
placement service, if they are free of
cracks and have good threads; and

(2) A 1%-inch tap may be made u a
4-inch cast iron or ductile iron pipe,
without reinforcement. -

However, in areas where climate, soll,
and service conditions may create un-
usual external stresses on cast lron pipe,
unreinforced taps may dbe used only on
6-inch or larger pipe.

§ 192.153 Components fabricated by
welding. -

(a) Except for branch connections
and assemblies of standard pipe and fit-
tings joined by circumierentlal welda,
the design pressure of each component
fabricated by welding, whose strength
cannot be determined, must be estab~
lished in accordance with paragraph
UG-101 of section VIII of the ASME -
Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code.

-

(b) Each prefabricated unit that uses
pihte and Jongitudina) sceras must be
designated, constructed, #nd kestod In ac-
cordance with the ASME Boller and Pres-
sure Vertel Code, except for the
following.

(1) Regularly rmanufacturcd bult-
welding Aittings.

(2) Pipe that hes been produced and
tosted under a specification Usted (n Ap-
pendix Bto thispart

(3) Partlal asscrublies such as split
tings or collars.

(4) Prefabricated units that *he man-
ufacturer certifies have been tested Lo at
Jeast twice the maximum pressure to
which they will be subjecled unirr tne
anticiputed operating con®ticos.

(c) Orange-pesl bul} piucy and
erange-peel swages may not be used on
pipelines that are to operste ut s hoop
stresp of 20 percent or more of the
SMYS of the pipe.

(d) Except for flat closures designed
in acoordance with section VIIX of the
ASME Bboller and Pressure Code, flat
closures and fish tails may not be used
cn pipe that either operates 8t 100 ps.ig.,
or more, or is more than 3 inches nominal
diameter.

8 192,155 Welded branch connections.

Each welded branch connection made.

to pipe in the form of a single connec-
tion, or in a header or manliold as &
series of connections, must be designed
to ensure that the strength of the pipe-
lne system is not reduced, taking into
account the stresses in the :emaining
pipe wall due to the opening in the pipe
or header, the shear stresses produced by
the pressure acting on the area of the
branch opening, and any external Joad-
ings due to thermal movement, waight,
and vibration.

% 192.157 Extruded cutlets.

Each extruded outlet must be suitable
for anticipated service conditlons and
must be at least equal to the design
strength of the pipe and other fittings in
the pipeline to which it is attached.

§ 192.159 Flexibility. .

Fich pipeline inust be designed wiin
enough flexioility to prevent thermal ex-
pansion or contraction from causing ex-
cessive stresses in the pipe or compq-
nents, excessive bending or unusual losds
at Joints, or undesirable forces or mo-
ments at points of connection to equip~
ment, or at anchorage or guide paints,

§ 192,161 Supports and anchors,

(a) Each pipeline and iis assoclated

equipment musi have enough anchors’

or supports to—
(1) Prevent undue strain on connecied

“equipment;

(2) Resist longitudinal foroes caused
by = bend or offs~t in the pipe; and

(3) Prevent or damp out excessive
vibration.

(b) Each exposed pipeline must have
enough supports or anchors to protect
the expesed pipe joints from the maxi-
mum end force caused by Internal pres-
sure and any additionel forces caused by
temperature expansion or contraction or
by the welght of the pipe and its contents.

(¢) Each support or anchor on gn ex-
posed pipeline must be made of durable,

noncombustible material and must be

designed and installed ss follows:

(1) Free expansion and contractiot: of
the pipeline between supports or anchors
may not be restricted.

(2) Provision must be made- for the
service conditions involved.

(3) Movement of the pipeline may not
cause disengagement of the support
equjpment.

-6~

{d) Each support oo an exposed pipe-

Ll:;opcn&d:t.a:“m level of 50 per-

oF more -dmm
the tollowing :

(1) A stroctwral w may ot de
weldad d'rectly to the pipe.

{3) The support must be prtmd.‘ by
u:‘ member that compilstely encircles the
pipe.

(3) If an encitcling member is welded
o a pipe, the weld must be continuous
and ccver the entire circumference.

(&) Each underground pipeline that is
connected to a relatively uayielding line
or other fixed oblect must have enough
flexibility to provide for possible move-
ment, or it must have an anchor that
will limit the movement of the pipeline,

(1Y Fach underground pipeline that
is being connected to new branches must
have a firm f[oundation for both the
header and the branch to prevent lateral
and vertical movement.

£ 102 143 Comprecane alatione: deslen

and construction.

(&) Location of compressor building.
Each main compressor bullding of a
compressor station must be located on
property under the control of the opers-
tor. It must be far éenough away from
adjacent property, not under control of
the operalor, o minimize the possibtlity
of fire being communicated to the com-
pressor building from structures on ad-
jacent -property. There must be enough
open space around the main compressor
building to allow the free movement of
fire-fighting equipment.

(b) Building construction. Each build-
ing on a compressor station site must be
made of noncombustible materials if it
contains etther—

(1) Pipe more than 2 {inches in diam-
eter that is carrying gas under pressire;

or

(2) Gas handling equipment other
than gas utilization equipment uwoed for
domestic purposes.

(¢) Kxits. Fach operating floor of a
maln compressor building must have at
ledst two separated and unobstructed
exits located 8o as to provide a conven-
{ent possibility of escape and an umaoh.
structed passage to a place of safety.
Each door latch on an exit must be of &
type which can be readily opened from
the inside without a key. Each swinging
door located in an exterior wall must be
mounted to swing outward.

(d) Fenced areas. Each fence around
& compressor station must have at least
two gates located so as to provide a con-
venient opportunity for escape to a place
of safety, or have other facilities affcrd-
ing a similarly convenient exit from th:e
area, Each gate located within 200 feet
of any compressor plant building must
open outward and, when occupied, must
the openable from the inside without a

ey.

(e) Electrical facilities. Electrical
equipment and wiring installed in com-
pressor stations must conform to the
National Electrical Code, ANSI Standard
Cl, so far as that code is applicable.

§ 192.165 Compressor stations: liquid
remeval.

sure and tematsatine cotiditions, the
compressor must be protected utlnst the
introduction of those liquids In quaniities
that could carwe damage.

(b) Each liquid separa.wr used $o re-
move entrained liquids at a compressor
station must—

(1) Have a manually operable means
of removing these liquids.




§ 192.187 Vaults: sealing, venting. and
ventilation.

Each underground vault or cloeed top
pit containing either a pressure regulat-
ing or reducing station, or & pressurc
limiting or relieving station, must be
sealed, vented or ventilated, as follows:

(a) When the internal volume exceeds
200 cubic feet— )

{1) The vault or pit must be venti-
lated with two ducts, each having at least
the ventilating eflect of a pipe 4 inches
in diameter;

(2) The ventilation must be enough to
minimize the formation of combusti-
bie atinosphere in the vault or pit; and

(3) The ducts must be high enough

above grade to disperse any gas-air mix-

tures that might be discharged.

(b) When the internal volume is more
than 75 cubic feet dut less than 200 cubdc
Soet—

(1) I the vault or nit is sealed, each
opening must have a tight fitting cover
without open holes through which an ex-
plosive mixture might be ignitéd, and
there ‘must be a mcans for testing the,

internal atmogphers bofore removing the
cover;

(2) If the vault or pit is vented, there,
must be a means of preventing external
sources of ignition from reaching the
vault attmoephere; or

(3) If the vault or pit is ventilated,
varagraph (a) or (¢) of this section
applies.

(¢) If a vault or pit covered by para-
graph (b) of this section is ventilated by
openings in the covers or gratings and
the rstio of the internal volume, in cubic
feet, 10 the effective ventilating area of
the cov.r or grating, in square feet, is
less than 20 -to 1, no additional ven-
tilation is required.

§$192.189 Vaults: drainage and water-
proofing.

(a) Bach vault must be designed so
a8 to minimize the entrance of water.

(b) A vault containing gas plping may
not be connected by means of a drain
oonnection to any other underground
structure. .

(c) All electrical equipment in vaults
must conform to the applicable require-
ments of Class 1, Group D, of the Na-
tional Elecirical Code, ANSI Standard Cl.
§192.191 Design pressure of plastic

fittings.

(a) Thermosetting fittings for plastic
pipe must conform to ASTM D 2517.

(b) The design pressure of alpha-
buna-styrene (ABS) and polyvinyl
chloride (PVC) Schedule 40 and 80
thermoplastic fittings must be obtained
f1>m the following tsable:

DasicX PRESSURE OF THERMOPTASTIC FITTINGS,

P.S.I1.G. oF VARIOUS STRENGTHS, MATERIALS
AND CLaBS LOCATIONS

ABS Type I and

Btte Bched- PVC Typell PVC Typel
inches  ule class Jocation class location
1 2and3 4 1 2and3 ¢
Mn 40 100 100 100 100 100 100
0 100 100 100 100 100 100
129 40 100 100 96 100 100 100
20 100 100 100 106 100 100
1 0 300 100 90 100 100 100
. -8 100 100 100 Mo 100 100
13 0 300 [:Z] 7% 100 100 100
30 100 100 100 100 100 100
1)}4 40 10 <] &6 100 3100 100
80 3100 100 100 100 100
2 0 -4 6 [ 4] 100 100 100
20 100 100 &1 100 100 100
M 40 76 51 100 100 100
80 100 100 85 100 100 100
3 4 8 48 100 100 100
80 100 o4 75 l€£ i% 108
40 ki &) 48 1
w4 80 100 86 -] 100 10 100
4 40 k! % 44 100 100 0
80 100 81 85 106 100 100
& 40 62 49 39 100 o7
0 93 72 B 10 100 10
& 20 ] el 35 100 - 7
L = ™ 8 100 100 100

NOTE: These pressure ratings sre the ssme valus ss

the design pressure of the correxponding pipe size and
schedule !npu\e same class loca(ion, as determined by
the forniula piven In § 192.121 and the lWmitations 0
$192.123 of this part.

§192.191 (Amended]

5. Scetion 192.191(b) ts amended b:
deleting the word "uph.-bmstmm!
and by inserting the word "scrylonitrile-
butadiene-styrene™ in place thereof.

$192.192 Vilve installation in plastic
Pipe,

Ench valve \nstalled in plastic plpe
must be designed 20 as to protect the
p_lutic material against excessive tor-
sivnal or shearing loads when the valve
or shutofl is operated, and from any
other secondary stresses that micht be
exerted through the valve c¢r its
enclosure,

§ 192.195 Protection against accidental
overpressuring.

(a) General requirements. Except as
provided in § 192,197, each pipeline that
is connected to a gas source sa that the
maximum allowable operating pressure
could be exceeded as the result of pres-
sure control failure or of some other type
of fellure, must have pressure relieving
or pressure limiting devices that meet
the requirements of §§192.199 and
AL .L0L,

‘(b) _Additional requirements for dis-
tribution systems. Each distribution
system that is supplied from a source of
gas that is at a higher pressure than the
maximum allowable operating pressure
for the system must—

(1) Have pressure regulation devices
capable of meeting the pressure, logd,
and other service conditions that will
be experienced in normal operatiun of
the system, and that cvuld be activated
in the event of failure of some portion of

the system; and

(2) Be designed so as to prevent acci-
dental overpressuring.

§ 192.19_7 Control of the pressure of gas
delivered from high-pressure distri-
bution systems.

(a) If the maximum actual nperating
pressure of the distribution system fis
under 60 p.sig. or less and a service®
regulator having the followirg charac--
teristics Is used, no other pressure lin- -
iting device iIs required: -

2192.197 (Anmended]

6. Section 192197(a) 1s amended bty
deleting the words “or less” frcm lihe
lead-In sentence.

(1> A regulator capable of reducing
distribution line pressure to pressures
recommended for household appliances.-

(2) A single port valve with proper
orifice for the maximum gas pressure at
the regulator inlet.

(3) A valve seat made of resilient ma-
terial designed to withstand abrasion
of the gas, impurities in gas, cutting by
the valve, and to resist permanent defor-
mation when it is pressed against the
valve port.

(4) Pipe connections to the regulator
not exceeding 2 inches In diameter.

(58) A regulator that, under normal
operating conditions, is able to regulate
the downstream pressure within the nec-
essary limits of accuracy and to Hmit the
build-up of pressure under no-flow con-
ditions to prevent a pressure that would
cause the unsafe operation of any con-
nected and properly adjusted gas utili~
zation equipment.

(6) A self-contained service regulator

~with no external static or control lines. -

(b) If the maximum actual operating
pressure of the distribution syssem is
80 p.sig., or less, and a service regulator
that does not have all of the character-
istics listed in paragraph (a) of this
section is used, or if the gas contains
materials that seriously interfere with
the operation of aervice regulators, there
must be sultable protective devices w0
prevent unsafe overpressuring of the cus-
‘tomer’s appliances if the service regu-
lator fails.

8-

@) If the maximum actual operating
pressure of the distribution system ex-
ceeds 60 psig., one of the following
methods must be used to regulate and
limit, to the maximum safe value, the
pressure of gas delivered to the customer:

(1) A service regulator having the
characteristics listed in naragraph (a) of
this section, and another regulator lo-
cated upstream from the service regula-
tor. The upstream regulator may not be
set {0 maintain a pressure higher than
60 p.sig. A device must be installed be-
tween the upstream regulator and the
service regulator to limit the pressure on
the inlet of the service regulator to 69
p.s.1.g. or less in case the upstream regu-
lator fails to function properly. This de-
vice may be either a relief valve or an
automatic shutoff that shuts, if the pres-
sure on the inlet of the service regulator
exceeds the sct pressure (60 psig. or
less), and remains closed until manually
reset.

(2) A service regulator and a monitor-
ing regulator set to limit, {0 a maximum
safe value, the pressure of the gas de-
lvered to the customer.

(3) A service regulator with a relief
valve vented to the outside atmosphere,
with the relief valve set to open so that
the pressure of gas going to the customer
does not exceed a maximum safe value.
‘The relief valve may either be built into
the service regulator or it may be a
separate unit installed downstream from
the service regulator. This combination
may be used alone only in those cases
where the inlet pressure on the service
regulator does not exceed the manufac-
turer's safe working pressure rating of
the service regulator, end may not be
used where the inlet pressure on the serv-
ice regulator exceeds 125 ps.ig. For
higher inlet pressures, the methods in
subparagraph (1) or (2) of this para-
graph must be used.

(4) A service regulator and an auto-
matic shutoff device that closes upon &

" rise In pressure downstream from the
regulator and remains closed until man-
ually reset. .

§ 192.199 Rcquirements for design of
pressure relief and limiting devices,

Except for rupture discs, each pressure
Tclief or pressure limiting device must—
(a) Be constructed of materials such
that the operation of the device will not
be impaired by corrosion;
(b) Have valves and valve seats that
are designed not to stick in a position
. that will make the device inoperative;
(¢) Be designed and installed so that
it can be readily operated to determine
* if the valve is free, can be tested to
determine the pressure at which it will
. operate, and can be tested for leakage
when in the closed position;
(@) Have support made of noncom-"
bustible material;

(e) Have discharge stacks, vents, or
outlet ports designed to prevent accumu-
lation of water, ice, or snow, located
where gas can be discharged into the
atmosphere without undue hazard;

(f) Be designed and installed so that
the size of the openings, pipe, and fit-
tings located between the system to be
protectéd and the pressure relieving de-
vice, and the size of the.vert line, are
adequate to prevent hamimering of the
valve and to prevent impairment of re-
lief capacity;

(g) Where installed at # district reg-
ulator station to protect a pipeline sys-
tem from overpressuring, be deslgned
and installed to prevent any single in-

. cident such as an explosion in a vault

or damage by a vehicle from affecting
the operstion of both the overpressure
protective device and the district regn-
lator; and .



PART 191—TRANSPORTATION OF
NATURAL AND OTHER GAS 8Y
PIPELINE; REPONTS OF LEAKS

Sec.

191.1 Scope.

1913 Deflinitlons.

1915  ‘Telcphonic notice of certain lcaks

1817 Addressce for written reports.

1919 Distribution aystem: Leak report

19111 Distribution system: Annual report.

191.13 Distribution system: Certain faclit-
tles reported as a transmission
systemn.

191.15 Transmission and gathering systems:
Leak report,

191.17 ‘Transmission and gathering systems:
Annuanl report.

181.1¢  Report forms.

AUTHORITY: The providon of this Part 191
fssued under the Natural Gas Pipeline Salety
Act (49 USC. 1671 et scq), Part 1 of the
Regulations of Ulie Office of the Secretary of
Transportation (49 CFR Part 1), and the
delcgation of authorlty to the Director, Oftice
of Pipcline Safety, cdated Novembrr 6, 1968
(33 F.R. 16168).

§191.1  Scope.

(a) This part prescribes requirements
for the reporting of gas leaks that are
not intended by the operator and that
require immediate or schcduled repair
and of test failures, by persons enegaged
in the transportation of gas. However, it
does not apply 0 leaks and test failures
that occur in the gathering of gas outside
of the following areas:

(1) An area within the limits of any
incorporated or unincorporated city,
town, or village; or

(2) Any designated Tesidential or
commercial area such as a subdivision,
business or shopping center, or commu-
nity development.

(b) The reporting requirements in this
part supersede any accident or leak re-
porting requirements thalt were incor-
porated by reference in the Interim
Minimum Federal! Safety Standards in
Part 190 of this chapter.

§ 191.3 Dechinitions.

As used in this part and in the DOT
Forms referenced in this part—

"“Gas™ means natural gas, flammable
gas, or gas which is toxic or corrosive;

“Municipality” means a city, county, or
any other political subdivision of a State;

“Operator” means a person who en-
gages in the transportation of gas;

“Person” means any individual, firm,
Joint venture, partnership, corporation,

_ association, State, municipality, coopera-

tive assoclation, or joint stock associa-
tion, and includes any trustee, recciver,
assignee, or personal representative
thereof ;

“Pipeline facilitics” includes, without
limitation, new and existing pipe, right-
of-way, and any equipment facility, or
building used in the transportation of gas
of the treatment of gas during tlie course
of transportation;

“Becretary” means the Sceretary of
Transportation or any person to whom
he has delegated authority in the matter
concerned;

“State” includes each of the several
States, the District of Columbia, and the
Commonweslth of Puerto Rico;

“System™ means all pipeline facilities

~used by a particular operator in the

transportetion of gas, including but not
limited to, line ripe, valves and other
appurtenances connected to line pipe,
compressor units, fabricated assemblies
assoclated with compressor unrits, meter-
ing (including customers’ meters) and
delivery stations, and fabricated assem-
blles in metering and delivery stations;

“Test fatlure” means a break or yup-
ture that occurs during strength-proof
testing of transmission or gathering lines
that is of such magnitude as to require
repalr before continuation of the tesl:

“Transpoitation of gas” means the
gathering, transmission, or distrihution
of gas by plpeline, o1 the storage of gas
In or affecting interstate or foreign
commerce.

8 191.5 Tclephonic notive of certain
Jeaks.

(8) At the earliest practicable moment
following discovery, cach operator shall
glve notice in accordance with paragraph
(b) of this section of any leak that—

(1) Caused a death or a personal in-
Jury requhiing hospitalization;

(2) Required the taking of any seg-
ment of transmiscion pipcline out of
service;

(3) Resulted In gas igniting;

(4) Caused estimated damage to the
property of the opcrator, or others, or
both, of a total of $5,000 or more; or

{5) In ihe judgment of the operater,
was significant even though it did not
meet the criterla of subparagraphs (1),
(2), (3), or (4) of this paragraph.

An operator need not give notice of a
leak thai met only the criteria of sub-
paragraph (2) or (3) of this paragraph,
if it occurred solely as a resuit of, or
in ‘connection with, planned or routine
maintenance or construction.

(b) Each notice 1equired by paragraph
(a) of this section shall be made by tele-
phone to Area Code 202-42p-0700 and
shall include the following information:

(1) The location of the lecak.

(2) The time of the leak.

(3) The fatalities and personal in-
juries, if any. .

(4) All other siguificant facts that are
Xnown by the operator thaj are relevant
to the cause of the leak or extent of the
damages.

§ 191.7 Addressee for writlen reports.

Each written r¥port required by this
part must be made to the Director, Office
of Pipeline Safety, Department of Trans-
portation, Washington, D.C. 20590. How-
ever, reports for intrastate facilities sub-
ject to the jurisdiction of a Stale agency
pursuant to certification under scction
5(a) of the Natural Gas Pipeline Safety
Act, may be submitted in duplicate to the
State agency if the rcgulations of that
agency require submission of these re-
ports and provide for further trans-
mittal of one copy, within 10 days ol re-
ceipt for leak reports and not later than
February 15 for annual reports, to the
Director, Office of Pipcline Safety.

§ 191.9 Distribution system: I.cak re-
port.

(a) Each operator of a distribution
system serving more than 100,000
customers shall, as scon as practicable
but not more than 20 days after dctec-
tion, report the following on Departient
of Transportation Form DOT-F-7100.1:

(1) Aleak thatrequired notice by tele-
phone under § 191.5.

' (2) A leak that, because of its loca-
tion, required Immediate repair and
other emergency action to protect the
public such as evacuation of a building,
blocking off an area, or rerouting of
traffic.

(b) Where additional related infor-
mation is obtained after a report is sub-
mitted under paragraph (aj of this sec-
tton, the operator shall make a supple-
mental report as soon as practicable with
8 clear reference by date and subject to
the original report.

-1-

§ 19111 Distribution  syetem Annual
reporl,

Fach operalor of a distribution system
shall submit an annual report on De-
partment of Transportation Form
DOT-F-17180.1-1. This report must be
submitted lor the preceds calendar
year not later than Februaty 18, 1971,
and not later than February 18 of each
year thercalter,

§191.13  Distribution system:  Certain
facilitics reporied us a trancmission
sy stem,

Each opcrator of a distribution system
shalt, for pipeline facllities that operate
at 20 percent or more of specified mini-
mum yleld strenglhy, or that are used to
convey gas Into or out of storage, submit
reports for those facilities under § 191.15
and § 191.17.

§ 191.15 Transnmission and gathering
systems: Leak report. .

{a) Each opcrator of a transmission
system or ¢ gathering system shall, as
soon: as practicable but not more than
20 duys after detection, report the fol-
lowing on Department of Transporta.loa
Form DOT-F-7100.2:

(1) A leak that required nolice by
teiephone under § 191.5.

(2) A lesk in a transmission line that
required immediate repair.

(3) A test failure that occurred while
testing either with gas or another test
medium.

() Where additional related infor-
mation s obtained after a report is
submitted under paragraph (a} of this
section, the operator shall make a supple-
mental report as soon as practicable with
s clear reference by date and subject to
the original report. ’

§191.17 Transmission and gathering
sysiems: Annual report,

Each operator of a transmission sys-
tem or a gathering system shall submit
an annua! report on Department of
Transportation Form DOT-F-7100.2-1.
‘This report must be submitted for the
preceding calendar year not later thel
February 15, 1971, and not later than
February 13 of each year thereafter.

§ 191.19 'Reporl forms.

Copies of the prescribed report forms
are available without charge upon re-
quest from the Office of Pipeline Safety.
Additional copies in this prescribed
format may be reproduced and used if
in the same size and kind of paper. In
addition, the information required by
these forms may be submitted by any
other méans that is acceptable to the
Secretary. -
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Subpart A—Genersa!

6 192.1 Scope of part.

(a) This part prescribes minimum
safety requirements for pipeline facilities
and the transportation of gas, including
pipeline Tacilities and the transportation
of gas within the limits of the outer con-
tinental eheif as that term is defined in
the Outer Continental 8helf Lands Act
{43 U8C. 133D,

(b) This part does not apply to the
gathering of gas outside of the following
areas:

(1) An area within the I'mits of any
incorporated or unincorporated city,
town, or village. R

(1) Any designated residential or com-
mercial area such as a subdivision, busl-
ness or shopping center, or community
development.

§ 192.3 Definitions.

As used In this part—

“Distribution Line” means a plpeline
?l;ho“ than a gathering or transmission

“Gas”" means natural gas, lammable
g83, or gas which is toxic or corrosive,

“Gathering Line™ means a pipeline
that transports gas from a current pro-
duclgon facility to a transmission line or
malin.

“High pressure distributiorn system”

meana & distributiar, gystem in which
the gas pressure in the main is higher
than the pressure provided to the
customer,

“'Listed specification” means a specifi-
cation listed in section I of Appendix B
of this part.

“Lov/-pressure  distribution system”
means a distribution aystem in which the
gas pressure in tke main is substantially
the same as the pressure provided to the
customer,

“Mgin"” means & distribution line that
serves as 8 common souice of supply for
more than one service line.

“Maximumn actual operating pressure™
means the maximum pressure that oc-
cuis dusing normal operations over a

‘period of 1 year.

“Maximum allowable operating pres-
sure” means the maximum pressure at
which a pipeline or segment of & pipe-
line may be operated under this part.

“Municipality” means a city, county,
of any other political subdivision of a
State.

“Operator” means a person who en-
gages in the transportation of gas.

“Person” means any individual, firm,
joint venture, partnership, corporation,
association, State, municipality, coopera-
tive association, or joint stock association,
and includes any trustee, receiver, as-
signee, or personal representative-
thereof. i

“Pipe” means any pipe or tubing used
in the transportation of gas, including
pipe-type holders.

“Pipeline” means all parts of thoee
physical facilities through whith gas
moves {n transportation, including pipe,
valves, and other appurtenance attached
to pipe, gompressor units, metering sta-
tions, regulator statlons, delivery sta-
tions, holders, and fabricated &ssemblies.

“Pipeline facility” means new and
existing pipelines, rights-of-way, and
any equipment, facllity, or building used
in the transportation of gas or in_ the
treatment of gas during the cousss of
transportation.

“Secretary” means the Secretary of
Transportation or any person to whom
he has delegated authority in the mai-
ter concerned.

“Service Line” means a distributidn
line that transports ges to a customer
meter st assembly from & common
source of supply.

“SMYS” rgeans specified minimum
yleld s 15—

(1) For steel plpe manufactured in ac~
cordance with a listed specification, the
yield strength specified 85 & minimum in
that specification; or

(2) For steel pipe manufactured {n ac-
cordance with an unknown or unlisted
specification. the yield etrengih dater.
mined in accordance with § 192.107(b).

“State” means each of the several
States, the District of Columbla, and the
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico.

“Transmission line’ means s pipeline,
other than a gathering line, that—

* (1) Transports gas from a gathering
line or storage facility to a distribution
center or storage facility;

(2) Operates at a hoop strras of 20
percent or more of SMYS; ar
nel(:) Transports gas within a storage

“Transportation of gas” means the
gathering, transmission, or distribution
of gas by pipeline or the storage of gas,
in or affecting interstate or foreign
commerce.

§ 192.5 Class locations,

(a) Class location is determined by
applying the criteris set forth in this
section. The class locaticn unit is an
ares that extends 3220 yards on either
slda of the conterling of aay conliaucus
1-mile length of pipeline, Except a3 pro-
vided in paragraphs (d)(2) and (f) of

this section, the class location s deter- -

mined by the bulldings in the class loca-
tlon unit. For the pwrposes of this
section, each separate dwelling unit in
a multiple dwelling unii bullding is
counted as a separate building intengad
for human occupancy.

(b) A Class 1 location is any class lo-
cation unit that has 1¢ or less butldings
intended for human occupancy.

(¢) A Class 2 location is any class 1o~
cation unit that has more than 10 but
less than 46 buildings intended for hu-
man occupancy.

(d) A Class 3 location {s—

(1) Any class location unit that has
46 or more buildings intersed for human
OCCUPANCY; or )

(2) An area where the pipeline lies
within 100 yards of any of the following:

(1) A building that is occupled by 20
or more persons during normal use.

(i1) A small, well-defined outside area
that is occupied by 20 or more persons
during normal use, such as a playground,
recreation ares, outdoor theater, or other
place of public assembly.

(e) A Class 4 location 15 any class
location unit where buildings with four
or more stories above ground are
prevalent.

() The boundaries of the class joca-
tlions determined In accordance with

paragraphs (a) through (e) of this sec-.

tion may be adjusted as follows:
-3-

(1) A Class 4 location er:ds 220 yards
from the nearest building with four of
mbre storbes above ground.

(1) When a cluster of bulldings in-
tended for humen occupancy requires &
Class 3 location, the Class 3 location ends
220 yards from the nearest building in
the cluster. )

(3) When a cluster of bulldings in<
tended for human occupancy
s Class 2 location, the Class 2 location
ends 220 yards from the nearest bullding
tn the cluster,

§ 192.7 Incorporation by reference.

() Any documents or parts thereof
incorporated by reference in this pert
are & part of this regulation as though
set out tn tull,

(1) All incorporated documents sre
available for inspection in the Ofice of
Plpeline Bafety, Room 107, 400 8ixth
Street SW., Washington, D.C. In addi-
tion, the documents are available at the
sddresses provided in Appendix A to this
part.

(¢) The full titles for the publications
incorporated by reference in this part
are provided in.Appendix A to thjs pert.

§ 192.9 Gathering lines.

Each gathering line must comply with
the requirements of this part applicable
to transmission lines.

§192,11 Petroleum gas systems.

(a) No operator may transport petro-
leum gas in a system that serves 10 or
more customers, or in a system, any por-
tion of which is located In a public place
(such as a highway), unless that system
meets the requirements of this part and
of NFPA Standards No. 58 and No. 59.
In the event of a oconftict, the require-
ments of thix part prevail.

(b) Each petroleum gas system oov-
ered by paregraph (a) of this section
must compy with the following:

(3) Aboveground structures must have
open vents near the floor level.

(2) Belowground siructures must have
forced ventilation that will prevent any
accumulation of ges. -

(3) Relief valve discharge vents must
e ltalcd 55 a3 o prevent any adcumu-
iation of gas ut or below ground level. .

(1) Special precautions must be taken
to provide adequate ventilation where
excavations are made to repair an under-
ground system.

(¢) For the purpose of this section,
petroleum gas means propane, butane,
or mixtures of these gases, other than a
gas air mixture that is used to supple-

- ment supplies in a natural gas distribu-

tion system, e
§ 152.12 Liqueficd natural gas facilitics.

(a) Except for a pipeline facility 'in
operation or under construction before
January 1, 1973, ti0 opcrator may store,
treat, or transfer liquefied natural gas in
a pipeline facility unless that pipeline fa-
cility meets the applicable requircments
.of this part and of NFPA Standard No.

" 59A.

‘t) No operator may store, treat. or
transfer liquefied natural gas in a pipe-
line facility in operation or under con-
struction before January 1, 1372, unless—

(1) The facility is operated in accord-
ance with the applicable operating re-
aquirements of this part and of NFPA

. Standard 59A; and

(2) Each modification ar repair made

. to the facility after December 31,1972,

conforms to the applicable requirements
of this part and NFPA Stundard 59A,

. Insofar as is practicahls




519213 General.

(a) NO person may operale a segment
of pipeline that is readied for servioe
after March 12, 1971, unless that pipeline
has been designed, installed, constructed,
initlally inspected, and initially tested
in accordance with this part.

(b) No person may operate a segment
of pipeline that is replaced, relocated, or
otherwise changed after November 132,
1970, unless that replacement, relocation,
or change has been made in accordance
with this part.

(¢c) Each operator zhall maintaln,
modify as appropriate, and follow the
plans, procedures, and programs that it
is required to cstablish under this part.

§ 192.15. Rules of regulatory comstrwe-
tion.

(a) .As used in this pert—

“Includes” means including but not
limited to. -

“May” means “is permitted t>” or “is
authorized to”.

“May not” means “is not permitied to”
or “is not authorized to™,

“8hall” is used tn the mandatory and
imperative sense,

(b) In this part—

(1) Words importing the singular in-
clude the plursal;

(2) Words importing the aiaral -
clude the singular: and

(3> Words importing the masculine
gender includs the femining.

19217 Filing of imipection end
' malntenance plans.
(s) Euospt as provided In paragraph

which be owns or operates. In addition,
each change to an inspection and main-
must be flled with the Sec-
after the shange

(b) ‘The previslens of paragraph i)
of this seelisa @0 Dot apply to plpeline

g
j
z

TPy g -.....'.o_.h:og._-_ggum ttad
s certification or sgreement with respect

US.C.1678); and

(2) For which an inspection end

maintenance plan is required to e filed
with that State agency.

(¢) Plans filed with the Becretary
must be sent to the office of Pipeline
Bafety, Department of Transportation.
Washington. D.C.20580.

-Subpart B—Materials
§ 192.51 Scope.

This subpart prescribes minimum re-
quirements for the selection and qualifi-
cation of pipe and components for use in
pipelines.

8 192.53 General

Materials for pipe and components
must be—

(a) Able to maintain the structural
tntegrity of the pipeline under temper-
ature and other environmental conditions
that may be anticipated;

(b) Chemicaliy compatible with any
gas that they transport and with any
other material in the pipeline with which
they are in contact; and

(¢) Qualified in accordance with the
applicable requirements of this subpart.

§ 192.55 Seeel pipe. .
(8) New steel pips is qualified for use
under this part if—

(1) It was manufactured in accord-
ance with a listed specification;

(2; 1t meets the requirements of para-
graphs 11-A through II-D of Appendix B
of this part; or

3) IRlsusedinaccordance with pers-
21aph f(¢) or (d) of this section.

(b) Used steel pipe s qualified for use
uwnder this part if—

(1) It was manuisctured in sccord-
ance with a listed specification and 1t
meets the requirements of pea-wgraph
II- C of Appendix B to this part;

(2) It meets the requirements of para-
graph II-A through I-D of Appendix
B o this part.

(3) It has been used in an ex!sting 'ne
of the same or higher pressure and mexts
the requirements of paragraph U-C of
Appendix B to this part; or

4) Il is used in accordance with
paragraph (2) of this section.

(€} New or used steel pipe may be used
at a pressure resulting in a hoop stress of
less than 8,000 ps.l. where no close coll-
ing or close bending 15 to be done, if
visuai examination indicates that the

is in good condition and that it is
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td) Steel pipe that hae nct deen pre-
rusly used may he used as replacement
pin? n 2 regmient of pipeline if it has
besan manufactured prior to November
12 1870, {n 2zcordance with the same
specification as the pipe used In cone
strusung that sepment of pipeline.

(¢) New steel pipe that has been eold
expanded muet comply vith the manda-

4 o

- Yory provisions ol APT Standard SLX.

§$ 192,57 Cast irem or ductile iron pipe.

(a) New cast iron or new ductile tron
pipe s qualified for uee under this part
if 1t has been manufactured in accord-
ance with a listed specification.

{b) Used cast iron or used ductile iron
pipe is qualified for use under this part
if ingpection shows that the pipe is sound
and allows the makeup of tight joints
and

(1) X has been removed from an
existing pipeline that operated at the
same or higher pressure; or

(2) It was manufactured in accord-
ance with a listed specification.

8 192.59 Plastic pipe.

(8) New plastic pipe is qualified for
uss under this part if—

{1) It is L anufactured in accordance
with a listed specification; and

(2) It is resistant to chemicals with
which contact may be anticipated.

(b) Used plastic pipe is qualified for use
under this part if—

(1) It meets the requirements of &
listed specification;

(2) It 1s resistant to chemicals with
which contact may be anticipated;

(3) It has been used only in natural
ERs service;

(4) Its dimensions are still within the
tolerances of the specification to which 1t
was manufactured; and

(8) It is free of visible defects,

$ 192.61 Copper pipe. .

Copper pipe is qualified for use under
this part {f it has been manufactured in
sccordance with a listed spocification,

" §192.68 Marking of motcriale.

(a) Exoept s previded in parsgraph

{4) of this section, each valve, fitting, '

length of pipe, and other component
must be marked as preseribed in—

(1) The specification or standaré to
which it was manufactured; or

-4~

(3) M3S Staundard Practice, SP-18.

(b) Sur{aces of pipe and components
that are subject to stress from internal
pressures may not be field die stamped.

(¢) I{ auy item Lz marked by dle
stamping, the die must have blunt or
tounded edges that will minimize stress
concentrations.

(4) Paragraph () of this section does
not apply to items sanuwfactyred before
November 12, 1970, that meet all of the
following:

(1) The ilem 13 identifiable as to type,
manufecturer, and model.

2y Specifications or sandards glving
pressure, temperature, and other appro-
priate criterta for the use of Items ero
readily available,

§ 192.65 Transportation of pipe.

In a pipeline to be operated at a hoop
stress of 20 percent or more of SMYS, no
operator may use pipe having an outer
diameter to wall thickness ratio of 70 to
one, or more, that is transported by rail-
road unless that transportation was per-
formed in accordance with API RP5LI1,

Subpart C—Pipe Desig;m
§ 192.101 Scope.

This subpart prescribes the minimum
requirements for the design of plpe.

§192.103 General.

Pipe must be designed with sufficient
wall thickness, or must be installed with
adequate protection, to withstand antici-
pated external pressures and loads that
will be imposed on the pipe after
installation.

§ 192,105 Design formula for steel pipe.

(a) The design pressure for steel pipe
is determined in accordance with the
following formula:

28t
P=—p- XFXEXT

P=Design pressure In pounds per square
- Inch gage.

§=Tileld strength In pounds per square

inch determined in accordance with
§ 102.107.

D=Nominal outside diameter of the plpe
in inches.

4 =No_mlpll wall thickness of the pipe In
inches. if this i3 unknown, it is de.
termined tn acoordance with
§192.109. Additional wall thickness
required for ooncurrent external
loads in sccordance with § 193,108
may not be included in computing
design pressure.

F=Design factor determined in acocrdance
with § 192.111.

E=Longitudinsl joint tactor determined In
accordance with § 193.113.

T=Temperature derating factor deter-
miped tn accordance with § 1932.115.

(b) If steel pipe that has been cold
worked to meet the S8MYS is heated,

. other than by welding, to §00° F. or more,

the design pressure {s limited to 75 per-
cent of the pressure determined under
paragrapb (a) of this section.

“ §192.167 Yield strength (S) for steel

pipe. .
() For pipe that is manufactured in

'In section I oi Appendix B to tais part
or whose specificakion

or tensile prop-

. estles are unknown, the yleld strength to
- .be used i the design formula in § 192,105

is one of the following:




(1) If the pipe is tensile tested In ac-
coidance with section 11-D of Appendix
B to thiaparl, the lower of the following:

(i) 80 percent of the average yield
strength determined by the lensile tests.

(il) The lowest yleld strength, deter-
mined by the tensile tests, but not more
than 52,000 psi.

(2> If the pipe Is not tensile tested as
provided in subparagraph (1) of this
paragraph 24,000 psi.

§192.109 Nominal wall thickacss (1)
for steel pipe.

(a) If the nominal wall thickness for
steel pipe is not known, it is determined
by measuring the thickness of each piece
of pipe at quarter points on one end.

(b) However, if the pipe ir of uniform
grade, size, and thickness and there are
more than 10 lengths, only 10 percent
of the individual lengths, but not less
than 10 lengths, need be measured, The -
ihickness of the lengths that are not
measured must be verified by applylng a
gage set to the minimum thickness found
by the measurement. The nominal w
thickness to he nsed in the dezion I157-
mula in § 192.105 is the next wall thick-
ness found in commercial specifications
that is below the average of all the mea-
surements taken. However, the nominal
wall thickness used may not be more
than .14 times the smalles¢ measure-
ment taken on pipe less than 20 inches in
outside diameter, nor more than 1.11
times the smallest measurement taken
on pipe 20 inches or more in outside
diameter.

§ 192.111 Design factor (F) for stecl
pipe.

(a) Except as otherwise provided in
paragraphs (b), (c), and (d} of this sec-
tion, the design factor ta be used in the
design formula in § 192.105 is determined
in accordance with the following table:

Class

(b) A design f{actor of 0.60 or less
must be used in the design formula In
$ 192.105 for steel pipe in Class 1 loca-
tions that:

(1) Crosses the right-of-way of an
unimproved publc road, without a
casing;

(2) Crosses without a casing. or makes
a parallel encroachment on, the right-
of-way of either a hard surfaced road,
s highway, a public street, or a railroad;

(3) Is supported by a vehicular, pe-

destrian, railroad, or pipeline bridge; or -
assembly,

.
uding parators, mainline vajve
(s‘:gblhl, ::em-eonnectbm] u'nﬁ dm

diameters in any direction from the
{)al:t.‘ fitting of a fabricated assembly,
other than a transition piece or an elbow
used in place of a pipe bend wh}ch is
not associated with & fabricated
assembly. :

(c) For Class 2 locations, a design
factor of 0.5¢, or less, must be used in
the design formula in § 182.105 for un-
cased steel pipe that crosses the ri.ght-of-
way of & hard surfaced road, & ttxghway,
a public strezt, or a railroad. *

(d) For Class 1 or Ciass 2 locations,
a design factor of 0.50, or less, must be
used in the design formuia in § 192.105
for each compressor station, regulator
station, and measuring station.

§ 192.113 Longitudinal joint factor ()
for steel pipe.

e longitudinal joint factor o be
useTcil!n the design formuln in § 192.105 is
determined in accordance with the fol-
lowing table:

Tongi.
Specification o t\_xd'(unl
€ Al Yipe claw joint

3

(E)

ASTM ALY .. Seamlme... ... ..............

Flecitic reslstance welded
Furace butt welded. .

1
'
t

- @

ASTM AN, Segmlems. ... . . .,
ASTM A 1. .. Flectrle tusion arc welded .
ASTM A 138 .. Fleclric resistance welded . ..
ASTM A 139. .. Electrie fusion welded ...,
ASTM A 158, .. Flectric fusion arc welded . ..
ASTM A 2it. .. Spirsl weldad steel pipe. ...
ASTM A3, .. Seamiem. . .. ... ... ..,

Flectric resistance welded, |
ASTM A 381.

.. Double gubmerged ar¢
) vmdﬂt,.‘ b
Yiecteic resistance welded . . .
Flectric lash weided .. ..
Submel are wolded
Furnese buit weided. .
Furisce sp-welied
APLS X .. . Sesmlea . ........... ...
Flectric vesitancs welded .
Electric Mash welded

———— . 4

28833333328348 3ZRAXBILBRSEY )

Submerged arc welded . ...

- o —

APLS LS....... Electric resistancs walded
Submenged arc welded. .

Other.......... Fipe over ¢ inches. .. ..

Other . ........ Pipe ¢ inches ot Jess. ... . ...

If the type of longitudinal joint cannot

2 Zodtimined, Wt IGInl falon 1o 1 used
must not exceed that designated for
“Other”.

§192.115 Temperature derating factor
{T) for steel pipe.
The temperature derating factor to be
used in the design formuls in £ 192,185
{5 determined as follows:

Gas tempevature Temperature

For intermediate gas temperatures, the
derating factor is determined by inter-
polation.

§ 192.117 Design of cast iron pipe.

Cuast von pipe must be designed in ac-
cordance with ANSI A 21.1 uzing the fol-
lowing values fcr S (bursting tensile
strength) and R (modulus of rupture)
in the design equations:

8pecification Type of pipc s R
ANSIA213_ . Pitcast ... ......... n?:'m ﬁdooo
ANSIA 217 Ceulrg;.lxsl (metal 18,000 40, 000
moi . -
- ANSI A 21.9... Centrifuga) (sand- 18,000 40, 000
lined mold).

§ 192.119 Design of ductile iron pipe.
(a) Ductile iron pipe must be designed
in accordance with ANSI A21.50 using
the folowing values In the design
equations:
& (design hovp stress) —168,800 p.s.l.
7 (desigm bending stress} —=36,000 ps.l.
(b) Ductile iron pipe must be grade
(60—42-10) and must conform to the re- -
quirements of ANSI A21.52.
£ 192.121 Design of piastic pipe.
(a) The design pressure for plastic
pipe is determined in accordance with

the following formula and is subjeet to
the limitations of § 192.123:

t.

P=25 B=H xXr

P —=Design pressure in pounds per square
inch gage.

S—=For thermoplastic pipe, the long-term
hydrostatic strength In pounds per
square inch a3 stated in the listed
specification; for thermoseiting
plastic pipe, 11,000 ps.i.

t = Specified wall thicknees in inches.

D =8pecified outside diameter in inches.

F=Design factcoe for plastic pipe.

(b) The design factor for plastic pipe
is determined as follows:

-5-

Class
tocation

§ 192123 Design limitations for plastic
pipe.

(a8) The Jesign pressure may not ex-
ceed 100 psig. for plastic pipe used in—

(1) Distribution systems; or

(2) Classes 3 and 4 locations.

(b) Piastic pipe may not be used where
g::r_uuna temperatures of the pige wiil

(1) Below minus 20" F.; or

(2) Above 100* F. for thermoplastic
pipe or above 150* P. for reinforced ther-
mosetting plastic pipe.

(¢) The wall thickness for thcrmo-
plastic pipe may not be less than 0.062
inches.

(d) The wall thickness for reinforced
thermosetting plasiic pipe may not be
less than that listed in the following
table:

Nominal Minimum wall
stzein | thickness in
inches inches

b S 0. 060
b --= 0.060
4 e - 0.070
L Q. 100

§ 192.125 Design of copper pipe.

¢a) Copper pipe used in mains must
have a minimurmn wall thickness of 0.065
inches and must be hard drawn.

(b) Copper pipe used in service lines
must have a minimum wall thickness as
specified for type “L” pipe in ASTM B 88.

{c) Copper pipe used in mains and
service lines may not be used at pres-
sures in excess of 100 p.si.g.

(d) Copper pipe that does not have
an internal corrosion resistant lining
may not be used to carry gas that has
an average hydrogen sulflde content of
more than 0.3 grains per 100 standard
cubic feet of gas.

Subpart D—Design of Pipeline
) Components
§ 192,141 Scope.

This subpart prescribes minimum re-
quirements for the design and installa-
tion of pipeline components and fa-
cilittes. In addition, it prescribes
requirements relating to protection
against accidentel overpressuring.

§ 1?2.143 General requireinents.

Each component of a pipeline must be
able to withstand operating pressures
and other anticipated loadings with unit
stresses equivalent to those allowed for
comparable material {n pipe in the same
location and kind of service,

§ 192.145 Valves.

(a) Each valve must meet the mini-
mum requirements of API 6D, or MSS
SP-52, or the equivalent, and may not be
used under operating conditions that
exceed the applicable pressure-tempers-~
ture ratings contained in those stand-
$192.145 [Amended]

3. Scction 192.145(s) 1s amended by
tnseriing the words “API €A between
the word “of" and the words “API €D",

(b) Each valve must be gble to meet
the anticijpated operaling conditlons,

(¢) No valve having shell components
made of ductile iron may be used at
pressures exceeding 80 percent of the
pressure ratings for comparable steel
valves at thelr listed temperature. How-
ever, a valve having shell components
made of ductile iron may be used at




pressures Op to 80 percent of the pres-
sure ratings for comparable steel valves
at their listed temperature, 1f—

(1) The temperature-adjusied service
pressure does not exceed 1,000 psig.;
and

(2) Welding is not used on any ductile
jron component In the fabricatdon of
the valve rhells or their assembly,

(d) No value having pressure contain-
tng paris made of ductile iron may be
used in the gas pipe components of com-
pressor stations,

5192.14_7 Flanges and flange acces-
sories.

(a) General requirements. Each flange
or flange accessory must meet the mini-
mum requirements of ANSI B16.5,
MS8 B8P-44, or ANSI B182¢, or the
equivalent,

<b) Each flange assembdly must be
sble (o withstand the maximum pres-
sure at which the pipeline 18 to be op-
erated and to meintain ite nhesical and
chemical properties at any tempen\ture
to which it is aniicipated that it might
be subjected in service,

§ 192.149 Standard fittings.

(a) The minimum metal thickness cf
threaded fittings may not he lesg then
specified for the pressures and tempera-
tures in the applicable standards refer-
enced in this part, or their equivalent.

(b) Each steel buit-welding fAtting
must have pressure and temperature
ratings based on stresses for pipe of the
same or equivalent material. The actual
bursting strength of the fitting mus{ at
least equsl the computed bursting
strength of pipe of the designated ma-
terial gnd wall thickness, as determined
by & prototype that was tested to at
least the pressure required for the pipe-
iine to which it is belng added.

§ 192.151 Tapping.

(a) Each mechanical fitting used to '

meke a hot tap must be designed for at
least the operating pressure of the
pipeline,

(b} Where a ductile iron pipe Is
tapped, ths extent of full-thread en-
gagement and the need for the use of out-
3lde-sealing service connections, tapping
saddles, or other fixtures must be deter-
mined by service conditions.

(c) Where a threaded tap is made in
cast ron or ductlle iron pipe, the diam-
eter of the tapped hole mdy not be more
than 25 percent of the nominal dlameter
of the pipe unless the pipe is reinforced,
except that

(1) Existing taps may be used for re-
placement service, {f they ara free of
cracks and have good threads; and

(2) A 1Y%-inch tap may be made in &
4-inch cast iron or ductlle iron pipe,
without reinforcement.

However, in areas where climate, soll,
and service cnnditions may create un-
ususl external stresses on cas® iron pipe,
unreinforced taps may be ured only on
6-inch or larger pipe.

£ 192.153 Components fabricated by
welding. .

(a) Except for branch connections
and assemblies of standard pipe and fit-
tings joined by circumferential welds,
the design pressure of each component
fabricated by welding, whose stiength
cannot be determined, must be estab-
lished in acrordance with peragraph

UG-101 of sectlon VIII of the ASME"

Boiler ang Pressure Vessel Code.

(b) Each prefabricated unit that uses
piAte and longitudinal scarag must ba
desiynated, constructed, nnd lested th ace
cordance with the ASNME Boller and Pres-
sure  Vessel Code, except for the
following:

(1) Regularly menufzctured bLulg-
welding Attings.

(2) Pipe that hay been produced and
tested under a speciftication Usted in Ap-
pendix B to thispart,

(3) Partlel asscmablles such as split
tings or collars,

(4) Prefadbricated units that *he raan-
ufacturer certifties have been testad o at
least twies the maxdmum pressure to
which they will be subjecled wr3rr tne
Anticipated opereting conditicas,

(c) Orsnge-prel bull riugc and
orange-pesl swages may not he used on
pipslings that are to opersie at a hoop
stremp ot 20 percent or more of the
SMYS of the pipe.

(d) Except for flat closures designed
in accordance wlt.h section VIIT of the

A eer yuotra— Blesarismn t
ASHME Dolder and ressure COokde, flatl

closures and fish tails may not be used
on pipe that either operates at 100 psig.,
or more, or is more than 3 inches nominal
diameter.

§ 192.155 Welded branch connections.

Farh walded hranciy sonnestion mada

T

to p&pe in the (orm of a single connec-
tion, or in a header or manifold as &
series of connections, must be designed
to ensure that the strength of the pipe-
line system is not reduced, taking inte
account the stresses in the remaining
pipe wall due to the opening in the plpe
or héader, the ahear streases produced by
the pressure acting on the area of the
branch opening, and any external bad-
ings due to thermal movement, weight,
and vibration,

£ 192,157 Extruded outlets.

Each extruded outlet must be suitable
for anticipated service condiucns and
must be at least equal to the design
strength of the pipe and other fittings tn
the pipeline to which it is attached.

§ 192.159 Flexibility. .

Each pipeline must be designed with
enough flexinility to prevent thermal ex-
pansion or contraction from causing ex-
cesxdve stresses in the pipe or compg-
rents, axcessive bending or unusual
st joints, or undesirable forces or mo-
ments at points of connection to squip-
ment. or at anchorage or guide paints.

-§ 192,161 Supports and anchoew.
(a) Each pipeline and iis assoclated

equipment must have enough anchors’

or supports to—
(1) Prevent undue strain on connectsd

" equipment;

(2) Resist longitudinal forces caused
by a bend or offset in the pipe; and

(3) Prevent or damp out excessive
vibration.

(b) Each exposed pipeline must have
enough supports or anchors to protect
the exposed plpe joints from the maxi-
mum end force caused by internal pres-
sure ané any additional forces caused by
temperature expansion or contraction or
by the weight of the pipe and its contents.

{¢) Each support or anchor on an ex-
posed pipeline must be made of durable,

noncombustible materinl and must be

designed and installed as follows:

(1> Pree expansion and contraction of
the pipeline between supports or anchors
masy not be restricted.

(2) Provision must be made’ for the
service conditions involved.

(3) Movement Jf the pireline may not
cause disengagement of the support
equjpment.

-6.

‘d) Esch support on an exposed pipe-
line operated at a stress level of 59 per-
m«mdmumm
the following :

(1) A sructeral -upva't may Dot be
welded directly to the pipe.

[§Y) mnm-aunbewvﬂdodb!
& member that compistely encircles

pe.

(3) If an encircling member is welded
to & pipe, the weld must be continuous
and cover the entire circumference.

(e) Each underground pipeiine that is
connected to a relatively unyielding line
or other Nxed object must have enough
flexibility {0 provide for possible move-
ment, or it must have an anchor that
will limit the movement of the pipeline.

(f) Each underground pipeline that
1s belng connected to new branches must
have a firm foundation for both the
header and the branch to prevert lateral
ang vertical movement.

§ 192.16) Compressor stations: design

and construction.

(a) Location of compressor duilding.
Each main compressor bullding of &
compressor station must be located on
property under the control of the opera-
tor. It must be far enough away from
adjacent pmperty, not under control of

ha srama F e dua i damm Al n e AN A
Wt Spemeton, W Winimize Wie pomRiuali W

of fire being communicated to the com-
pressor building from structures on ad-
Jacent .property. There must be enough
open space around the main compressor
butlding to allow the free movement of
fire-fighting equipment.

(b) Building construction. Each bulld-
ing on a compressor station site must be
made of noncombustible materials it it
contains etther—

(1) Pipe more than 2 inches in diam-
eter that I8 carrying gas under pressare;

or

(2) Gas handling equipment other
than gas utllization equipment used for
domestic purposes.

(¢) Exits. Each operating floor of &
main compressor building must have at
ledst two separated and unobstructed
exits located s0 as to provide a conven-
ient possibility of escape and an unob-
structed passage to a place of safety.
Each door latch on an exit must be of &
{ype which can be retdlly opened from
the inside without a key. Each swinging
door lucated in an exterior wall must be
mounted to swing outward.

(d) Fenced areas. Each fence around
a compressor station must have at least
two gates located so a8 to provide a con-
venient opportunity ior escape to & place
of safety, or have other facilities afford-
ing a simtlarly convenient exit from the
area. Each gate located within 200 feet
of any compressor plant building must
open outward and, wlien occupied, muzt
’l:e opensable from the inside without a

ey.

(e) Elecirfcal facilities. Electrical
equipment and wiring installed in com-
pressor stations must conform w the
National Electrical Code, ANSI Standard
Cl1, s0 far as that code is applicable.

$ 192,165 Cempressor stations: liquid
remeoval.

(a) Whare stotralned vapors In
e and mu' “cand!t::q. the
compressor must be protected against the
introduction of those liquids in quantities
that could cause damage.

(b) Each liquid separntor used 4o re-
move entrained liquids at a compressor
station must—

(1) Have a manually operable means
of removing these liguids.




(2) Where slugs of liquid could be
carried into the compressors, have either
automatic liquid removal facilities, an
automatic compressor shutdown device,
or a high liquid level alarm; and

(3> Be manufactured in accordance
with section VIII of the ASME Boiler
and Pressure Vessel Code, except that
liquid separators constructed of pipe and
Attings without internal welding must be
fabricated with a design factor of 0.4,
or less,

8§ 192.167 Compressor siations: emer-
gency shutdown,

(a) Except for unattended field com-
pressor stations of 1,000 horsepower or
less, each compressor station must have
an emergency shutdown system that
mees the following:

(1) It must be able to block gas out of
th's station and blow down the station
piping.

(2) It must discharge gas from the
blowdown piping at a location where (he
gas will not create a hazard. .

() It must provide means for the
shutdown of gas compressing equipment,
gas fires, and electrical facilities in the
vicinity of gas headers and in the oor-
pressor building, except, that—

(1) Electrica) circuits that supply
emergency lighting required {0 assist sta-
tion personnel in evacusting the com-
pressor huilding and the area in the
vicinity of the gas headers must remain
energized; and

(i1) Electrical circuits needed to pro-
tect equipment from damage may remain
energized.

(4) It must be operable from at least
two locations, each of which is—

(1> Outside the gas area of the statlon;

{ii) Near the oxit gates in the station
fence; and

(iii> Not more than 500 feet from the
limits of the station.

(b) I a compressor station supplies
gas directly to & distribution system with
no other adequate source of gas available,
the emergency shutdown system must be
designed so that it will not function at

the wrong time and cause an unintended
outage on the distribution system.

§ 192.169 Compressor stations: pressure
limiting devices.

(a) Each compressor station must
have pressure relief or other suitable pro-
tective devices of sufficient capacity and
sensitivity to ensure that the maximum
allowable operating pressure of the sta-
tion piping and equipment is not ex-
ceeded by more than 10 percent.

(b) Each vent line that exhausts gas
from the pressure relief valves of a com-
pressor station must extend to a location
where the gas may be discharged without
hazard.

§192.171 Compressor stations: addi-
tional safely equipment.

(a) Each compressor station must
have adequate fire protection facilities.
If fire pumps are a part of these facilities,
their operation msy not be affected by
the emergency shutdown system.

(b) Each compressor station prime
mover, other than an electrical induction
or synchronous motor, must have an au-
tomatic device to shut down the unit
before the speed of either the prime
mover or the driven unit exceeds & maxi-
mum saia speed.

(¢) Each compressor unit in a com-
pressor station must have a shutdown or
alarm device that operates in the event
of inadequate cooling or lubrication o
the unit. .

(d) Each compressor station gas en-
gine that operates with pressure gas in-
jection must be equipped so that stop-

page of the engine automaticrlly shuts
off the fuel and vents the engine distri-
bution manifold.

(e) Each muffier for a gas engine in a
compressor station must have vert slots
or holes in the bafies of each compart-
ment to prevent gas from being trapped
in the muffier.

§192.173 Compressor stations: venli-
lation.

Each compressor station bullding
must be ventilated to ensure that em-
ployees are not endangered by the ac-
cumulation of gas in rooms, rumps, at-
tics, pits, or other enclosed places.

§ 192175 Pipe-iype  and  hottle-iype
holders.

fa) Each pipe-type and boltle-Lype
holder must be designed so as to prevent
the accumulation of liquids in the holder,
in cor.necting pipe, or in auxiiary equip-
ment, that might cause corrosion or in-
terfere with the safe operation of the
hotder.
(b) Each pipe-type or bottle-type
holder must have minimum clearance
rom cther holders in accordance with
ihe foliowing formula:
D> P F
C= 1000~
in which:
C=Minimum clearsnce detween plipe con-
tainers or bottles in inches.
D ::Outside dismeter of pipe contalners or
bottles In inches.
P=Maxlmum atlowable operating presgure,
sig.
F:De::gh 8flctor a5 set forth In $ 192.111
of this part.

§ 192.177 Additional provisions for
bottlc-type holders.

(a) Each bottle-type holder must he—

(1) Located on a storage sitc entirely
surrounded by fencing that prevents ac-
cess by unauthorized persons and with
minimum clearance from the fence as
follows:

Minimum

Mazimum allowable clcarance
operaling pressure {/eet)

Less then 1,000 palg. oo nun oo 28

1000 pslg.ormore._____._____._...._ 100

(2) Designed using the design factors
et forth in § 1582.111; and

(3) Buried with a minimum cover in
accordance with § 192.327.

(b) Each bottle-type holder manufac-
tured from steel that is not weldable
under field conditions must comply with
the following:

{1) A bottle-type holder made from
alloy steel must meet the chemical and
tensile requirements for the various
grades of steel in either API Standard
5A or ASTM A 3172,

(2) The actual yield-tensile ratio of
the steel may not exceed 0.85.

(3) Welding may not be performed on
the holder after it has Leen heat treated
or stress relieved, except that copper.
wires may be attached to the small di-
ameter portion of the bottle end closure
for cathodic protection if a localized
theymit welding process is used.

(4) The holder must be given a mill
nydrostatic test at s pressure that pro-
duces 4 hoop stress at least equal to 85
percent of the SMYS.

(8) The hoider, connection pipe, and
components must be leak tested after in-
stallation as required by Subpart J of
this part.

§192.179 Transmission line valves.

(8) Each transmission line, other than
oftshore segments, must have sectionaliz-
ing block valves spaced as follows:

(1) Each point on the pipeline in &
Class 4 location must be within 21% miles
of a valve.
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(2) Each point on the pipeline in &
Class 3 location must be within 4 miles
of 8 v&lve.

(3) Each point on the pipeline ifi &
Class 2 location musl be within 712 miles
of a valve,

{4) Each point on the pipeline in &
Class 1 location must be within 10 miles
of & valve,

(b) Each sectionalizing block valve on
& transmission line, other than offshore
fcgment.s, must comply with the follow-
ng:

(1) The valve and the operating device
Lo open or close the valve must be readily
accessible and protecled {rom: tampering
and damage.

(2% The valve must be supperted to
prevent settling of the valve or move-
ment of the pipe Lo which it is attached.

(¢} Each section of a transmission
line, other then offshore segments, be-
tween main line valves must have & blow-
down valve with enough capacity to al-
low the transmission line to be blcwn
down as rapidly as practicable. Each
blowdown discharge must be located s0
the gas can be blown to the atmosphere
without hazard and. if the transmission
line is adjacent to an overhead electric
line, so that the gas is directed away from
the electrical conductors.

§ 192.181 Bistribution linc valver,

() Each high-pressure distribution
system must have valves spacad 5o as to
reduce the time to shut down a section of
main in an emergency. The valve spac-
ing is determined by the operating ores-
sure, the size of the mains, and the local
physical conditions.

(b) Each regulator station controlling
the fluw or pressure of gas in & distribu-
tion system must have a valve installed
on the inlet piping at a asstance from the
regulator station sufficient t¢ permit the
operation of the valve during an emst-
gency that might preclude access to the
station. .

(¢} Each valve on a malin installed for
operating or emergency purposes must
comply with the following:

(1> The valve must be placed in &
readily accessible location so as to facil-
itate its operation in an emergency.

(2) The operating stem or mechunizm
must be readily accessible.

(3) If the vaive is installed in a buried
box or enclosure, the box or enclosure
must be installed so as to avoid trans-
mitting external loads to the main.

8 192.1_83 Vaults: structural design re-
quirements,

(a) Each underground vault or pit for
valves, pressure relieving, pressure lim-
iting, or pressure regulating stations,
must be able to meet the loads which
may be imposed upon it, and to protect
installed equipment.

(3) There must be enough working
space so that ali of the equipment re-
quired in the vault or pit can be properly
installed, operated, and maintained.

(¢c) Each pipe entering, or within, a
regulator vault or pit must be steel for
sizes 10 inches, and less, except that con-
trol and gage piping may be copper.
Where pipe extends through the vault or
Pit structure, provision must e made to
prevent the pessage of gasses or liquids
through the opening and to avert straine
in the pipe.

§ 192.185 Vauhs: accessibility.

Each vault must be located in an ac-
cessible location and, so far‘as practical,
away from—

@) 8ireet intersections or points
where {raflic is heavy or dense;

(b) Points of minimum elevation,
catch basins, or places where the access
cover will be in the course of surface
waters; and

(¢} Water, electiric, steam, or other
facilities,




§ 192.187 Vaulis: scaling, venting, snd
venmiilation.

Each underground vault or closed top
pit containing either a pressure regulat-
ing or reducing slation, or a pressure
imiting or relieving station, must be
sealed, vented or ventilated, as follows:

(a) When the internal volume exceeds
200 cubic feet— ’

(1) The vault or pit must be venti-
lated with two ducls, each having at least
the ventilating cffect of a pipe 4 inches
in diameter;

(2) ‘The ventilation must be enough Lo
minimize the formation of combusti.
bie atmosphers in the vault or pit; and

(3) The ducts must be high enough
above grade {0 disperse any gas-alr mix-
tures that might be discharged.

b) When the internal volume is more
than 75 cubic feet but less than 206 cublc

foel—

(1) If the vault or pit is sealed, each
opening must have a tight fitting cover
without open holes through which an ex-~
plosive mixture might be ignitéd, and
there must be a means for testing the,
internal atmosphere before removing the
cover;

(2) It the vault or pit is vented, there.
must ha a meansz of preventing external
sources of ignition from reaching the
vault stmosphere; or

(3) If the vault or pit is ventilated,
paragraph (a) or (¢) of this section
applies.

(¢) If a vault or pit covered by para-
graph (b) of this section is ventilated by
openings in the covers or gratings and
the ratio of the intermal volume, in cubic
feet, to the effective ventilating area of
the cover or grating, in square feet, is
less than 20 -t¢ 1, no additional ven-
tilation is required.

$192.189  Vaulis: drainage and water.
proofing.

(a) FEach vault must bte designed so
as to minimize the entrance of water.

(b) A vault containing gas piping may
not be connected by means of a drain
oonnection to any other underground
structure. :

(¢) All electrical equipment In vaults
must conform to the applicable require-
ments of Class 1, Group D, of the Na-
tional Blecirical Code, ANSI Standard Ci.
$ 192191 Design pressure of plastic

fittings.

(a) Thermosetting fittings for plastic
pipe must conform to ASTM D 2517.

(b) The design pressure of alpha-
buna-styrene (ABS) and polyvinyl
chloride (PVC) Schedule 40 and 80
thermoplastic fittings must be obtained
from the following table:

DesicN PRESSURE OF THERMOTIASTIC FITTINGS,

P.S.1.G. oF VaRriOUS STRENGTHS, MATCRIALS
AND CLa8S LOCATIONS

ABS Type I 2and

Strze  Bched- PVC Type it PVC Typel
inches ule class location class location
1 2snd3 4 1 2and3 4
n 40 100 100 100 100 100 100
0 300 100 100 100 100 100
n 40 100 100 100 10 100
8¢ 100 100 100 100 100 100
1 40 100 100 90 100 100 100
R ] 100 100 100 100 H 100
18 40 100 92 4 100 100 100
80 100 100 100 100 100 100
1M © 100 3 100 100 100
80 100 100 94 100 100 100
2 40 0 69 53 100 100 100
30 100 100 Rl 100 100 100
» 40 " 6 61 10 100 100
80 100 100 88 100 100 100
3 40 B4 ] 83 100 100 100
80 300 4 75 100 100 100
M 40 77 60 48 100 100
80 100 86 L] 100 100 100
4 [ 71 5 L) 100 100 80
80 100 81 85 100 100 100
5 40 62 49 39 100 o7 78
80 93 72 58 100 100 100
6 0 56 “ ) 10 3 7
» ] 7 ”» i00 150 100

NOTE: These pressure rali .5 sre Lthe same value as
the desimn pressure of the corrrsponding pipe size and
schedule in the same class Jocalion, as determined by
the formula piven in § 192.121 a5d the llmilations in
§192.123 ¢l this part.

$192.191 (Amended)

5. Sectlon 192.191(b) s amended by
deleting the word "alpha-bunastyrene™
and by inserting the word “acrylonitrile-
butadienc-styrene™ in place therso!.

$192.193  Valve installation in plastic
pepe.

Each wvalve installed in plastic pipe
must be designed so0 as t0 protect the
plastic materfal aguinst excessive tor-
sional or shearing loads w hen the valve
or shutoff is operated, and from sny
other secondary stresses that might be
exerted through the valve c¢r its
enclosure,

§ 192,195 Protection against accidental
ovcrpressuri:’

(8’ General requirements. Except as
provided in § 192.197, each pipeiine that
is connected to a gas source so that the
maximum allowable operating pressure
could be exceeded as the result of pres-
sure control fallure or of some cther type
of failure, must have pressure relieving
or pressure limiting devices that meet
the requirements of §35192.199 and
192.201.

(b) Additional requiremenis for dis-
tribution systems. Each distribution
system that s supplicd from 3 source of
gas that is at a higher pressure than the
maximum allowable operuting pressure
for the system must—

(1} Have presswie reguiaiion devices
capable of meeting the pressure, load,
and other service conditions that will
be experienced in normal operation of
Fhe system, and that could e activated
in the event of failure of some portion of

the system; and

(2) Be designed so as to prevent acci-
dzntal overpressuring.

§ 192.19_7 Control of the pressure of gas
delivered from high-pressure distri-
bution systems.

(a) If the maximum actual operating
pressure of the distribution system is
under 60 psig. or less and a service®
regulator having the following charac--
teristics is used, no other pressure limr -
iting device Is required: -

2192197 {(Amended]

6. Section 19219%(a) 13 amended ©

Tabins bhn oeaote tHow Vacs o Il
ﬁtu.uug wha ®ords Yot less” from Lhe

lead-In sentence,

(1) A regulator capahle of reducing
distribution line pressure to pressures
recommended for household eappliances.-

(2) A single port valve with proper
orifice for the maximum gas pressure at
the regulator inlet.

(3) A valve seat made of resilient ma-
terial designed to withstand abrasion
of the gas, impurities in gas, cutting by
the valve, and to resist permanent defor-
mation when it is pressed against the
valve port.

(4) Pipe connections to the regulator
not exceeding 2 inches In diameter.

(5) A regulator that, under normal
operating conditions, is able to 1egulate
the downstream pressire witiin the nec-
essary limits of accuracy and to Hmit the
build-up of pressure uncder no-fiow con-
ditions to prevent a pressure that would
cause the uns»® operation of any con-
nected and pLroperly adjusted gas util{-
zation equipment.

(6) A self-contained service regulator

~with no external static or control lines. -

(b) If the maximum actual operating
pressure of the distribution syseem is
80 psig., or less, and a service regulator
that does not have all of the character-
istics ) :..J in peragraph (a) of this
section is used, or if the gas contains
materials that seriously interfere with
the operation of service regulators, there
must be suitable protective devices to
prevent unsafe overpressuring of the cus-
tomer's appliances if the service regu-
lator fails.
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(©) I the maximum actual operating
pressure of the distribution system ex-
ceeds 60 psig., one of the following
methods must be used to regulate and
limit, to the maximum safe value, the
pressure of gas delivered to the customer:

(D) A service regulator having the
characteristics listed in paragraph (&) of
this section, and another regulator lo-
cated upstream from the service regula-
tor. The upstream regulator may not be
set to maintain a pressure higher than
60 psig. A device must be Installed be-
tween the upstream regulator and the
service regulator to lirit the pressure on
the inlet of the service regulator to 60
p.si.g. or less in case the upstream regu-
lator fails to function properly. This d2-
vice may be either a relief valve or an
automatic shutoff that shuts, if the pres-
sure on the Inlet of the service regulator
exceeds U.e sel pressure (60 pslg. or
less), and remains closed until manually
reset.

(2) A service regulator and a monitor-
ing regulator set to limit, to a maximum
safe value, the pressure of the gas de-
lvered to the customer,

(3) A service regulator with a relief
valve vented to the vutside atmosphere,
with the relief valve set to open 50 that
ihe pressure oi gas goiug o e cusivier
does not exceed a maximum safe value.
The relief valve may either be built into
the service regulator or it mav be g
separate unit installed downstream from
the service regulator. This combination
may be used alone only in those cases
where the inlet pressure on the service
regulator does not exceed the manufac-
turer's safe working pressure rating of
the service regulator, and may not be
used where the inlet pressure on the serv-
ice regulator exceeds 125 psig. For
higher inlet pressures, the methods in
subparagraph (1) or (2) of this para-
graph must be used.

(4) A service regulalor and an auto-
matic shutoff device that closes upon a

" rise in pressure downsiream from the

regulator and remains closed until man-

ually reset. .

$£ 192.199 Rcquirements for design of
pressure relief and Lmiting Jevices.

Except for rupture discs, each pressurs
reiiei ot pressure iimiting device must—
(2) Be constructed of materials such
that the operation of the device will not
be impaired by corrosion;
(b? Have valves and valve seats that
are designed not to stick in a position
. that will make the device inoperative;
(c) Be designed and installed so that
it can be readily operated to determine
' i the valve is free, can be tested *~
determine the pressure at which ¢ =
< operavwe, and can be tested for leakage
when in the closed position;
(d) Have support made of noncom--
bustible material;

(e) Have discharge stacks, vents, or
outlet ports designed to prevent accumu-
lation of water, ice, or snow, lccated
where gas can be discharged into the
atmosphere without undue hazard;

(f) Be designed and installed so that
the size of the openings, pipe, snd fit-
tings located between the system to be
protected and the pressure relieving de-
vice, and the size of the.vent line, are
adequate to prevent hammering of the
valve and to prevent impairment of re-
lief capacity: .

(g} Where installed at # district reg-
ulator station to protect a pipeline sys-
tem from overpressuring, be designed
and installed to prevent any single in-

. cident such as an expiosion in a vault

or damage by a vehicle from affecting
the operation of both the overpressure
protective device and the district regu-
lator; and .




(h) Except for a valve that will iso-
1ate the mystem under protection from
its source of pressure, be designed to
prevent unauthorized operation of any
stop valve tha! will make the pressure
velief valve or pressurs limiting device
inoperative.

i; 192.201  Required capacity ll"pl"r~~ﬂl‘f?
relicving pnd limiting stations,

(a) 'Each pressure relief station or
pressure limiting stalion or group of
thase stations instalied Lo protect a pipe-
line must have cnough capacity, and
must be' set to opcrate, o insure the
following:

(1) Ineg low pressurc distribution sys-
tem, Lthe pressure may not cause the un-
safe operation of any comnected and
properly adjusted gas ulilization equip-

- ment.

(2) In pipelines otiier than a low
pressure Zistrivution system—

1) If the maximum allowable operat-
ing pressure is 60 p.sig. or nore, tire

epressure may not exceed the maxmunum

ailowable operating pressuie plus 10 pers
eoent, or the pressuic ihat produces a
hoop _stress of 15 percent of SMYS,
whichever Is lower:

(i If the maximum allowable op-
erating nrecsure §s 12 neit, orf more,
but iess than 80 p.sig., the pressure may
not excced the maximum allowable oper-
aling pressure plus 6 psip.; or

(i) If the maximum allowable oper- -

aling pressure is less than 12 ps.ie., the
pressure may not exceed the maximum
allowable operating pressure plus 50
_pereent.

" (b) When more than one pressure
regulating or compressor station feeds
into a pipeline, relief valves -or other
protective devices must be installed at
each station to ensure that the complete
fallure of the largest capacity regulator
OT compressor, or any single run of lesser
capacity regulators er compressors in
that station, will not impose pressures'
*on any Dart of the pipeline or distribu-
‘tion system in excess of those for which
‘it was designed, or against which-it was
nrotected, whichever is lower.

(c) Relief valves or other pressure
limiting devices must be installed at or
near each regulator station in a low-
pressure distribution system, with a ca-
pacity to limit the maximum pressure in
the main to a pressure that will not ex-
ceed the safe operating pressure for any
connected and properly adjusted gas
utilization equipment.

§192.203 Instrument, control, and sam-
‘pling pipe and componenis. .

(a) Applicability. This section applies

to the design of instrument, control, and -

sampling pipe and components. It does
not apply to permanently closed systems,
such as fluid-filled temperature-respon-
sive devices.

(b) Materials and design. All ma-
terials employed for pipe and compo-
nents must be designed to meet the par-
ticular conditicas of service and the
following :

(1) Each takeoff connection and at-
taching boss, fiiting, or adapter rust be
made of suitable material, be able to
withstand the maximum service pressure
and temperature of the pipe or equip-
ment to which it is attached, and be
designed to satisfactorily withstand all
stresses without failure by fatigue.

(2) A shutoff valve must be installed
in each takeoff line as near as practicable
- to the point of takeoff. Blowdown valves
must be installed where necessary.

(3) Brass or copper material may not
be used for metal temperatiures greater

| than 400° F.

(4) Pipe or components that may con-
tain liquids must be protected by heat-
ing or other means from damsge due o
freering

{5) Pipe or components -in which
liquids may sccumulate must have
drains or drips. |

(6) Pipe or components subject to
clogging from solids or deposits must
have suilable connections for cleaning.

(7) The arrangement of pipe, com-
ponents, and supports must provide
safety under anticipated operating
stresses.

(8) Each joint between sections of
pipe, and between pipe and valves or
fittings, must be made in a manner suit-
able for the anticipated prelsure and
tempersture condition. Slip type expan-
slon joints may not be used. Expansion
must be allowed for by providing flexi-
bility within the system itself.

(9) Each .control line must be pro-
tected from anticipated causes of damage
and must be designed and installed to
prevent damage to any one control line
from making both the regulator and the
STIT-picasure protective device inopera-

tive. .
Subpart E—Welding of Steel in
. Pipelines

o -~y P
¥ 17&kad IXOPCT.

{a) This subpart prescribes minimum
requirements for welding steel materials
i pipelines.

{b) This subpart does not apply to
welding that occurs during the manufac-
ture of steel pipe or steel pipeline
components.

§192.223 . General.

(a) Welding must be performed in
accordance with established written
welding procedures that have been
qualified under §192.225 to produce
sound, ductlle welds.

(b) Welding must be performed by
weiders who are qualified ‘under
§3192.227 and 192.229 for the welding
procedure to be used.

§ 192.225 Qualification of welding pro-
cedures.

(a) Each welding procedure must be
qualifled under either section IX of the
ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code

or section 2 of API Standard 1104,

‘whichever is appropriate to the function

of the weld.

- (b) When a welding procedure is being
qualified under se-tion IX of the ASME

Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code, the fol-
lowing steels are considered “o fall within
the P-Number 1 grouping for the purpose
of the essential variables and do not
require separate qualification of welding
procedures: .

(1) Carbon steels that have a carbon
content of 0.32 percent (ladle analysis)
or less.

(2) Carbon steels that have a carbon
equivalent (C+% Mn) of 0.65 percent
(ladle analysis) or less.

(3) Alloy steels with weldability char-
acteristics that have been shown to be
similar to the carbon steels listed in sub-

. paragraphs (1) and (2) of this

paragraph.

Alloy steels and carbon steels that are
not covered by subparagraph (1), (2), or
(3> of thic paragraph require separate
qualification of precedures for each indi-
vidual pipe specification in accordance
with sections VIII and IX of the ASME
Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code.

{¢) Each welding procedure must be:
recorded in detall during the qualifying
tests. This record must be retained and

: followed whenever the prossdure is used.
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§ 192.227 Qualifcation of welders.

(a) Excep! as provided in paragraph
(c) of this section, each welder must be,
qualified in sccordance with one of the
following:

(1) Section IX of the ASM:3 Boller
and Pressure Vessel Code.

(2) Section 3 of API Standard 1104.
(b) When a welder is being qualifl
under section IX of the ASME Boiler and
Presspire Vessel Code, the following steels
are considered to fall within the P-Num-
ber 1 grouping for .the purpose of the
essential variables and do not require

separate qualification:

(1) Carbon steels that have a carbon
conient of 0.32 percent (ladle analysis)
or less.

(2) Carbon steels that have a carbon
equivalent <C+ Y% Mn) of 0.65 percent
(iadle analysis) or less. )

(3) Alloy steels with weldability char-
acteristics that have been shown to be
similar to the carbon 3teels listed In
subparagraphs (1) and (2) of this

paragronh

Alloy steels and carbon steels that are
not covered by subparagraph (1), (2),
or (3) of this paragraph require ep-
arate qualification of welders for 2ach
individual pipe specification in _accor_cl—
ance with sections VIII and IX of ihe
ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code.

{¢) A welder may qualify to pertorm
welding on pipe to be operated at a pres-
sure that produces a hoop stress of l.&ss
than 20 percent of SMYS by performing
an acceptable test weld, for the process
to be used, under the test set forth in sec-
tion I of Appendix C to this part. A
welder who makes welded service line
connections to mains must also perform
an acceptable test weld under section I
of Appendix C to this part s a part of
his qualifying test. After initial qualifica-
tion, a welder may not perform welding -
uanless— .

(1) Within the preceding 12 calendar
months, he has requalified; or

(2) Within the preceding € calendar
months he has had—

() A production weld cut out, tested,
and found accepiabie in accordance wiin
the qualifying test; or

(1) For welders who work only on
service lines 2 Inches or smaller In diam-
eter, two sample welds tested and found
acceplable In accordance with the test
In section III of Appendix C to this part.

§ 192229 Limitations on welders.

(8) No welder whose qualification is
based on nondestructive testing may weld
compressor station pipe and components.

(b) No welder may weld with a par-
ticular welding process unless, within the
preceding 8 calendar months, he has
engaged in welding with that process.

(¢) No welder who Is quslified under
§ 192.227(a) may weld unless, within the

6 calendar menths, he has had
at least one weld tested and found ac-
ceplable vnder either section 3 or 6 of
API Stanrdards 1104.

§ 192.231 Protection from weather.

The welding cperation must be pro-
tected from weather conditions that
would impeir the quality of the com-
ploted weld.

§ 192.233 Miter jointa.

(a) A miter joint on steel pipe to be
operated at a pressure .that produces a
hoop stress of 30 percent or more of
SMYS may not deflect the pipe more
than 3°. .

{b) A miter joint on steel ripe to be
operated at a pressure that produces a

.hoop stress of less than 3¢ percent, but




more than 10 percent, of SMYS may

defiect the pipe more than 12 ::‘3
must be & dislance equal to one pipe
diameter oI more away from any other
miter joini, as measured from the crotch

_of each joint.

(c) A miter foint on steel pipe to he
operated at & pressure that produces s
hoop stress of 10 percer.t or less of SMYS
may not deflect the plpe more than 90°,

§192.235 Preparntion for welding.

Before beginning any welding, the
welding surfaces must be clean and free
of any material that may be detrimental
1o the weld, and the pipe or component
must be allgned to provide the most
fsvorable condition for deposiling the
100! bead. This alignment must be pre-
served whilk the root bead is being
deposited.

§192.237 Preheating.

(a) Carbon sicel that has a carbon
content in excess of 0.32 percent (ladle
analysis) or a carbon equivalent . (C4 Y,
Mn) In excess of 0.65 percent (ladle
nzlyels? TGSl e preieaied Tor welding.

(b) Carbon steel that has a lower car-
bon content or carbon equivalent than
the sweels covered by paregraph (a) of
this section must be prehested for weld-
ing when preheating will alleviate exist-
ing conditicns that would Hmit the weld-
ing technique or tend to adversely affoct
e quality of ibe weid.

(¢c) When steel materials with different
preheat temperatures sre being pre-
heated for welding, the higher tempera-
ture must be used.

(d) Preheat temperature must be
monitored to ensure that the required
preheat temperature is reached before,
and maintained during, the welding
operation.

§192.239 Stress relieving.

(8) Except as provided in paragraph
(1) of this section, each weld on carbon

steel that has a carbon content in excess |

of .32 percent (ladle analysis) or a car-
bon equivalent (C+ Y% Mn) in excess of
0.65 percent (ladle analysis) must be
stress relieved as prescribed in section
vVOI of the ASME Boller and Pressure
Vessel Code.

(b) Except a5 provided in paragraph
(1) of this section, each weld on carbon
steel that has a carbon content of less
than 0.32 percent (ladle analysis) or a
carbon equivalent (C-4% Mn) of less
than 0.65 percent (ladle analysis) must
be thermally stress relieved when con-
ditions extst which cool the weld at a rate
detrimental to the guality of the weld.

(¢) Except as provided in paragraph
(1) of this section, each weld on carbon
steel pipe with a wall thickness of more
than 1Y inches must be stress relieved.

(d) When a weld connects pipe or com-
ponents that are of different thickness,
the wall thickness to be used in deter-
mining whether stress relieving is re-
quired under this section 13—

(1) In the case of pipe connections, the
thicker of the two pipes joined; or

(2) In the case of branch connections,
slip-on flanges, or socket weld fittings,
the thickness of the pipe run or header.

(e¢) Each weld of different materials
must be stress relleved, if either material
requires stress relieving under this
section.

(f) Notwithstanding paragraphs (a),
b), and (¢} of this sectlon, stress re-
lieving ts not required for the following:

(1) A fillet or groove weld one-half
Inch, or less, in size (leg) that attaches
& oonnection 2 inches, or less, in diam-
eter; or

(2) A fillet or groove weld three-
elghths inch, or less, in groove size that
attaches a supporting member or other
nonpressure attachment.

(g) Stress relieving required by this
section must be performed at a tempera-

ture of at Jeast 1,100° P. for carbon steels’

and at least 1,200° P, for ferritic alloy
steels. When stress relieving a weld be-
tween steel materisls with different stress
relieving temperatures, the higher
temperature must be used.

(h) When stress relieving, the tem-
perature must be monitored to ensure
that a uniformn temperatire I8 main-
talned and that the proper stress
relieving cycle is accomplished.
§192.341 Inepeciion smd tomt of welds.

(a) Visual inspection of welding wwst
that—

e conducted to insure

(1) The welding is performed-in ac-
cnt:nnee with the welding procedure;
an

(2) The weld is acceptable under
paragraph (¢) of this section.

(») The welds on & Dpipeline to de
operated at a pressure that produces &
hoop stress of 20 percvent or more of
SMYS must be nondestructively tested
ifn accordante with § 192.243, except thit
welds that are visually inspected and
approved by a qualified welding inspector
need not be nondestructively tested if—

(1) The pipe has a nominal diameter
of less than 6 inches; or

(2) The pipeline is to be pperated at
a pressure that produces & hoop streas
of less than 40 percent of SMYSB and
the welds are so limited in number that
nondestructive testing is impractical.

(¢) The acceptability of a weld that

asccording
standards in section 6 of AP Standard
1104.

§ 192.243 Nondestructive testing.

(a) Nondestructive testing of welds
must be performed by any process, other
than trepanning, that will clearly indi-
cate defects that may affect the integrity
of the weld.

(%) Nondestructive testing of weids
must be performed—

(1) In sccordance with written pro-
cedures; and

{2) By persons who have been trained
and qualified in the established pro-
cedures and with the equipment
employed in testing.

(¢) Procedures must be established {or
the proper interpretetion of each non-
destructive test of a weld to ensure the

ility of the weld uander
§ 182241 (c).

(d) When nondestructive testing is
required under § 192.241(b), the fol-
lowing percentages of each day's field
butt welds, selected at random by the
operator, must be nondestructively

_tested over their entire circumference:

(1) In Class 1 locations, at least 10
percent.

(2) In Class 2 locations, at least 15°

percent.

(3) In Classes 3 and 4 locations and
st crossings of major or navigable rivers,
100 percent if practicable, but not less
than 90 percent. :

(4) Within railroad or publi¢c highway
rights-of-way, including tunnels, bridges
£nd overhead road crossings, and at pipe-
line tie-ins, 100 percent. ’

(e) Except for a welder whose work Is
isolated from the principal welding ac-
tivity, a sample of each welder’s work for,
each day must be nondestructively tested,
when nondestructive testing is required
under § 192.241(b).

(f) When nondestructive testing is
required under § 192.241(b), each opera-
tor must retain, for the life of the pipe-
line, a record showing by milepost,
engineering station, or by geographic

. feature, the number of girth welds made,
- the number nondestructively tested, the

number rejected, and the disposition of
the rejects.
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Subpart F—Joining of Materials Other
Than by Welding

§ 192.271 Scepe.

(b) Each mechanical jodnt in cast iron

© Cas%honplp‘emnoti:eldned

threaded joints.

(@) Cuast iron pipe may not be joined
by braxing.

{¢) Each flange on a flanged joint in
cast iron pipe must conform in dimen-
sions and 4drilling to ANSI Standard
Bi6.1 and dbe cast integrally with the
pipe, valve, or fitting.
$192.277 Ductile irem pipe.

(a) Each mechanical joint in ductile
fron pipe must conform to ANSI Stand-
t_rd A21.52 and ANST Standard A321.11.

(b) Ductile iron pipe may not be
Joined by threaded joints,

(¢) Ductile iron pipe may no’ be
Jolned by braxing.

§192.279 Copperpipe. ’

Copper pipe may not be threaded, ex-
cept taat copper pipe used for joining
screw fittings or valves may be threaded
if the wall thickness is equivalent to the
comparable size of standard wall pipe, as
defined in ANST Standard B36.10.

§ 192.281 Piastic pipe. -

(a) General. Bach plastic pipe join
must be made in accordance with written
procedures that have Leen proven by
destructive burst test to produce joints
at least as strong as the pipe being
joined, A plastic pipe joinsthat is joined"

" by solvent cement, adhesive, or heat fu-

sion may not be disturbed until it has
properly set. Plastic pipe may not be
joined by a threaded joint or miter joint.

(b) Solvent cement joints. Each sol-
vent cement joint on plastic pipe must
comply with the following:

(1) The mating surfaces of the joint
must be clean, dry, and free of material
which might be deterimental to the joint.




(2) The solvent cement must conform
to ASTM Specification D 2513.

{3) The safety requirements of Appen-
dix A of ASTM Specification D 2513
must be met.

(4) The joint may not be heated to
accelerate the setting of the cement,

(¢) Heat-fusion foints. Each heat-
fusion jolnt on plastic pipe must comply
with the following:

(1> A butt beat-fusion joint must e
Joined by & device that holds the heater
element square ‘o the enis of the piping,
compresses the heated ends together, and
holdstheplpelnproperl-uznmmt'buo

the plastic hardens,

(2) A socket hest-fusion joint must
be joined by a device that hests the mat-
ing suriaces ot the joint uniformly and
simultaneously to essenticlly the same
temperature.

- (3) Heat may not be applied with a
torch or other open flame,

(d) AdResive joints. Each adhesive
JUlob on pPiastc pipe must compiy with
the following:

(1) The adhesive must conform tio
ASTM Specification D 2517.

(2) The materials and adhesive must
be compa.tible with esch other.

(¢) Mechanical joinis. Each compres-
sion type mechanical joint on plastic
pipe must comply with the following:

(1) The gasket material in the cou-
pling must be compatible with the

plastic.

(2) A rigid internal tubular stiffener,
other than a split tubular stiffner, muat
be used in conjection with the coupling.

Subpart G—General Conshruction Re-
quirements for Transmission Lines
and Mains

§ 192.301 Scope.

This subpart prescribes minimum re-
quirements for constructing transmission
lines and mains,

§192.303 Compliance with specifiea—
tions or standards.

Kach transmission line or main must
be constructed in accordance with com-
prehensive written speclfications or
standards that are consistent with this
part.

8 192.305 Inspection: general.

Each transmission line or main must
be inspected w0 ensure that it 153 con-
structed in accordance with this part.

§192.307 Inspection of materisls.

Each length of pipe and each other
component must be visually inspectsd at
the site of installation to ensure that it
has not sustained any visually determi-
nable damsge that could impair its
serviceability.

§ 192309 Repair of steel pipe.

(a) Each imperfection or Gamage that
impairs the serviceability ¢f a lengith
of steel pipe must be repaired or removed.
If a repair is made by grinding, the re-
maining wall thickness must at least be
equal to either:

(1) The minimum thickness required
by the tolerances in the specification to
which the pipe was maaufsctured; or

(2) The -nominal wall thickness re-
quired for the design pressure of the
pipeline,

{(b) Bach of the following dents must
be removed from steel pipe to be uvperated
at a pressure that produces a hoop stress
of 20 percent, or mare, of SMYS:

{1) A dent that contains a stress con-
centrator suth as a scraich, gouge,
groove, or arc burn.

(2) A dentthat affects the longitudinal
weld or a circumferential weld,

{3) In pipe to be opersted ot a pres-
sure that procuces a hoop stress of 40
percent or more of SMYS, a dent that
hag o depth of —

) DKonu:mme-quartamchtnplpe
12% inches or iees in cuter diametsr: or

(1) More than 20 percent of U:: nom-
fral pipe diamster In * over 13%
tnches o oxder
§ 192.309 [A-u-cl«ll

£. Section 192.308(0) (3) (1)) s samended
by deleting the number “20™ and ingert-
Ing in place thereol the number “3=,
For the purpose of this section-s "dent™
is a depresdon that produces a gross dis-
turbance in the curvature of the pipe wall
without reducing the pipe-wall thick-
ness. The depth of a dent is measured as
the gap between the lowest point of the
dent and s prolongation of the original
contour of the pioe.

(¢) Each arc burn on steel pipe to be
t

SMYS must be repaired or removed. If
& repair is made by grinding, the arc
burn must be completely removed and
the remaining wall thicknass must be at
least equal to either:

(1> The minimum wall thickness re-
quired by the tolerances in the specifica-
tion to which the pipe was manufactured;

T or

(2) The nominal wall thickness re-
quired for the design pressure of the
pipeline,

(d) A gouge, groove, arc burn, or dent
may not be repaired by insert patching or
by pounding out.

(¢) Each gouge, groove, arc burn, or
dent that is removed from a length of
pipe must be removed by cutting out the
damaged portion as a cylinder,

“§ 192.311  Repair of plastic pipe.

Each imperfection or damage that
would impair the serviceability of plastic
pipe must be repaired by a petching sad-
die or removed. .

§ 192.313 Bends smd edbows.

(a) Each field bend in steel pipe, other
than a wrinkle bend made in acoordance
with § 192315, must comply with the
following:

(1) A bend may not impair the serv-
jceanility of the pipe.

(2) On pipe containing a longitudinal
weld, the longitudinal seam must be as
near as practicable to the neutral axis
of the bend.

(3) A bend on pipe that is 12 inches,
or more, in nominal diameter must not
deflect the pipe more than 1'%° in any
length of pipe equal to the diameter.

(4) For pipe more than 4 inches in
nominal diameter, the difference between
the maximum and minimum diameter st
a bend may not be more than 2% per-
cent of the nominal diameter.

(b) Each circumferential weld of steel
pipe that is subjected to stress during
bendirg must be nondestructively tested.

() Wrought-steel welding elbows and
transverse segments of thesz elbows may
not be used for changes in direction on
steel pipe that is 2 inches or more in
diameter unless the arc length, as meas-
ured along the orotch, Is at least 1 inch.

(4> Each bend, other than a wrinkle
bend made in accordance with § 192315,
must have a smooth contour and be free
of mechanical damage.

§192.315 Wrinkle bends in steel pipe.

_ (a) A wrinkle bend may not be made
on steel pipe to be operated at & pressure

that produces & hoop stress,of 30 per-

. cent, or more, 0of SMYS.
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{b) Each wrinkie bend on steel pipe
must comply with the following:
(1) The bend must not have any sharp

(2) When measured slong the crotch
of the bend, the wrinkles must be a dis-
tance of at least one pipe diameter.

(3) On pipe 16 inches or larger in
diameter, the bend may not have » de-
flection of more than 1'%* for
wrinkle.

(4) On pipe containing a longitudinal
weld the longitudinal seam must be as
near as practicable to the neutral
of the bend.

§192.317 Protection from hazards.

(a) Each transmission line or main
must be protected from washouts, floods,
unsteble soil, landslides, or other
that may cause the pipe to move of (0
sustain abnormal loads.

{b) Each transmission line or main
that is constructed sbove grou:d must
e nrntantsd Trom acgidontal damape hv
vehlcular trafic or other similar causes,
either by being placed at a safe distance
from the traffic or by installing bar-
ricades.

§192319 Inctellation of pipe in a ditch.

(a) When installed in a ditch, each
transmission Hne that is to be operated
at a pressure preducing s hoop stress of
20 percent or more of SMYS must be in-
stalled 50 that the pipe fits the ditch so
as to minimize stresses and protect the
pipe coating from damage.

(b) Each ditch for a transmission line
or main must be backfilled in 8 manner
that—

(1) Provides firm support under the
pipe; and

(2) Prevents damsage to the pipe and
pipe coating from equipment or from the
beckfill material,

§292.321 Installation of plastic pipe.

(a) Plastic pipe must be installed be-
low ground level.

(b) Plastic pipe that is insialled in &
vault or any other below grade enclosure
must be completely :ncased in gas-tight
metal pipe and fittings that are ade-
quately protected from corrosion,

(c) Plastic pipe must be installed so
as to minimize shear or tensile stresses.

(d) Thermoplastic pipe that is not
encased must have a minimum wall
thickness «f 0.090 inches, except that
pipe with un outside diameter of 0.875
inches or less may have a minimum wall
thickness of 0.062 inches.

(e) Plastic pipe that is not encased
must have an electrically conductive wire
or other means of locatirg the pipe while
it Is underground.

(f) Plastic pipe that is being encased
must be inserted into the casing pipe in
» manner that will protect tae plastlc.
The leading end of the plastic must be
closed before insertion.

§ 192.323 Casing.

Each casing used on a transmission
line or main under a railroad or highway
must comply with the following:

(a) The casing must be designed to
withstand the superimposed loads.

(b) If there is a possibility of water
entering the casing, the ends must.be
sealed.

(¢) If the ends of an unvented casing

"are sealed and the seeling is strong

enough to retain the maximum allow-
able operating pressure gf the pipe, ihe
casing must be designed to hold this
pressure at a stress level of not more
than 72 percent of SMYS.

(d) U vents are installed on a casing,
the vents must be protected from the
weather to prevent water fromr entering
the casing




§ 192.325 Underground clesrance,

(a) Each transmission line must be
installed with at least 12 inches of clear-
ance from any other underground struc-
ture not associated with the transmis-
sion line, 1f this clearance cannot be at-
tained, the transmission ilne must be
protected from damage that might resuit
from the proximity of the other
structure.

(bY Each maln must be Installed with
enough clearance from any other under-
ground structure to allow proper main-
tenance and to protect against dmage
that might result from proximity to
other structures. )

{¢) In sddition w meeting the re-

ficient clearance, or must be irsulated,
fnnmmolh‘dashmnnt‘
the best [rom impairing the servicea-
bility of the pipe,
(d) Esch pipe- type or bottle-type
.' umucx ulu.-‘u. W MI-B -IH-AC\-I WIH.I » uuun.uu.u
clearance from any other holder. as pre-
scribed in § 192.175¢b).

$192.327 Cover.
() Except as provided in paragraph
(c) of this section, each buried transmis-

slon line must be insialled with & mini-
mum cover as follows:

Tocation Normpl Consolidated
soi} rock

nches Inches
Class 13ocations. _..........._.. X 18

Class 2, 3, and ¢ Jocations ... » 2.
Druinage ditches ol public roads
and railroad crossings......... » o

(b) Except as provided in paragraphs
(c) and (d) of this section, each buried
main must be installed with at least 24
inches of cover.

(¢) Where an underground structure
prevents the installation of s transmis-

sion line or main with the minimum-

cover, the transmission line or main may

be installed with less cover i it is pro--

vided with additional protection to with-
stand anticipaled external loads.

{d) A main may be instailed with less
than 24 inches of cover if the law of the
State or municipality—

(1) Eslablishes & minimum cover of
less than 24 inches;

(2) Requires that mains be installed
in & common trench with other utility
lines; and

{3) Provides adequately for preven-
tion of damage to the pipe by external
forces.

Subpart H—Customer Mﬂers,servico
Regulators, and Service Lines

§ 192351 Scope.

This subpart prescribes minimum re-
quirements for iInstalling customer
meters, service regulators, service lines,
service line vaives, and service line con-~
nections to mains.

§192.353 Customer meters and regu-
lators: location.

(a) Each meter and service regulator,
whether inside or outside of a building,
must be Instalied in a readily accessible
location and be protected from corrosion
and other damage. However, the up-
stream regulator in & series may be
buried.

(b) Each service regulator Installed
within & bullding must be located as near -
a8 practical to the psint of service line
entrance.

(¢) Each meter installed within s
building must be located in a ventilated
place and not less than 2 feet from any
source of ignition or any source of heat
which might damage the meter.

(d) Where feasible, the upstrear; reg- .

nlator in & series must be jocatad outside

. the bullding, unless 1t {5 located In &

separate metering or regulating ouilding.
$ 192355 Cuostomer meters and regu-
Issors: protection from dansage.

(a) Protection from vecuum or back
presswre, It the customer’s equipment
might create either a vacuum or A back
pressure, 8 device must be installed W
protect the system.

(b) Service regulator vent: and relief
vents. The oulside terminai of cach serv-
ice regulator vent and relic{ vunt must—

(1) Be rain and insect rvsistan?;

,(2) Be located at a place where gas
from the vent can escape frecly iiiLo the
stmosphere and away {rom any opening
into the building; and

(3) Be protected from daniage caused
by submergenoe in aress where flooding
may oceur,

(¢) Pits and vaulls, Each it or vault

that houses a custoner meier or regula- .

tor at a place where vehlcular traffic is
anticinated muct ha abls t4 cupport that

trafiic.

8192.357 Custiomer meters and regu-
Iators: installation.

(a) Each meter and each regulator
must be lnstalled 30 as to minimize an-
ticipated stresses upon the connecting
piping and the meter.

{b) When close all-thread nipples are
used, the wall thickness remsining after
the threads are cut must meet the mini-
mum wall thickness requirements of tals
part. . )

{(¢) Connections mad= of lead or other
easily damaged material may not be used
in the installation of meters or regulators.

" {d) Each reguistor that might relesse
gas in its operation must be vented to the
outside atmosphere.-

8§ 192.359 Customer meter instaliations:
opersting pressure.

(a) A meter may not be used at a
pressure that is more than 87 percent of
the manufacyurer's shell {ast pressure.

(b) Each newly Installed meter men-
ufactured after Noyembes 12, 1370, must
have been tested 0 & minlmur of 10
pale, .

(¢) A rebuilt or repaired tinned steel
case meter may not be used at a pres-
sure that is more than 50 percent of the

pressure used to test the meter after .

febuilding or repaliring.
§ 192.361 Service lincs: instwllation.

(8) Depth. Each buried service line
must be installed with at least 12 inches
of cover in private property and at least
18 inches of cover in streets and roads.
However, where an underground struc-
ture prevents instalation at those
depths, the service line must be able to
withstand any anticipated external load.

(b) Support and backfill. Each serv-
ice line must be properly supported on
aindisturbed or well-compacted soil, and
material used for backfill must be free of
materials that could damage the pipe or
{ts coating.

(¢) Grading for drainage. Where con-
densate in the gas might cause interrup-~
tion in the gas supply to the customer,
the service line must be graded so as to
drain into the main or into drips at the
low points in the service line.

(d) Protection cguainst piping strain
and external loading. Each service nnz
must be installedsso as to minimize an
ticipated piping strain and external lond-

(e) InMallatiom of service lines info
buildings. Each underground service line
jnstalled below grade through the outer
foundation wall of a building must—

(1) In the case of a .metal *service
line, be protected gainat corrosion;
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(2) In the case of a plastic service line,
abe protected from shearing action and
backflil settlement; and

(3) Be sealed sl the foundation wall
to prevent leaage into the building.

(1) Installation of service lines under
buildings. Where an underground service
line is installed under a building—

(1) It must be encased in a gas-tight
conduit;

(2) The conduit and the service line
must, If the service linv supplies the
building it underlies, extend into & nor-
mally usable and accessible part of the
bullding; and

(3) ‘The space between the condult
and the servioe line must be seaied to
prevent gas lesksge into the building
andg, if the condult is sealed at both ends,
a vent line from the annular space must
extend to a point where gas would not
be a hazard, and extend above grade,
t&?&maunz In a rain and insect resistant

§ 192.363 Service lines: valve require.
menis.

(a) Each service line must have a
service-line valve that meets the appli-
cable requirements of Subparts B and
D of this part. A valve incorporated In
a metier bar, that aliows the meter to be
bypassed, may not be used as a service-
line valve.

() A soft seat service line valve may
not be used if its ability to control the
flow of gas cduld be adversely affected
by exposure to anticipated heat.

(c) Each service-line valve on a high-
pressure service line, installed above
ground or in an area where the blow-
ing of gas would be hazardous, must be
designed and construcied to minimize
the possibility of the removal of the core
géotihe valve with other than specialized

S

§ 192.365 Service lines: lmuon of

valves.

(a) Relation to regulator or meter.
Each service-line valve must be in-
stalled upstream of the regulator or, §f
there is no regulator, upstream of the
meter. )

(b) Qutside valves. Each service lins
must have a shut-off valve in a readily
accessible location that, if feasible, is
outside of the bullding.

(¢) Underground valves. Each under-
ground service-line valve must be lo-
cated in a covered durable curb box or
standpipe that allows ready operation of
the valve and is supported independently
of the service lines.

§ 192,367 Service lines: géneral require-
maents jer cemmeclions to “main

{a) Location. Each service-line con-
pection 1o a main inust be located at the
topoft.hemﬂnot. that is not practi-

m
minimize the possibility of dust and
molsture being carried from the  main
into the service line.

(b)' Compression-type connection to
magin. Each compression-type service
line to main connection must—

(1) Be designed and installed to effec-
tively sustain the longitudinal pull-out
or thrust forces caused by contrsction
or expansion of the piping, or by anticd-
pated external or internal loading; and

(2) If gaskets are used in conneciing

lb!ewlththekmdotmmtbesym

§ 192.369 Service lines: coanectioms o
cast iron or ductile iron mains.

(») Each service line connected to a
cast iron or ductile main must



(b) If a threaded tap Ls

betng tnserted,
the req ents of § 192,151 (b) and
(¢) must be met.

$192.371  Senlcelines: seel.

Each steel senvice line to be operatzd
at less than 100 psig. muet be con-
structed of pipe designed for a minimura
of 100 pais.

] 1924373 Service lines: cast iron and

iron,

{a) Cast or ductile iron pipe less than
8 inches in diameter may not be in-
stalled for service lines.

(b) If cast iron pipe or ductile iron
pipe is installed for use as a service
line, the part of the service ilne which
extends thmugh the building wall must
be of steel pipe.

(¢) A cast iron or ductile iron service
line may not be installed in unstable
goil or under a bullding.

§ 192.375  Service lines: plastic.

(a) Each plastic service line outside
building must be installied Deiow grouua
level, except that it mey terminate above
ground and outside the bullding, if—

(1) The above ground pert of the
plastic service line is protected against
deterioration and external damage; and

(Z) The piasiic service iine is o} used
to support exiernal loads.

(b) Each plastic service line inside a
buildinrg must be protected against ex-
ternal damage.

§ 192.377 Service lines: ropper.

Each copper service line instelled
within a building must be irofected
against externsal Zamage.

§j'102.379 New aervice lines not in wse.

Each service lne that is not placed

4n service upon completion of installa-

‘ton must comply with one of the follows
ing until the customer is suppiied with
g8s: ]

(s) 'The veive that is closed to prevent
the flow of gas to the customer musi be
provided with a locking aevice or othier
mecans designed to prevenil the opentug
of the valve by persons oth~v than tone
authorized by the eperator.

(b) A mechanical device or fittir: that
will prevent the flow of gas nmst he

! installed in the service linc or in the

meter assembly,

(¢) The customer's piping must be

physieally disconnected from the gas
supply and the open pipe ends sca'_cd.

Subpart —Requirements for
Corrosion Control

§ 192.451 Scope.

This subpart prescribes minimum re- -
quirements for the protection of metallic
pipelines from external, internal, and at-
maospheric corrosion.

§ 192.453 Ceneral.

Each opérator shall establish proce-
dures to implement the requirements of
this subpart. These procedures, includ-
ing those for the design, installation, op-
eration and maintenance of cathodic
protection systems, must be carried out
by, or under the direction of, a person
cualified by experience and training in
pipeline corrosion control methods.

§192.455 External corrosion control:
buried or submsrged pipelines in-
stalled after July 31, 1971.

(a) Except as provided in paragraphs
(b) and (c¢) of this section, each buried
or submerged pipeline installed after J uly
31, 1971 must be protected agains! ex-
ternal corrosion, including the following:

(1y It must have an exterlal protwcs
tive coaling meeting Lhe require-aents of
§192 461

€2) It must have a cathodic protection
xystem designed to prolect the pipeline in
fts eutirety In accordance with this sub-
part, inatalled and placed in opcration
within one year after completion of
construction.

(b) An operator need not comply with
paragraph (a) of this section, if the op-
erator can demonstrate by tests, investi-
gation, or experience in the area of ap-
plication, including, as a minimum, soil
resistivity measurements and tests for
corrosion accelerating bacteria, that a
corrosive environment does not exist.
However, within § months afte? an in-
stallation made pursuant 9 the preced-
ing sentence, the coperatur shall condmct
tests, including pipe-10-sail potentisl
measuremenis with respect to either a
continuous reference electrode or an
electrode using close spacing, not to ex-
oeed 20 feet, and aoil resistivity measure-
ments &t potential profile peak locations,
W adequelely evaiuaie Lile poieniiai pro~
file along the entire pipeline. If the tests
made indicate that a cerrosive condition
exists, the pipeline must be cathodically
protected in accordance with paragraph
(a!(2) of this section. .

fc) An operstor need not comply with
paragraph (a) of this section, if the op-
erator can demonstrate by tests, inves-
tigation, or experience that—

(13 For a copper pipeline, & corrosive
environment does not exist; or -

(2) For_a temporary pipeline with an
operating period of service not to ex-
ceed 5 years beyond installation, corro-
sion during the 5-year period of service
of the pipeline will not be detrimental
to public safety.

{d} Notwithstanding the provisions of
paragraph (b) or (¢) of this section, if
a pipeline is externally coated, it must
be cathodically protected in accordance
with parggraph (a)(2) of this section.

(e) Aluminum may not be installed in
a buried or submerged pipeline if that
aluminum is exposed to an environment
with a naturzal pH in excess of 8, unless
tests or experience indicate its suitabil-
ity in the particular environment
involved.

§ 192,457 External corrosion control:
buried or submerged pipelines in-
stilled before August 1, |971.

ar Except for buried piping at com-
pressor, regulator, and measuring sta-
tions, each buried or submerged trans-
mission line installed before August 1,
1971, that has an effective external coat-
ing must, not later than August 1, 1974,
be cathodically protected along the en-
tire area that is effectively coated, in ac-

_ cordance with this subpart. For the pur-

Pl

poses of this subpart, a pipeline does not
have an effective external coating if its
cathodic protection current requirements
are substantially the same as if it were
bare. The operator shall make tests to
determine the cathodic protection cur-
rent requifements.

(b) Except for cast iron or ductile
irﬁ‘ each of the following buried or
submerged Dpipelines installed before
August 1, 1971, must, not later than
August 1, 1976, be cathodically protected
in accordance with this subpart in areas
in which active corresiorr’is found:

(1) Bare or ineffectively coated trans-

mission lines.

(2) Bare or coated pipes at compres-
sor; regulator, and measuring stations.

(3) Bare or coated distribution lines.

‘The operator shall determine the areas

of active corrosion by electrical survey,”’
oy where electrical survey is imprac--
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tical, by the study of corrosion snd leak
history records, by leak detection sur-
vey, or by other means.

(c) For the purpose of this subpart,
active corrosion means continuing cor-
rosion which, umless controlied, could
result in a conditien that is detrimental
to public safety.

§ 192,459 External corvecion comtrol:
et of  buried mcline
when expased. ’

Whenever an operator has knowledge
that any portion of a buried pipeline is
exposed, the exposed portion must be
examined for evidence of external cor-
rosion if the pipe is bere, or if the coat-
ing Is deteriorated. If external corréston
is found. remedial action must be taken
to the extent required by § 192.483 and
the applicable paragraphs of $§ 192.485,
192,487, or 192.489.

§ 192.461 External corrosion control:
protective coating.

(&) Each extcrnal proteclive coailng,
whether conductlve or insulating, ap-
piled {or e purpee of exiernsi voiro-
sion control must—

(1) Be applied on a properly prepared
surface; .

(2) Have sufficient adhesion {0 the
metal surface to effectively resist under-
flm mrigration of moisture;

(3) Be sufficiently ductile to resist
cracking;

(4) Have sufficient strength to resist
du;xage due to handling and soil stress;
an

(5) Have properties compatible with
any supplemental cathodic protection.

{b) Each external protective coating
which is an electrically insulating type
must also have low moisture absorption
and high.electrical resistance.

(¢) Each external protective coating
must be inspected just prior to lowering
the pipe into the ditch and backfilling,
and any damage detrimental to effective
corrosion control must be repaired.

(d) Each external protective coating
must be protected from damage resulting
from adverse ditch conditions or damage
from supporting blocks.

(e} If coatled pipe is instaded by bor-
ing, driving, or other similar method,
precautions must be taken to minimize
gl.mnse to the coatizng during installa-

on.

§ 192.463 External corrosion control:
cathodic protection.

(a) Each cathodic protection system
required by this subpart must provide a
level of cathodic protection that compli~s
with one or more of the applicable cri-
teria contained in Appendix D of this
subpart. If none of these criteria is ap-
plicable, the cathodic protection system
must provide a leve! of cathodic protec-
tion at least equal to that provided by
compliance with one or more of these
criteria.

(b) If amphoteric metals are included
in a buried or submerged pipeline con-
taining a metal of different anodic
poteatial—

(1> The amphoteric metals must be
electrically isolated from the remainder
of the pipeline and cathodically protect-
ed; or

(2) The entire buried or submerghd
pipeline must be cathodically protected
at a cathodic potential that meets the
requirements of Appendix D of this part
for amphoteric metals.
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(¢) The amount af cathodic protec-
tion must be controlled 50 as not Lo dam-
age the protective coating or the pipe.

§ 192.465 FExternal corrosion  control:
wmonitoring.

(a) Excepl where impractical on off-
shore pipelines, cach pipeline that is un-
der cathodic protection must be tested
at least once each calendar year, but with
intervals not exceeding 15 months. to
determine whether the cathodic protec-
tion meets the requirements of § 192.463.
However, if tests at those intervals are
impractical for separately protected
service lines or short sections of pro-
tected mains, not in excess of 100 feet,
these service tines and mains may be sur-
veyed on a sampling basis, At lcast 10
percent of these protected structures, dis-
tributed cver Lthe entire system, must be
surveyed each calendar year, wilh a dif-
ferent 10 percent checked each subse-
quent year, so that the entire system is
tested in each 10-year period.

(b) At intervals not exceeding 2
months, each cathodic prutection rec-
tifier or other impressed current power
source must be inspected to ensure that
it is operating.

(¢) At intervals not exceeding 2
months, each reverse current switch,
each diode, aud each interference bond
whose failure would jeopardize struc-
ture profection, must be elecirically
checked for proper performance. Each
other interference bond must be checked
at least once each calendar year, but with
intervals not exceeding 15 months.

(d) Each operator shall take prompt
remedial action to correct any deficien-
cies indicated by the monitoring.

(e) After the initial evaluation re-
quired by paragraphs (b) and (¢) of
$ 192.455 and paragraph (b) of § 192.457,
each operator shall, at intervals not ex-
ceeding 3 years, reevaluate tis unpro-
tected pipelines and cathodically protect
them in accordance with this subpart in
areas in which active corrosion is found.
The operator shall determine the areas
of active corrosion by electrical survey,
or where electrical survey is Impractical,
by the study of corrosion and leak his-
tory records, by leak detection survey, or
by other means.

§ 192.467 External corrosion control:
electrical isolstion.

(a) Each buried or submerged pipe-
line must be electrically isolated from
other underground metallic structures,
unless the pipeline and the other struc-
tures are electrically interconnected and
cathodically protected as a single unit.

(b) An insulating device must be in-
stalled where electrical isolation of a
portion of 2 pipeline is necessary to facit-
{tate the application of corrosion control.

(¢} Except for unprotected copper In-.
serted in ferrous pipe, each pipeline must
be electrically {solated from metallic cas-
ings that are a part of th2 underground
system. However, if lsolation is not
schieved bocsuse it is impractical, other
measures must be taken to minimize cor-

yosion of the pipeline inside the casing. -

® (d) Inspection and electrical tests
must be made to assure that electrical
isolation is adequate.

(e) An insulating device may not be
installed in an area wrere a combustible
atmosphere is anticipated unless precau-
tions are taken to prevent arcing.

(f> Where a pipeline is located in close
proximity to electrical transmission
tower footings, ground cables or céunter-
poise, or in other areas where fault cur-
rents or unusual risk of lightning may
be anticipated, it must be provided with

protection against damage due to fa}xlt. .
currents or lightning, and protective ’

measures must also be takern at insulat-
ing_devices.

§ 192.469 Fxternal corro~ion control:
tos <lations,

¥.xcept where impractical on offshore
and wet marsh area pipelines, each pipe-
ltne under casthodic protection required
by this subpart must have sufficient test
stations or other contact points {or elec-
trical measurement to determine the
adequacy of cathodic protection.

§ 192.47) External corrotion control:
test leads.

(a) Each test lead wire must be gon-
nected to the pipeline 50 as to remain
mechanically =ecure and electrically
conductive

(5 Tach test lead wire must be at-
tack .d to the pipeline so as W rainimize
stress coacentration on the pipe.,

(¢} Each bared test lead wire and
bared metallic ares &t point of ccnnec-
tion to the pipeline must be coated with
an electrical insulating material com-
patible with the pipe coating and the
insulation on the wire,

§ 192473 External corrosion control:
interference currents.

(a) After July 31, 1973, each operator
wiwse pipeliue sysiem is subjecied (0
stray currents shal] have in effect a con-
tinuing program to minimize the detri-
mental effects of such currents,

{0} Bach unpressed curreni type ca-
thodic protection system or galvanic
anode system must be designed and in-
stalled 50 a8 to minimize any adverse
effects on existing adjacent underground
nelallic structures.

§192.475nl.1nlernal corrosion control:
gene

{a) Afler July 31, 1872, corrosive gas
may not be transported by pipeline, un-
less the corrosive effect of the gas on the
pipeline has been investigated and steps
hsve been taken to minimize internal
corrosion,

(b) Whenever any pipe.is removed
from a pipeline for any reason, the in-
ternal surface must be inspected for
evidence of corrosion. If internal cor-
rosion is found—

(1) The adjacent pipe must be in-
vestigated to determine the exient of in-
ternal corrosion;

(2) Replacement must be made to the
extent required by the applicahie para-
mdbo! § 192.485, § 192.487, or § 192.409;
an

(2) Steps must be iaken to minimize
the internal corrosion.

(c) Gas containing more than 0.1
grain of hydrogen sulfide per 100 stand-
ard cubic feet may not be stored in pipe-
type or bottle-type holders.

§ 192.477 Internal corrosion control:

monitoring. .

If corrosive gas is_being t{ransported,
coupons or other suitable means must
be used to determine the effectiveness
of the steps taken to -minimize internal
corrosion. After July 31, 1972, each cou-
pon or other means of monitoring inter-
nal corrosion must be checked at
intervals not exceeding 6 months.

§ 192.479 Atmospheric corrosion con-
trol: general.

(a) Pipelines installed after July 31,
1971. Each aboveground pipeline or por-
tion of a pipeline instafled after July 31.
1971 ¢hat is exposed to the atmosphere
must be cleaned and either coated or
jacketed with a material suitable for the
prevention of atmospheric corrosion. An

operator need not comply with this para-.

graph, if the operator can demonstrate
by test, investigation, or experience in
the area of application, that a corrosive
atmosphere does not exist.

(b) Pipelines installed before Au-
gust 1, 1971. Not later than August 1,
1974, each operator having an above-
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ground pipeline or portion of a pipeline
installed before August 1, 1971 that is
exposed to the atmosphere, shall—

(1} Determine the areas of atmos-
pheric corrosion on the pipeline;

(2) If atmospheric corrosion is found,
take remedial measures to the extent re-
Quired by the applicable paragrgohs of
$§ 192.485, 192.487, or 192.489; and

(3) Clean and either coat or jacket
the areas of atmospheric corrosion on
the pipeline with & material suitable for
the prevention of atmospheric corrosion.

§ 192.481 Atmospheric corrosion con.
trol: monitoring.

After meeting the requirements of
paragraphs (a) and (b) of §192479,
each operator shall, at intervals not ex-
ceeding 3 years, reevaluate its above-
ground pipelines or portions of pipelines
that are exposed to the atmosphere and
take remedial action wherever necessary
to maintain protection against atmos-
pheric corrosion.

§ 19?.483 Remedial measures: general.

(a) Each segment of metallic pipe
that replaces pipe removed from a buried
or submerged pipeline because of exter-
nal corrosion must have & properly pre-
pared surface and must be provided with
an external protective  coating that
meets the requirements of & 192.461.

(b) Eech segment of metallic pipe
that replaces pipe removed from a buried
or submerged pipeline because of exter-
nal corrosicn must be cathodically pro-
tecigd In accordance with this subpart.

(¢) Except far cast iron or ductile fron
pipe, each segmamnt of buried or sub-
merged Dipe that i required to be re-
paired becanse of external corrosion must
be cathodically protected in accordance
with this subpart.

§ 192.185 Remedial measures: (rans-
mission lines,

(a) General corrosion. Each segment
of transmission line pipe with general
-corrosion and with a remaining wall
thickness Jess than-that required for the
maximum allowable operating pressure
of the pipeline, must be replaced or the
operating pressure reduced commen-
suraie with ihe actuai remaining wall
thickness. However, if the area of gen-
eral. corrosion is small, the corroded
pipe may be repaired. Corrosion pitting
50 closely grouped as to afiect the overall
strength of the pipe is considered general
corrosion for the purpose of this
paragraph.

(9) Localized corrosion pitting. Each
segment: of transmission line pipe with
localized corrosion pitting o a degree
where leakage might result must be re-
placed or repaired, or the operating pres-
sure must be reduced commensurate
with the strength of the pipe, based on
the actual remaining wall thickness in
the pits.

§ 192.187 Remedial messures: disiribu.
tionlines other than cast iron or duc-
tile iron lines.

(a) General corrosion. Except for cast
tron or ductile iron pipe, each segment of
generally corroded distribution line pipe
with a remaining wall  thickness less
than that required for the maximum
allowable operating pressure of the pipe-
line, or a rematning wall thickness less
than 30 percent of the nominal wall
thickness, must be replaced. However, if
the area of general corrosion is'small, the
corroded pipe may be repaired. Corrosion
pitting so closely grouped as to affect
the overall strength of the pipe is con-
sidered general corrosion for the purpose
of this paragraph.




1) Locslized corrosion pifting. Except
for cast iron or ductlie tron pipe, each
segment of distribution ltne pipe with
localized corrosion pitling to & degree
where leakage might result must be re-
piaced or repaired.

§ 192.489 Remedial measures: cast iron
and ductile iron pipelines.

(a) General graphitization. Each seg-

ment of cast iren or ductile iron pipe on
which general graphitization is found to
a degree where a fracture or any leak-
age might result, must be replaced.
. (b) Locaglized graphitization. Each
segment of cast iron or ductile lron pipe
on which 1localized graphitization is
found to & degres where any leakage
might result, must be replaced or re-
paired, or sealed by internal sealing
methods adequate to prevent or arrest
any leakage.

§192.491 Corrosion control records.

(a) After July 31, 1972, each operator
shall maintain records or maps to show
‘the locstion of cathodically proiected
piping, cathodic protection fecilities,
other than unrecorded galvanic anodes
installed before August 1, 1971, and

" neighboring structures bonded to the
cathodic protection system. ] .

’ (b) Each of the following records must
be retained for as long as the pipeline
remains in service: . )

(1) Each record or map required by
paragraph (a) of this section.

(2) Records of each test, surv;y, :tl: ir}-
spection required by this subpa in
suficient Q.n to demonsirate the ade-
quacy of corrosion contro! measures otr
that a corrosive condition does not exist.

Subpart J—Test Requirements

§ 192,501 Scope.

This subpart prescribes minimum leek-
test and sirength-test requirements for
pipelines.
$ 192.503 Cemeral requirements.

() o!:ommymtelmaes-

.with this subpart to substantiate the pro-
posed maximum allowable operating
; and

(2) Each potentially hazardous. leak
has been located and eliminated.

(b) The test medium must be liquid.
alr, natural gas, or inert gas that is—

(1) Compatible with the materisl of
which the pipeline is constructed;

(2) Relatively free of sedimentary
materials; and

(3) Except for natural gas, nonflam-
mable.

(¢) Except ax provided in § 192,505
(a), if alr, natural gas, or inert gas !s
used as the test medium, the following
maximum hoop stress limitations apply:

Maximum hoop stress allowed ns
percentags of BM Y8

Clams location Natursi gss  Alr or inect g
20 -
» 7%
0 5
0 «©

(&) Each weld used to tle-In a test
segment of pipeline is excepizd from the
test requirements of this subpars.

£ 192.505 Strength test  requirements
for steel pipcline to operate ul a hoop
stress of 30 percent or more of SMYS,

(a) Except for service lines, each seg-
ment of a steel plpeline that is to op-
erate at a hoop stress of 30 percent or
more of SMYS must be strength tested
in accordance with this section to sub-
stantiate the proposed maximum allow-
abie operating pressure. In addition, in

& Liass | or Class £ 10cation, If there is
» bullding intended for human occu-
pancy within 300 feet of a pipeline, a
hydrostatic test must be corducted to a.
test pressure of at ieast 125 percent of
maximum operating pressure on that
segment of the pipcline within 300 f{eet
of such a bulldirg, but in ne event may
the test section be less than 600 feet
unjess the length of the newly installed
or relocated pipe Is less than 600 feet.
However, if the buildings are evacuated
while the hooy stress exceeds 50 percent
of SMYS, air or inert gas may be used
as the test medium.

(b) In a Class 1 or Class 2 location,
each compressor station, regulator sta-
tion, end measuring stajion, must be
tested to at least Class 3 location test
requitements.

(¢) Except as provided In pararraph
(e) of this section, the strength test must
be conducted by maintaining the pres-
sure at or above the test pressure for at
Jeast 8 hours.

(d) 1l a compenent other than pipe is
the only item being replaced or added to
a pipeline. a strength Lest after installa-
tion is not required, if the manufacfurer
of the component certifies that—

- (1) The component was tesied o at
least the pressure requiced for the pipe-
line & which i1 s beiiig added; or

(2) The component was manufactured
under a quality control sysiem that en-
sures that each itera manufactured is at’
least equal in strength to a prototype
and that the prolotype was tested to at
least the pressure required for the pipe-
line to which it is being: added.

(e) Por fabricated units and short sec-
tions of pipe, for which a post installa-
tion test is impractical, a preinstallation
strength test must be conducted by main-
taining the pressure at or above the test
pressure for at least 4 hours,

§ 192.507 ‘Fest requirements for pipe-
lines 10 operste at a hoop stress lese
than 30 percent of SMYS sand above
100 p.s.i-g.

Excepl for service lines and plastic
Dipelines, each segment ol a pipcline
that Is to be operated at & hoop stress
less than 30 percent of SMYS and sbhove *
100 psig. must be testeqd in accordance
with the following:

dady Tha —ioov:

&} The pipeling opecalor must use a
test procedure that will ensure discovery
of all potentially hazardous leaks in the
segment being tested.

(b) If, during the test, the segment is
to be stressed to 20 pércent or more of

"SMYS and natural gas, inert gas, or alr
iz the test medium—

(1) Aleak test must be made at a pres-
ture between 100 ps.ig. and the pressure
required to produce a hoop stress of 20
percent of SMYS; or

(2) The line must be walked o check
for leaks while the hoop stress Is held at
approximately 20 percent of BMYS.

(¢} The pressure must be maintalned

at or above the test pressure for at jeast
1 hour.

) § 192.509 Test requirements for pipe.

lim:s 10 operale at or below 100
p-si.g.

Except for service lines api plastlc
pipelines, each segment of a pipeline that
is Lo be operated at or below 100 ps.ig.
must be leak tested In accordance with
the following:

(a) The test procedure used must en-
sure discovery ot all potentially hazard-
ous leaks In the segment being tested.

(b) Ezch main that i to be nperated
at less than 1 psi.g. must be tested to at
least 10 ps.ig. and each main to be op-

erated at or above 1 ps.l.g. must be tested
toaticast 90 psig.

» § 192511 Teat requirements for service

lines.

(2) Each segment of a service line
{othcr than plastic) must be leak tested
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in accordance with.this secuiofl UTE- -8
being placed in service. 1f feasible, the
service-line connection to the main ﬂ_\t\:lse
be included in the test; if not leaslme-
1t must be glven a leakage test at in
operating pressare when placed
service. . \ine

(b) Each segment of a servioe ¢
{other than plastic) Intended to be !;D
erated at & pressure of st icast 1 pS. :e
but not more than 40 psis. mustlm
given a leak test at a pressure of not
than 50 ps.ig.

t¢) Each sezment of a service llm.!
(other than plastic) intended to be 0':0
erated at pressures of more than

ocordance with § 193507 of this
§ 192513 Tot requirersents for plastic
i

() Each segment of a plastic pipeline
must be tes in accordance with this

ted
section.
(b) The test prooedure must insure

Jonks in the segment being tested.

() ‘The test pressure must be at Jeast
150 percent of the maximum operating
pressure or 50 psig. whichever I8
greater. However, the maxlmum ftest
pressure may not be more than three
times the design pressure of the pipe.

(d) The temperature of thermoplastic
material must not be more than 100° P.
during the test.

§ 192.515 Fnvironmental proteciion snd
safcly requirements. :

(a) In conducting tests under this
subpart, each operstor shall insure that
every reasonable precaution s taken W
protect Its employees and the general
public during the testing. Whenever the
hoop slress of the segment of the pipe-
Jine being iested will exceed 50 percent
of SMYBS, the operator shall take all
practicable steps to keep persons not
wcerking on the testing operation outside
of the testing area until the pressure is
reduced to or below the proposed maxi-
mum allowable operating pressure.

(b) The cperator shall insure that the
test medium is disposed of in & manner

that will minimise damage to the

environment.
§ 192.517 Records.

Each operator shall make, and retain
for the useful life of the pipeline, a rec-
ord of each test performed under
§§ 192505 and 192507. The record
must contain at least the following
information:

(a) The operator's name, the name of
the operator’s employee responsible for
making the test, and the name of any
test company used.

(b) Test medium used.

(¢) Test pressure.

(d) Test duration.

(¢) Pressure recording charts, or other
record of pressureyreadings. .

(1) Elevation variations, whenever sig-
nificant for the particular test.

(g) Lesks and failures noted and thefr
d!sposition. .

Subpart K—Uprating
§192.551 Scope.

This subpart prescribes minimum re-
quirements for increasing maximum al-
lowable opereting pressures tuprating)
for pipelines.

§ 192.553 General requirements.

(&) Pressure increases. Whenever the
requirements of this subpart require that
an increase in operating pressure be
made in increments, the pressure must
be increased gradually, at & rate that
can be controlled, and in accordance with
the following:




{1) At the ena of each lncremernims
increase, the pressure must be held con-
stant while the entire segment of pipeline
that is affected is chocked for leaks,

(2) Each leak delected must be re-
paired before a further pressure increase
is made, except thai a leak determined
not to be potentially hazardous need not
be repalred, if it is monitored during the
pressure increase and it does not become
potentially hazardous.

(b) Records. Each operalor who up-
retes a segment of pipeline ghall retain
for the life of the segment a record of
each investigation required by this sub-
part, of all work performed. and of each
preggure test oconducted, in connection
with _the

(c) Wrillen plan, Each operator who
‘uprates a segment of pipeline shall estab~
tish & written procedure that will ensure
that each applicable requirement of this
subpart is complied with.

(d) Limitation on increase in movi-
mum allowable operating pressure. Ex-
cept as provided in § 92.555(c), a new
maximum allowable operating pressure
established under this subpart may not
exceed the maximum that would be al-
Jowed under this part for a new segment
of pipeline constructed of the game
materials in the same location.

§ 192.555 Uprating to a pressure that
will produce a hoop stress of 30 per-
;‘enl or more of SMYS in steel pipe-
ines.

(a) Unless the requirements of this
section have been mel, no person may
subject any segment of a steel pipeline to
an operating pressure that will produce
a hoop stress of 3¢ percent or more of
S8MYS and that is above the established
maximum allowable operating pressure.

(b} Before Increasing operating pres-
sure above tre previously established
maximum allowable operaiing pressure
the opzrator shall—

{1) Review the design, operating, and
maintenance history and.previous test-
ing of the segment of pipeline and deter-
mine whether the proposed increase is
safe and consistent with the require-
ments of this part; and

(2) Make any repairs, replacements,
or alterations in the segment of pipeline
that are necessary for safe operation
at the increased pressure.

(c) After complying with paragraph
(h) of this section, an operator may in-
crease the maximum allowable operating
pressure of a segment of pipeline con-

structed bhefore Sentember 12, 1978, {5

the highest pressure that is permitted
under § 192.619, using as test pressure
the highest pressure to which the s=g-
ment of pipeline was previously sub-
jected (either in a strength test or in
actual operation).

(d) After complying with paragraph
(b) of this section, an operator that does
not qualify under paragraph {c) of this
section rfay increase the previously es-
tablished maximum allowable operating

. pressure if at least one of the following .

requirements Is met:

(1) The segment of pipeline iIs suc-
cessfuliy tested in sccordance with the
_requirtments of this part for a new lin2
of the sameé material the same
loeation.

(2) An fucreased inaximum allowable
operating pressure may be established
for a segment of pipeline in a Class 1 lo-
cation if the line has not previously been
tested, and if—

(1) It is Imoractical to test it in ac-
cordance with the requirements of this
part;

(1) The new maximum operating
m:ie does not exceed 80 percent of
that allowed for a new !ine of the same
design in the same location; and

(1i{) The operatos determines that the
new maximum allowable opérating pres-
sure is consistent with the condition of

the segment of pipeline and the design
requirements of this part.

(e) Where & segment of pipeline is
uprated in accordance with paragraph
(€} or (d) (2) of this section, the in-
crease in pressure must be made in in-
crg!get;l()s that are equal to—

{ percent of the pressure before
the upraling; or

(23 25 percent of the total pressure
increase, hd

whichever produces the fewer number

of increments.

§ 192.557 Uprating: stecl pipclines to a
prossure that will product a hoop
stress less thau 30 perrent of SMYS;
plastic, camt iron, and dwctile ren
pipelines. )

(a) Unless the requirements of this
section have been met, no person may
subject—

(1) A segment of steel pipeline to an
@rerating pressure that will produce a
hoop stress less than 30 percent of SMYS
and that is above the previously estab-
lished maximum allowable operating
pressure; or

(2> A plastic, cast iron, or ductile iron
pipeline segment to an operating nres-
sure that Is above the previously estab-
lished maximum allowable operating
pressure.

(b) Before increasing operating pres-
sure above the previously established
maximum aliowable operating pressure,
the operator shall—

(1) Review the design, operating, and
maintenance history ol the segment of
pipeline;

(2) Make a leakage survey (if it has
been more than i year since the last
survey) and repair any leaks that are
found, except that a leak determined not
to be potentially hazardous need not be
repairey, if it is monitored durin: the
pressure increase and it < oes not become
potentially hazardous:

(3) Make any repairs, rcplacements,
or alterations in the segment of pipe-
line that are necessary for safe opera-
tion at the increased pressure:

(4) Relnforce or anchor offsets, bends
and dead ends in pipe joined by compres-
sion couplings or bell and spigot joints
to prevent failure of the pipe joint, if the
offset, bend, or dead end is exposed in an
excavation;

(3) Isolate the segment of pipeline in
which the pressure is to be increased
from any tdjucent segment that winl
conunue w De operated at & lower poes-
sure; and

(8) If the pressure in mains or serv-
fce lines, or both, is to be higher than the
pressure delivered to the custcmer, in-
stall ® service regulator on each service
ine and test each regulator to determine
that it is functioning. Pressure may be
increased as necessary t{o test each resu-
lator, after & regulator has been installed
on each pipeline subject to the increased
pressure.

(¢) After complying with paragraph
{b) of this section, the increase in maxi-
mum aliowable operating pressure must
be made in increments that are equal to
10 p.s.i.g. or 25 percent cf the total pres-
sure increase, whichever produces the
fewer number of increments. Whenever
the requirements of paragraph (b) (8} of
this section apply, there nrust be at least
two approximately equal incremental
increases.

(d) If records for cast iron or ductile
iron pipeline facilities are not complete
enough to ascertain compliance with
$ 192.117 or § 192.119, as applicable, the
following procedures must be followed:

(1) If the original laying conditions
cannot be ascertained, the operator shall
assume, when applying the design for-

“ mulas of ANSI A21.1, that cast iron pipe

was supported on blocks with tamped
-16-

backfill and, when applying the design
Jormulas of ANSI A21.50, that ductile
Yron pipe was laid, without blocks with
tamped backfill.

(2) Unless the actual maximum cover
depth is known, the operstor shall
measure the actual cover in at least three
places where the cover is most likely »
be greatest and shall use the gremtest
cover meesyred.

{3) Unless the actoal nominal wall
thickness is known, the operstor shall
determine the wall thickness by cutting
and measuring coupots from at least
three separate pipe lengths. The coupons .
must be cut from pipe lengths in areas
where the cover depth is most likely to
be the grealesi. The average of all
measurements tuken must be increased
by the allowance indicated in the
following table:

Allowande (inchas)

Pripwe sire Cast iron pipa
(nclies) e § T 110}
Pit east Centnl. iton pipe
pipe ugally
cast pipa
b 80t ] o
10 42 om 007 on?
18-2% 11 0.0 a.0vs
n-42 n;m [ XA 0.075
A% om o (U]
M. 007 . ieiiiiiiiaan

Nore. —The nominal wall thickness of the cast iron is
the standand thickness listal in table 10 or table 11, as
applicable, of ANSI A211 nearest the value ablained
uhdee this subpargeaph. The nominal wali thickness of
ductide 1pon pipe is the stindard thickness listed intable 6
of ANSI A2L.30 nearcst the value oblsined under this
subparagraph,

‘(4) For cast iron pipe, unless the pipe
manufacturing process is known, the
operator shall assume that the pipe
is pit case pipe with a bursting tensile
strength of 11,000 p.s.i. and a modulus of
rupture of 31,000 ps.i.

L—Operutions
§ 192.601 Scope.

This subpart prescribes minimum re-
quirements for the operation of pipeline
facilities,

§ 192.603 General provisions.

(a) No person may operate a segment
of pipeline unless it is orerated in
accordance with tuls subpari.

(b) Each operator shall establish &
written operating and maintenance pian
meeting the requirements of this part
and keep records hnecessary to
administer the plan.

§ 192.605 Esscntials of operating and
maintenance plan.

Each operator shall include the fol-

lowing in its operating and maintenance
‘plan:
(a) Instructions for employees cov-
ering operating and Inaintenance pro-
cadures during normal operations and
repairs.

(b) Items required to be included by
the provisicns of Subpart M of this part.

(¢c) Specific programs relating to
facilities presenting the greatest hazard
tc public safety either in an emergency
or because of extraordinary construction
or maintenance requirements.

(d) A progrzm for conversion proce-
dures, if conversion of a low-pressure
distribution system to a higher pressiure
& contemplated. )

(e) Provision for periodic inspections
to ensure that operaiting pressures are
appropriate for the class location.

§192.607 Plan for confirpuition or re-
vizion of maximum allowable operat-
_ing pressure. o
"7 (a) Before April 15, 1971, each oper-
" ator shall complete a study to determine.
for each segment of pipeline with &
maximum allowable operating pressure
that will produce a hoop stress that is
more than 40 percent of SMY5—




(1) “The present class location of all
such plpe_}‘me in its system; and

(2) Whether the hoop stress corre-
sponding to the maximum allowable op-
earating pressure for each segment of
pipeline is commensurate with the
present class locatlon

(bY Each seement of pipeline that has

‘been determined urder paasraph «ar of
this section to have an established maxi-
mum allowable operating pressute po-
ducing a heop stress that as not com-
mensurate with the class jocaton of the
segmoent of prrehiro and fhat s fonndd
to be in satisfactory condition, inust have
the maximum allowable operating pres-
sure confirmed or revized in accordance
with § 192811 The contitmation or 1e-
vision must he completed not Tater than
December 31, 1974,

(¢) Each operator required to continm
or revise an established maximum allow -
able operating pre<sure under patasraph
(b} of this section shali, not Jater than
December 31, 1971 prepave i conspre-
hensive plan. inclidine a <ohedola far
carrving out the confirmations or revi-
sions, ‘The comprenensive plan must also
provide for confirmations or vevisions
determined to be necessary  under
§ 182,609, to the extent that they are

. caused by changes in claxs locations tak-
ing nlace before July 1, 1973,
§ 192.609 Change in class location: re-
quired study.

Whenever an incrzase in population
density Indicates a change in class loca-
tion for a segment of an existing steel
pipeline operating at hoop stress that is
more than 40 percent of SMYS, or ind!-
cates that the hoop stress corresponding
to the established maximum allowable
operating pressure for a segment of
existing plpeline s not commensurate
with the present class location, the oper-
ator shall immediately make = study to
determine—

(a) The present class location for the
segment involved.

(b) Tre design, construction, and
testing procedures followed in the origl-
nal construction, and a comparison of
these procedures with those required for
the present class location by the appli-
cable provisions of this part.

(¢) The physical condition of the seg-
ment to the extent it can be ascertained
from available records;

{d) The operating and maintenance
history of the segment;

(e) The maximum actual operating
pressure and the corresponding operating
hoop stress, taking pressure gradient into
account, for-the segment of pipeline in-
volved; and o

(f) The actual area affected by the
population density increase, and physi-
cal barriers or cther factors which may

jimit further expansion of the more
densely populated area.
8§ 192.611 Change in class location: con-
firmation or revision of maximum al.
lowable operating pressure.

If the hoop stress corresponding to the
established maximum allowable operat-
ing pressure of a segment of pipeline s
not commensurate with the present class
location, and the segment Is in satisfac-
tory. physical condition, the maximum
allowable operating pressure of that seg-
ment of pipeline must be confirmed or
revised as follows:

(a) If the segment involved has been
previously tested In place to at least 90
percent of its SMYS for a perlod ef not
less than 8 hours; the maximum allow-
able operating pressure must be con-
firmed or reduced so that the corre-
sponding hoop stress will not exceed 72
percent of SMYS of the pipe in Class 2
locations, 80 percent of SMYS in Class 3
locat{ons, or 50 percent of SMYS in Class
4 locations.

() If the segment {nvelved has not
been previously tested in place ns de-
scribed tn paragraph <ar of this section,
the maximum allowable operating pres.
sure must be reduced 80 that the cor-
iesponding hoop stress Is not more than
that allowed Ly this part for pew SOy
ments of pipelines in the existing class
location,

() If the cepment of pipeline involved
has not been qualificd for operalion
under parakraph cav ar th) of {his see.
Hon, it must be testeg) In aceardanes with
the applicable 1equitements of Sttt
J oof this part, and 1t maxinmum allow-
able operating picssure must then be
established 50 n8 1o be cqnal ty or less
than the following: '

(1) The maximum allowable vperating
pressure after the requalifeation tet g
U8 tmes the test pressure for Claw @ lo-
cations, 0667 tities the test pressare for
Class 3 locations, and 0 555 times the test
pressure for Class 4 locations,

€2) The maximum allowuble operat-
Ing pressure confirmed or revised n Ac-
cordanna ottt b SOuvivn, anwy  not
exceed the maximum ailowable aperat.
iR pressure  estsblished  before  the
confirmation or revision.

(3) The corresponding hoop stress may
Jiot exceed 72 percent of the 8MYS of
the pipe In Class 2 locations, 80 percent
of SMYS {n Class 3 lucations, or 50 per-
cent of the SMYS In Class 4 locutions,

(d) Confirmation or revislon of the
maximum allowable operating pressure
of a segment of pipeline in accordance
with this section docs not preclude the
application of §4 192553 and 102 555,

wr Confamation or revision of the
maximum allowable operating pressure
that is required as a resull of a study
under $ 192,602 must he completed as
follows:

D Confirmation or revision due to
changes v class location that occur be-
fore July I, 1973, must be completed not
later than December 31, 1974.

) Confirmation or revision due to
changes in class location that occur on or
after July 1, 1973, must be completed
within 18 months of the change in class
location,

§192.613 Continuing surveillance.

(n) Each operator shall have a pro-
cedure for continuing surveillance of its
facilities to determine and take appro-
priate action concerning changes in class
location, failures, leakage history, cor-
rosion, subsiantial changes in cathodic
protection requirements, and other
unusual operating and maintenance
conditions.

(b) If a segment of pipeline is deter-
mined to be {n unsatistactory condition
but no immediate hazard exists, the
operator shall initiate a program to re-
condition or phase out the segment in-
volved, or, if the segment cannot be re-
conditioned or phased out, reduce the
maximum allowable operating pressure
in accordance with § 192,619 (a) and (b).

§192.615 Emergency plans.

Each operator shall—
(a) Have written emergency pro-
cedures;

(b) Acquaint appropriate operaiing
snd’ maintenance employees with the
procedures;

(¢) Establish liaison with appropriate
public officials, including fire and police
officials, with respect to the procedures;
and

(d) Establish an educational program
to enable customers and the general
public to recognize and report a gas
emergency to the appropriate officials.
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‘§ 192,617 Inveddigation of failores,

Each operator shall establish proce-
dures for anlyzhig accldents and fall-
uresancludimg the selection of samples of
the failed facility or cquipment for 1abo-
ratory examination, where appropriate,
for the purpose of determining the causes
of the failure and minimizing the pos-
stbllity of & 1ecurrence.

§192.619 Maxlmum alluwable operat-

ing pressurer steel or plastic pipe.
lines, ¢

(a) Excent as provided In pararraph
(¢) of this section, no person may operate
A segment of steel or plastic pipeline at a
pressure that exceeds the lowest of the
following: )

(1) The design precsure of the weakest
clement tn the scgment, determilned in
accordance with Subparts C and DU
this part,

(2) The pressure obtained by dividing
the pressure o which the segment was
tesied after construction as follows:

1) For nlastic pipe in o] loostiong, tha
tes{ pressure is divided by a factor of 1.5.

() For steel pipe operated at 100
paig. or more, the test pressure s dl-
vided by a factor determined In accord-
ance with the foll .wing table:

i Factoe
Clam S«mm.l« o —s_r;f_v.\m
Jocalion Inatalied Helfors fostalled after
(Nov. 12, 1970) (Nov. 11, 1970)

-

intutadel

A -
>

-WN - |

0]

(3) The highest actual operating pres-
sure to which the segment was subjected
during the 5 years preceding July 1, 1970,
unless the segment was tested In accord-
ance with paragraph (a)(2) of this
section after July 1, 1965, or the segment
was uprated in accordance with Subpart
K of this part.

(4) For furnace butt welded steel
plpe, a pressure equal to 60 percent of the
mill test pressure to which the pipe was
subjected.

(5) For steel pine other than furneea
butt welded pipe, a pressure equal to 85
percent of the highest test pressure to
which the pipe has been subjected,
whether by mill test or by the post
installation test.

(6) The pressure determined by the
operator to be the maximum safe pres-
sure after considering the history of the
segment, particularly known corrosion
and the actual operating pressure.

(b) No person may operate a segment
to which parasgraph (a)(6) of this sec-
tion is applicable, unless over-pressure
protective devices are installed on the
segment in a manner that will prevent
the maximum allowable operating pres-
sure {rom being exceeded, in accordance
with § 192.195. :

(¢) Notwithstanding the other re-
quirements of this section, an operator
may operate a segment of pipeline found
to be in satisfactory congition, consider-
ing its operating gnd maintenance his-
tory, at the highest actual operating
pressure to which the segment was sub-
jected ducing the 5 years preceding
July 1, 1970, subject to the requirements
of § 192.611.

§ 192,621 Maxinium allowable opecrat-
ing pressure: high-pressure distribu-
tion systems. :

(a) No person may operate a segment
of a high pressure distribution system at




a pressure that exceeds the lowest of the
following pressures, as applicable:

(1) The design pressure of the weakest
element in the segment, determined in
accordance with Subparts C and D of
this part.

(2) 60 psig. for a segment of a dis-
tribution system otherwise designed to
operate at over 60 psig., unless the
service lines in the segment are equivped
with service regulators or other pressure
limiting devices in series that meet the
requirements of § 192.197(¢).

(3) 25 psig. in segments of cast iron
pipe in which there are unreinforced bell
and spigot joints.

(4) The pressure limits to which a
joint could be subjected withent the pos-
sibility of its parting.

(5) The pressure determined by the
operator to be the maximum safe pres-
sure after considering the history of the
segment, particuiarly known corrosion
and the 'actual operating pressures.
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of pipeline to which paragraph (a)(5)
of this section applies, unle<s overpres-
sure protective devices are installed on
the segment in & manuer that will pre-
vent the maximum =ailowable operating
pressure from being exceeded, in accord-
ance witl. § 192.195.

§ 192.623 Maximum and mirimum ak
lowable operating pressure: low-
pressure distribution systems, 4

(a) No person may operate a low-
pressure distribution system at a pres-
sure high enough to make unsafe the
operation of any connected and properly
adjusted low-pressure gas burning equip-
ment.

(b) No person may operate a Jow pres-
sure distributior system at a pressure
lower than the minimum pressure at
which the safe and continuing operation
of any connected and properly adjusted
low-pressure gas burning equipment can
be assured.

§ 192.625 Odorization of gas.

(a) Combustible gases in mains and
service lines must be odorized ‘as pro-
vided in paragraphs (b through (O of
this section.

(b) The intensity of the odor of com-
bustible gases must be cuch as te he
readily detectable at concentrations of
one fifth of the lower explosive limit.

(¢) In the concentrations in which it
is used, the odorant in combustible gases
must comply with the following:

(1) The odorant may not be deleteri-
ous to persons, materials, or pipe.

(2) The products of combustion from
the odorant may not be toxic when
breathed nor may they be corrosive or
narmful to those materials to which the
products of combustion will be exposed.

Ad) The odorant may not be soluble
in water to an extent greater than 2.5
parts to 1Gd parts by weight.

(e) Equipment for odorization must
introduce the odorant without wide vari-
ations in the level of odorant.

" ¢f) Each operator shall conduct pe-
riodic sampling of combustible gases to
assure the proper concentration of odor-
ant in accordance with this section.

(g) The odorization requirements of
Part 190 of this chapter, as in effect on
August 13, 1970, must be complled with,
in each Btate In which odarization of gas
in transmission iines is regquired by that
part, until the earlier of the fallowing

a (:1:). June 1, 1973; or

(2) The date upon which the distribu-
tion companies in that Biate are odoriz-
ing gas in sccordance with paragraphs
_(a) through (f} of this section.

§ 192,627 Tapping pipelincs undcr pres.
atire.

Each tap made cn a pipeline under
pressure must be performed by a crew
qualified to make hot taps.

§192.629 Pucging of pipelines.

(a) When a pipeline is being purged of
air by use of gas, the gas must be re-
leased into one end of the line in a mod-
erately rapid and continuous fiow. If gas
cannot be supplied in sufficicnt quantity
to prevent the formation of a harardous
mixture of gas and air, a sluz of inert
gas must be released into the linic before
the gas.

(b) When & pipgline is beire vureed
of gas by use of air, the air must be re-
Icased into one end of the line in a mod-
erately rapid and continuous fiow. If air
cannot be supplied in sufficient quantity
to_prevent the formation of & hazardous
mixture of gas and sair, a slug of inert,
gas must be released into the line before
the air.

Subpurt M—Maintenance
§ 192.701 Scope.

This subpart_prescribes minimum re-
quirements for maintenance oi pipeline
facilities.

§ 192.703 Cencral.

(a) No person may operate a segment®
of pipeline, unless it is maintained in
accordance with this subpart.

{b) Each segment of pipeline that be-
comes unsafe must be replaced, repaired,
or removed from service.

(¢) Hazardous leaks rgust be repaired
promptly.

§192.705 Transmission lines: patrol-
ling.

(a) Each operator shall have a patrol
program to observe, at intervals not ex-
ceeding 1 year, surface conditions on and
adjacent to the transmission line right-
of-way for indications of leaks. construc-
tion activity, and other factors affecting
safety and operation.

(b) The frequency of the patrol must
be determined by the size of the line, the
operating pressures, the class location,
terrain, weather, and other relevent
factors. :

{¢) Highway and raiiroad crossings
must be patroilled more often and in
greater detall than transmission lines in
onen country.

§ 192.707 Transmission lines: markers.

Each operator shall install signs or
markers wherever necessary to ideniify
the location of a transmission line in
order to reduce the possibility of damage
or interference.

§ 122.709 Transmission lines: record-
kceping.

Each operator shall keep records cov-
ering each leak discovered, r:pair made,
transmission line break, leakage survey,
line patrol, and inspection, for as long as
the segment of transmission line involved
remains in service.

§192.711 Transmission lines: general
requirements for repair procedures.

(a) Each operator shall take immedi-
ate temporary measures to protect tie
public whenever—

(1) A leak, imperfection, or damage
that impairs its serviceability is found Iy
a segment of steel transmission line oper-
ating at or above 40 percent of the SMYS;
and -

r]8"‘

(2) It is not feasible to make a per-
manent repair at the time of discovery.

As soon as feasible, the operator shalt
make permanent repairs.

(b} Except as provided in § 192.717(c),
no operator may use a welded patch as a
mceans of repair.

§192.713 Transmission lines: perma.
nent fiedd repair of imperfections and
damage.

Each imper{ection or damage that im-
pairs the serviceabllity of a segment of
steel transmission line operating at or
adbove 40 percent of SM.YS must be re-
paired, as follo+s:

(a) I it is feasible to take the seg-
ment out of service, the imperfection or
damage must be removed by cutting out
a cylindrical piece of pipe and replacing
it with pipe of similar or greater design
strength.

(b) 1f it is not feasible to take the seg-
ment out of service, & full encirclement
welded spiit sieeve oi appropriaie design
must be applled over the imperfection
or damage.

(¢) I the segment is not taken out of
service, the operating pressure must be
reduced to a safe level during the repair
operations.

§ &92.715 Transmission lincs: perma.
nent field repair of welds,

Each weld that is unacceplable under
§ 192.241(c) must-be repaired as follows:

(a) If it is fensible to take thé segment
of transmission line out of s~rvice, the
weld must be repaired in acordance with
the applicable requirements of § 192.245,

(b) A weld may be repaired in accord-
ance with § 192.245 while the segment
©of transmission line is in service if—

(1) The weld is not leaking;

(2) The pressure in the segment is
reduced so that it does not produce a
stress that is more than 20 percent of
the SMYS of the pipe; and

(3) Grinding of the defective area can
be limited so that at least Y4-inch thick-
ness in the pipe weld remasins.

(c) A defective weld which cannot be
repaired in accotdance with paragraph
(a) or (b) of this section must be re-
paired by Installing & full encirclement
welded split sleeve of appropriate design.

§ 192.717 Transmission lincs: perma-
nent ficld repair of leaks.,”

Each permanent fleld repair of a leak
must be made as follows:

(a) If feasible, the segment of trans-
mission line must be taken out of service
and repaired by cutting out a cylindrical
piece of pipe and replacing 1t with pipe
of similar or greater design strength.

(b) If it i5 not feasible to take the seg-
ment of transmission line out of service,
repairs must be made by installing a {ull
encirclement welded split sleeve of ap-
propriate design, unless the transmission
iine—

(dl) Is Joined by mechanical couplings;
an

{2) Operates.at less than 40 percent
of SMYS. -

(¢) If the leak is due to a corrosion
pit, the repair may be made by installing
a properly designed bolt-on leak clamp;
or, if the leak Is due to a corrosion pit
and.on pipe of not more than 40,000 p.si.
SMYS, thearepair may be made by fillet
welding over the pited area a steel plate
patch with rounded corners, of the same
or greater thickness than the pipe, and_
not more than one-half the diameter ofs
the pipe in size,




§ 192.719‘ Transmission lines: testing of
rrpairs.

(a) Testing of replacement pipe. (1)
If a segment of transmission line is re-
paired by cutting out the damaged por-
ton of the pipe as a cylinder, the re-
placement pipe must be tested to the
pressure required for a new line installed
in the same location. ’

(2) The test required by subparagraph
(1) of this parsgraph may be made gn
the pipe before It 15 instalied, but all fleld
girth butlt welds that are not strength
tested must be tested after installation
by nondestructive tests meeting the
requirements of § 192.243.

(b) Testing of repairs made by weld-
ing. Each repair made by welding in
accordance with §§ 192,713, 192.715, and
192.717 must be examined in accordance
with § 192241,

§ 192_.721 Distribution systems: patrol-
ing.

(a) The {requency of patroling mains
must be determined by the severity of
the conditions which could cause failure
or leakage, and the consequent harards
to public safety.

(b) Mains in places or on structures
where anticipated physical movement or
external loading could cause failure or
leakage must be patroled at intervals not
exceeding 3 months.

§ 192.723 Dimribution rystems: leakage
surveys and procedures.

{(a) Each operator of a distribution
system shall provide for periodic leak-
age-surveys in its operating and mainte-
nance plan.

(b) The type and scope of the leakage
control program must be determined by
the nature of the operations and the
local conditions, but it must meet the
following minimum requirements:

(1) A gas detector survey must be
conducted in dbusiness districis, includ-
ing tests of the atmasphere in gas, elec-
tric, telephone, sewer and water system
manholes, at cracks In pavement and
sidewnlks, and at other locations pro-

viding an opportunity for finding gas
leaks. at intervals not evreadine t wany

not exceeding 1 weoar,
* (2) Leakage surveys of the gdistribu-
tion system outside of the princtpal busi-
ness areas must be made as frequently
a3 necessary, but at intervals not ex-
ceeding 5 years.

§ 192.725 Test requirements for rein. .
stating service lines.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph
(b) of this
service line must be tested in the same
manner as a new service line, before
being reinstated.

(b) Each service line temporarily dis- -
connected from the main must be tested
from the point of disconnection to the
service line valve in the same manner as
& new service line, before reconnecting.
However, if provisions are made to main-
tain continuous service, such as by in-
stallation of a bypass, any part of the
original service line used to maintain
continuous service need not be tested.
§192.727  Abandonment or inactivation

of [acilities, |

{a) -Fach operator shall provide in iis
operating and maintcnance plan for
abandonment or deactivation of pipc-
lines, including provisions foer’meeting
each of the requirements of this seclion.,

{(b) Each pipeline abandoned in ptace
must be disconnected from all souvces
and supplies of gas. purged of gas. and
the ends sealed. However. the pipeline
need not be purged when the volume of
83as is so small that there is no potentinl
hazard.

section. each disconnected -

tc) Excepl for service line:. each inae-
tive pipeline that s not being main-
tained under this part must be diseon-
nected fMom all sources and supplies of
ras, purged gas, and the conds sealed
However, the pipeline need not be purged
when the volume of gas 1s 0 small thad
theire 15 2o potential hazard.

(dy Whenever scivice to a customer
Is discontinued, one of the [ollowing
must be complied with:

(1Y The valve thal is closed to prevent
the flow of gas to the customer mut be
provided with a locking device or other
means designed to preveut the opening
of the valve by persons other than those
authorized by the operator.

(2) A mechanicat device or fitting that
will prevent the fiow of gas must be
installed In the service line or in the
meter assembly.

(3) The customer's piping must be
physically disconnected irom the gas
supply ana the oven pipe ends scaled.

(ej If air Is used for purging., the
operator shall lnsure that a combuslible
mixture is not present atter purging.

) Each abandoned vault must be
filled with a suttable compacted material.
§192.729 Compressor smations: proce-

dures for gas compressor units.

Each operator shall establish starting,
opefiting, and shutdown procedures for
gas -compressor units.

§ 192.731 Compressor stations: inspec-
tion and testing of relief devices.

(a) Excepé for rupture discs, each
pressure relieving device in a compres-
sor station must b2 ‘nspected and tested
in accordance with §§ 192739 and
192.743, and must be operated periodi-
cally to determine that it opens at the
correct set pressure.

(b) Any defective or Inadequate
equipment found must be promptly re-
paired or replaced.

(¢) Each remote control shutdown de-
vice must be inspected and tested, at in-
tervals not to exceed 1 year, to de-
termine that it functions properly.

§ 192.733 Compressor stations: isolation
of equipment for maintenance or
alterations.

Each operator shall establish proce-
dures for maintaining compressor sta-
tions, including provisions for isolating
units or sections of pipe and for purging
before returning toc service.

§ 192.735 Comprcssor stations: storage

of combustible materials.

(a) Flammable or combustible ma~
terials in quantities beyond those re-
quired for everyday use, or other than
those normally used in compressor build-
ings, must be stored a sale distance from
the compressor building.

(b) Aboveground oil or gasoline stor-
age tanks must be protected In accord-
ance with National Fire Protection As-
sociation Standard No. 30.

192.737 Plsetype and  hettietype
§ holders: plan for inspection swd

Llestamg.

Each operator having a pipe-type or .

bottle-type holder shall establish a plan
for the systematic, routine inspection
and testing of these facilities, including
the following:

{(a) Provision must be made for de-
-tecting external corrosion before the
strength of the container has been
im .

&a;tred Periodic sampling and testing of

cause internal corrosion or interfere with
the safe operation of the storage plant
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(e¢) The pressure control and pressure
limiting equipment must be inspected
and tested periodically to determine that
it is in a safe operating condition and
has adequate capecity.

§ 192.739 Pressure limiting and n‘\l'll"
ing stations: inspoction and testing.
Each pressure limiting stalion, relief
device (except rupture discs), and pres-
sure regulating station and its equipment
must be subjected, at intervals not ex-
ceeding 1 year, to inspections and tests
to determine that it is—

{a) In good mechanical condition;

(b) Adequate from the standpoint of
capacity and reliability of operaticn for
the service in which it is employed;

(¢) Set to function at the correct
pressure; and

(d) Properly installed and protected
from dirt, liquids, or other conditions
that might prevent proper operation.

$ 192.741  Preseure limiting und regulat-
ing Mations: telemeicring or N
ing gages.

‘(a) Each distribution system supplied
by more than one district pressure regu-
lating station must be equipped with
telemetering or recording pressure gages
to indicate the gas pressure in the
district. .

{h) On distribution systems suppl_led
by a single district pressure regulating
station, the operator shall cetermine the
necessity of installing telemetering or
recording gages in the district, taking
into consideration the number. of cus-
tomers supplied, the operating pressures,
the capacity of the installation, and
other operating conditions.

(¢) If there are indications of abnor-
mally high- or low-pressure, the regu-
lator and the auxiliary equipment must
be inspected and the necessary measures
employed to correct any unsatisfactory
operating conditions.

§ 192743 Pressuec limiting and regubat-
ing xlations: 1esting of relicf deviees.

(a) If feasibie, pressure relief devices
(except rupture discs) must be tested in
place, at intervals no! exceeding 1 year,
to determine that they have enourh
capacity to limit the pressure on the
facilities to which they are connccted to
the desired maximum pressure.

by If a test is not feasible, revig:w
and calculation of the required capac_xty
of the relieving device at each stat.xon
must be made, at intervals not ex-

: . o od with the rated
capacities compared wi by or
experimentally determined relieving ca-
pacity of the deviee for the operating
conditions under which it works.

(¢) If the relieving device is of in-
suficient capacity, a new or additional
device must be insialled to provide the
additional capacity required.

§ 192.745 Valve maintenance: Iunsm‘is-
sion lines,

Each transmission line valve that
might be required during any emergency
must be inspected and partially operated,
at intervals not exceeding 1 year.

§ 192,747 Valve maintenance: distribu-
tion systcms.

Each valve, the use of whicg may!be
necessary for the safe operation of a
distribution system, must be checked
and serviced, at inlervals not e:gceedmz
1 year,

§ 192.749 Vault mainicnance.

(a) Each vault housing pressure reg-
ulsting and pressure limiting equipsnent,

" and having a volumetric internal con-

tent of 200 cubdc feet or more, must be
inspected, at intervals not exceeding 1




year, to determine that it 1s 1n good
physical condition and adequately

* ventilated.

1b) If zas is found in the vault, the
equipment in the vault must be in-
spected for leaks, and any leaks found
must be repaired.

(¢) The ventllating equipment must
also be inspecled to determine that it is
functioning properly.

(d) Each vault cover must be in-
specled to assure that it does not present
a hazard to public safety,

§ 192.751 Trevention of aveidental igni-
tion,

Each operator shall take steps to min-
imize the danger of accldental ignition
of ias in any structure or area where the
presence of pas constitutes & hazard of
fire or cxplosion, including the following:

(a) When a hezardous amount of gas
is being vented into open air, each po-
tential source of ignition must be
removed from the aresa and a fire
cxtinguisher must be provided,

(b) Gas or electric welding or cutting
may not be performed on pipe or on pipe
components that contain a combustible
mixture of gas and air in the area of
work.

(¢) Post warning signs, where
appropriate.

§ 192.753  Canlhed bell and spignt joints,

(a) Each cast iron caulked bell and
spigot joint that is subject Lo pressures of
25 ps.ig. or more must be scaled with
moechanical lcak clamps.

(b) Each casl iron caulked bell and
spigot joint that is subject Lo pressures
of less than 25 ps.i.g. and is exposed for
any reason, must be scaled by a means
other than caulking.

APPENDIX A—INCORPORATED DY REFERENCEH

I. List of organizations and addresses.

A. American National Standards Institute
(ANSI). 1430 Broadway, New York, N.Y.
10C18 (formerly the United States 0ot Ameri-
oan Standards titute (USASI)). AL cur-
rent standards issued by USASI and ASA
have been redexignated e3 American Ne-
tional Standards and continued in effect.

B. American Petroleum Institute (API),
1271 Avenue of the Americas, New York,
N.Y. 10020 or 300 Corrigan Tower Dulldiag,
Dallas, Tex. 75201.

C. The American Soclety of Mechanical
Enginecers (ASME) United Engineering Cen-~
ter, 345 East 47th Street, New York, N.Y.
10017. >

D. American Soclety for Testlng and
Materlals (ASTM), 1916 Race Street, Phila-
delphla, Pa. 19103. .

E. Manufacturers Standardization Soclety
of the Valve and Fittings Industry (MSS},
1815 North Fort Myer Drive, Room 913, Ar-
lington, Va. 22209.

P. National Fire Protectlon Assoclation
(NFPA), 60 Batterymarch Street, Boston,
Mass 02110,

IT. Documents incorporated by referencs.

A. American Petroleum institute: ’

1. AP Btandard 5L “API Specifiomtion for
Line Pipe™ (18687, 1370 editions).

2. API Standara S5LS “API S8peclfication

for Spiral-Weld Line Pipe™ (1967, 1970.

editions),

3. API Standard SLX “API Specification for
High-Test Line Pipe™ (1867, 1970 editiors).

4. API Recommended Practice SLI enty-
tled “API Rzcommended Practice for Rall-
roed Transportation of Line Pipe™ (1967
edition).

8. API Standard SA “API Specification for
Casing. Tublng, and Dril Pipe” (1968
edition). T

8. API Standord 8A “Specification for Well~
head Equipment” (1963 edltion).

7. API Stardsrd 6D ‘“Specification for
Pipeling Valvos™ (10488 edition),

8. API Standard 1104 'Standard for Weld-
ing Pipe Line and Related Facilities™ (1968
edition}.

B. Ths American Soclety for Testing snd
Matertals:

1. ASTM Specification AS33 *“Standard
Specification for Welded and Seamless Steel

- Pipe” (AS53-88, A33-£8).

2. ASTM BSpecifioation AT7S "Stendard
Spectfication for Walded Wrought-lron
Pipe™ (AT2-34T, A73-08),

3. ASTI  Specifieation Ai08 “Stardard
Srecilcation for Besmless Carbon Bioel Pine
for Migh-Temperature Bervice™ (A104-686,
Atos-48). |

4. ABTH Bpecification A134 "Standerd
Bpecification for Elestric-Pusion (ARC)-
Welded BWel Plate Plpe, Bizss 18 in. snd
over™ (A1N4-64, Al134-08).

8. ASTM Bpecifcation A138 “Standsrd
Bpectfication for Flectric-Resistance-Welded
Bted) Pipe™ (A193-63T, A133-68).

6. ABTM GEpeclfication 30 *“Standard
8Specification for Flectric-Fuslon (AKC)-
Welded 8teol Pipe (Sizes 4 In. and over)™
(A130-04, A1)9-68).

7. ASTM Bpecification Al85 “Btandard
Bpecificatiorn for Electric-Pusion-Weided
8tesl Pipe for Righ-Pressure Bervice” (A155~
$3, A168-68).

8. AATM  Bpecification 211  “Btandard
Bpecificatisn for Spuai Welded Steel or Iron
Pipe™ (A211-83, A211-68),

9. ASTM  Bpecification A333 “Btandard
Bpecilication for Beamless and Welded Steel
Pipe lor Low-Tempsrature Bervice” (A333~
04, A3I3-67). .

10. ABSTM Bpecificstion A7 “Btondard
8pecification for Cast Iron and Ductile Iron
Pressure Pipe™ (A377-68).

11. ASTM Specification ASSl *“Standard
Specification for Metal-Are-YTaldad Rtas}
Fipe for High-Pressure Transmisslon Besv-
ice’ (A381-68, A381-88;,

12, ABTM Specification ASI9 “Standard
Bpocification for Electric-Reslatancs Welded
C2lled Bteol Tubing for Oas and Puel Ol
Lines™ (AB39-65). -

13. ASTM Epecification P42 “Btanasrd
Bpecification for Meamless Copper Pipe,
Bisndsrd Bires™ (B42-02, B43-69),

14. ASTM Specification B83 “Stacdurd
8pecification for Beamlesa Copper Tube,
Bright Annesled” (B83-8%, B83-43),

18. ASTM Specification B78 "Standsrd
8pecifiication for Seamleas Copper Tube™
(BT5-65, H75-88).

16. ABTM S8pecificalion BSs “Standarcd
Speclfication for Seamless Copper Water
Tude (DE8-68).

17. ABTM BEpecification B251 *“Siandard
8pectfication for General Reyuirements for
Wrought Scamiess Copper and Copper-Alioy
Tudbe (B351-66, B251-88}.

12. ASTM Bpecificstion D2313 “Standerd
Specification for Thermoplastic Gas Pressure
Pipe, Tublng, and Pitinga” (D2513-68T,
D2513-68) .

19. ASTM Bpcclification D2317T “Standard
Specification for Reinforced Tnermosetting
Flastlc Gas Presaurs Piping and Fiitings”
(D3517-68T, N2517-61).

30. ASTM Bpecificatlon A373 “Standard
Epecificatlon for Carbon and Alloy Gtee)
Forgings for Pressurs Vessel Ehells” (A372-
7). .

C. The American National Standards In-
stitute, Inc.: *

1. ANSI A21.1 “Thickness Desigt: of Cast- '

Tron Pipe” (A21.1-1967). -

2. ANSI A213 “Speclifications for Cast Iron
Pit Cast Pipe for Gas* (A21.3-1953).

3. ANSI A21.7 “Cust-Iron Pipe Centrifu-
galiy Cest in Metal Molds for Gas” (A21.7-
1962).

4. ANSI A219 is titled “Cast-Iron Pipe
Centrifugally Cast in Sand-Lined Molds for
QGas™ (A21.9-1962), .

5. ANSI A21.11 “Rubber Gasket Joints for
Cast-Iron Pressure Pipe and Flitings” (A21.-
11-1964).

6. ANSI 21.50 “Thickness Design of Duc-
tile-Iron. Pipe™ (A21.50-1985).

* 6a. ANSI A21.62 “Ductile-Iron Pipe, Cen-
trifugally Cast, in Metal Molds or Sand-Lined
Molds for Gas™ (A21.62-1865}).

1. ANSI B16.1 “Cast Iron Pipe Flanges and
Planged Fittings" (B16.1-1967). R

8. ANSI B165 "Stee) Pipe Flanges and
Flanged Pittings" (B16.5-1968).

9. ANSI B1524 ‘“Bronze Fianges and
Flanged Pittings™ (B16.24-1962). )

10. ANSI B36.10 “Wrought-St:el and
Wrought-Iron Pipe” (B36.10-1858). -

11. ANSI C1 “Natlonal Flectrical Code,
1968" (C1-1968). .

. D.The American Society of Mechanical En-
gineers: .

1. ASMF. Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code,
section VIII is titled “Pressure Vessels, Di-
vision ™ (1968 edition).
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3. ABME Botler and Pressure Vessel Code,
seclion IX is titled "Welding Qualificstions™
(1968 edttlon).

F. Manufacturer's Standardization Society
of the Valve and Itiings Industry:

-1, MS3 8P-25 "Standard Marking System
for Valves, Piltings, Planges, snd Union™
(1964 edition).

2. M3S SP-44 “Steet Pipe Line Manges”
(1955 editlon).

3. MSS SP-52 “Cast Iron Pipe Line Valvea®
{1957 edition).

P. Nationa! Pire Protection Association:

1. NFPA Btandard 30 “Flammable and
Combustible Liquids Code™ (1068 edition).

2. NFPA Standard 58 “Btorage and Han-
diing, Liguefied Petroleum Geases™ (1969
edition), :

3. NPPA 3tandard 30 “LP Oasos at vany
Gas Plante”™ (1068 edition), o

4. NFPA Btandard 80A “Standard for the
Production, 8torage snd Handling of Lique-
fied Nature! Oas (LNGH)™ (1971 editiomsd

Arrnaecx

B—Quartricarion o Prre

1. Listyd Pipe Specifiostions. Numbers I
parenthesss ludicate applicable editioms,

APT SL—8tee] s2d from pipe (1967, 1990).
APT 5LB—8toel plpe (1067, 1970).
API SLX-—B8teel pips (1967, 1970).
ASTM ABI—Steal pipe (1955, 1908),
ASTM A108—Steel pipy (1066, 1088),
ABTM A134—Steel pipe (19G4, 1968).
ASTE Al3—SBicei pipe (iveaT, 1963),
ASTM A130—Steel pipe (1064, 1968).
ASTM A135-—8teel pips (1065, 1868).
A&l‘z'l A211—Stee] and fron pipe (1963,
1068) .
ASTM A333—Stecl pipe (1064,.1067).
ASTM A3T1—-Cast ‘ron pipe (1066).
ASTNM A38)—SEteel pipe (1068, 1868),
ABTH AZ30—ELea] tubling (1968).
ANSI A11.3—Cnst lron pipe (1953).
ANSI A11.7—Cast Iron pipe (1963),
ANSI A21.9—Cast fron plpe (1962).
ANSI A21 82—Ducttie tron Plps (1985).
ABi'M AT2—Wrought iron pipe (1964T,
19G8).
ASTM B42-—Copper pipe (1962, 1988) .
ASTM B88—Copper tublng (1963, 1968),
ASTM B76—Copper tubing (1965, 1068),
ASTM B38—Copper tubing (1966).
ASTM B51-—-Copper pips end tubing
. (19¢8, 1008},
ASTA D2513—Thermoplastic pipe snd
subiag (1906T, 1988).
ASTA D2317—~Thermosetting plastie pipe
__snd tubing (1986T, 19673. . .
Ii. Steel pipe of wunkmowm or wuniisted
fpecification. .
A. Bending Properties. Por pipe 2 inches or
less in dlameter, a length of Pipe must be
cold bent through at lcast 90 degrees around
& cylindri¢al mandrel that has a diameter 12 -
times the diameter of the pipe, without de-
veloping cracks at any portion and without
opening the longitudinal weld. .t
For pipe more than 2 inches in diameter,
the pipe must meet the requirements of thee®
Oattening tests set forth In ASTM A53, eRcept

. Wmt the number of tests must be at least
+ equal to the minimum required in paragraph

II-D of this appendix to destermine yleld .

strength.

B. Weldabdility. A girth weld must be made

in the pipe by a welder who is quaiified un-
uer Subpart E of this part,” The weld must
be made under the most severe conditions
under which welding will be allowed fn the
field and by means of the same procedure
that will be used in the fleld. On Pipe more
than 4 inches in diameter, at least one test
weld must be made for each 100 lengths of
Plpe. On pipe 4 inches or less in diameter, at
least one test weld must be made for each
400 lengths of pipe. The weld must be tested
in accordance with APT Standard 1104, If the
Tequirements of API Standard 1104 cannot be
,met, weldabllity may be established by mak-
ing chemical tests for carbon and manganese,
and proceeding in accordance with section IX
of the ASME Eoiler and Pressure Vessel Code.
The sathe number of chemimal tests must be
made as are required-for testing a girth weld.

C. Inspection. The pipe must be clean

© enough to permit adequate tespection. It

- must be visually inspected to ensure that it
i3 reasonably round andq stralght and there
e Do defects which might impair the
strength or tghtness of the pipe.

D. Tensile Properties. 1f the tensile prop-~

-'uudthoplp‘mnmknovn,tbomlm-
nmmmngmmyhohndu%w




psig. ot less, or the tenslle properties may’
be sstablished by performing tenslie tstls an
set forth 'n APLl Btandard 51L.X. All test
specimens shall de selected at random and
the following number of tests mmusl be
performed:

NuMszx or TENSILKE Tears - ALt Bazs

1b lengths or leas..: 1 set of Lests for each
length.
11 to 100 lengths.._ 1 set of Lests for each

3 lengihs, dut not
less than 10 tests.
@ Over 100 lengths.... 1 set of Lesls for each
i0 lengths, dbut not
lesa than 20 tosts,

If the yield-tensile ratio, based on the prop-
erties determined by those tests, exceeds 083,
the pipe may be used only as provided in
§192.85(¢).

APPINDIX C—QUALIFICATION For WELDEIRS OF
Low Strxss Laver Prrs

1. Baric test. The test 1s made on pipe 12
Inches or less in diametes. The test weld must
be made with the pipe in a horizontal fizxed
position 30 that the test weld includes at
least one section of overhead position weld-
Ing. ‘The bevelingy root opening, and other ds-
talls must conform to the speclfications of
the procedure under which the welder 1s
being qualified. Upon completion, the test
weld is cut Inte four coupons snd sudjected
to & root hend tect I¢ es o gull O lbis
test, two or more of the four coupons develop
® crack In the weld material, or between the
weld material and bese metal, that 18 more
than 1{-inch long {n any diraction, the wald
is unacceptable. Cracks that occur on the
corner of the specimen during testing are not
oconsidered.,

I1. Additional tests for welders cof service
{ine connections to maine. A service line con-
nection fitting is welded to a plpe section
with the same diameter as & typical main.
The weld is made Lin the same position as it
is made In the field. The weld is unacceptable
17 tt shows a serious undercutting or if it
has rolled edges. The weld is tested by at-
tempting to break the fitting off tke run
plpe. The weld is unacceptadble if it breaks
and shows incomplete fusion, overlap, or
poor penetration at the junction of the fit-
ting and run pipe.

1. Periodic tests for welders of smali serv-
ice lines. Two nmsgu of the welder's wurk,
each about 8 inchés long with the weld lo-
cated approximately in the center, are cut
from steel service line and tested as follows:

(1) One sample Iz centered In a guided
bend testing machine and bent to the con-
tour of the die for a distance of 2 inches
on each side of the weld. If the sample shows
any breaks or cracks after removal from the
bending machine, it {s unacceptable.

(2) The ends of the second sample are
flattened and the entire joint subjected to
& tensile strengti test. It fallure occurs ad-
jacent to or in the weld metal, the weld is
unscceptable. If a tensile strength testing
machine is not avallable, this sample must
also pass the bending test prescribed in sub-
paragraph (1) of this paragraph.

APPENDIX D—CRITERIA FOR CATHODIC Pro-

TECTION, ANY DETERMINATION OF MEASURE-

MENTS

I. Criteria for cathodic protection—A.
Steel, cast iron, arnd ductile iron structures.
(1) A negative (cathodic) voltage of at least
0.85 volt, with reference to a satursied cop-
per-copper sulfate half cell. Determination of
this voltage must be made with the protec-
tive current applied, and in accordance with
sections II and IV of this sppendix.

(2) A negstive (cathodic) voltage shift
of at least 300 millivolts. Determination of
this voltage shift must be made with the pro-

. tective current applied, and in accordance

" with sections IT and IV of this appendix. This
criterion of voiiage shift applies to structures
not in contact with metals of different anodic
potentials.

(3) A minimum negative (cathodic)
polarization voitage shift of 100 millivolts.
This polarization voltage shift mugst be deter-
mined in accordance with sections III and IV
“of this appendix. .

(4) A voltage st least as negative (ca-
thodic) ss that originally established at

e beginning of the Tafel asegment of the

-10g-1 curve. This voltage must e measured
in socordance with section IV of this

_sppendix.

(3) A net protective current from the
electrolyte into the structure surface &
measured by an earth current technique ap-
plied at predetermined current discharge
(anodic) points of the structure.

B. Aluminum structures. (1) Except as pro-
vided {n subparagraphs (3) and (4) of this
paragraph, & minimum negative (csthodic)
voltage shift of 150 miilivoits, produced by
the application of protective current. The
voltage shift must be determined in accords
ance with sections IT and IV of this appendix.

(3) Ixcept as provided In subparagrapha
(3) and (4) of this paragraph, & minlmum
negutive (cathodic) polarization voltage
shift of 100 mitlivolts. This polarisstion voit-
age ¢hift must be detormine ) {n accordanoce
‘With secticis III and IV of this appendtx.

(3) Notwithstanding the alternative minl--
mum criteria in subparagraphs (1) and (2)
of this paragraph, aluminum, i cathodicaily
protected at voltages tn excess of 1.20 volis
a8 messured with reference to & copper-
copper Sulfate half cell, In accordance with
section’ IV of this appendix, and compensated
for the voltage (IR) drops other than those
acroes the structure-electrolyte boundary,
may suffer corroslon resulting from the build-
up of alkall on the metal surface. A voltage
in exoses of 1.20 volts may not be used unless
previous test resuits indigate no appreciable
corrosion will occur §n the particular
environmang, '

(4) Bince aluminum may suffer from cor-
rosion under high pH conditions, and since
application of eathodic protection tends to
increase the pH at the metal surface, careful
inyestigation or testing must be made before
applying cathodic protection to stop pitting
attack on aluminum structures in envirom-
ments with a natural pH in excess of 8, -

C. Copper siructures. A minimum nesga-
tive (cathodic) polarization voltage shift of
100 millivolts. This polarization voltage shift
must be determined In accordance with sec-
tions III and IV of this appendix.

D. Metals of different anodic potentials. A
negative (cathodic) voltage, measured in ac-
cordance with section 1V of this appendix.
equal to that required for the most anodic
metal in the system must be matntained. If
amphoteric structures are Involved tlat
ocould be damaged by high alkalinity cov-
ered by subparagraphs (3} and (4) of park-
graph B of this section, they must be elec
trically isolated with lnsulating flanges, or
the equivalent.

II. Interpretation of voltage measurement.
Voltsge (IR) drops other than those acroes
the structure-electroiyte boundary must de
considered for valid Interpretation of the
voltage measurement in paragraph A(1) and
{2) and paragraph B(1) cf section I of this
appendix.

III. Determination of polarization voliage
shift. The polarization voltage shift must be
determined by interrupting the protective
current and mesasuring the polarization de-
cay. When the current is tnitially interrupted,
an imme:diate voltage shift occurs. The volt-
age reading after the immediate shift must
be used as the base reading from which to
measure polarization decay in parsagraphs
A(3), B(2), and C of section I of this
appendix. - "

IV. Reference half cells. A. Except as pro-
vided {n paragraphs B and C of this section,
regative (cathodic) voltage must be meeas-
ured between the structuze suxface and a
saturated copper-copper suifate half cell con-~
tacting the electrolyte.

B. Other standard reference half cells may
be substituted for the saturated oopper-
copper sulfate half cell. Two commonly ussd
reference half cells are  listed below along
with thelr voltage equivalent to — 085 valt
as referréd Lo a saturated copper-copper sul-
fate half ceil:

(1) Saturated KCl calomel half cell: —0.78
JYolt.

(2) Silver-silver chloride half cell used In
sea water: —0.80 volt.

C. In addition to the standard referente.
half celis, an alternate metallic material or
structure may be used in place of the satu-
rated copper-copper sulfate half cell it its
potential stadbdlity is assured and if {ts volt-
age equivalent referred to & saturated coprer-
copper sulfate half cell is established.
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BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING CALLED
BY THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF »
NEW MEXICO ON ITS OWN MOTION TO CONSIDER ;7

THE AMENDMENT OF RULE 116 GF THE COMMISSION

RULES AND REGULATIONS TO STRENGTHEN THE - o e
REQUIREMENTS FOR NOTIFICATION TO THE L

COMMISSION OF FIRE, BREAKS, LEAKS, SFILLS, P
AND BIOWCUTC OF CRUDE OilL, CONDENSATE, OR
NATURAT OR CASINGHEAD GAS.

CASE wo.éthy:;'

Order No. R- -;-5 2"/’

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 a.m. on Cépkil / f‘
o

1973, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before the 0il Conservation
Commission of New Mexico, hereinafter referred to as the
"Commission". ;

»
;3;4Q{

T T
NOW, on this day of Apeil, 1973, the Commission,

a quorum being present, having considered the testimony presented

and the exhibits received at said hearing, and being fully
advised in the premises,

FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as reguired
by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the
subject matter thereof.

(2) That there is need for the amendment of Rule 116 of
the Commission Rules and Regulations to more clearly define

the process of notification to the Commission in the event of
drl ”‘nq by

fire, spills, leaks, breaks, or blowouts at oil and ga%\producing

ransporting, and processing installations in New Mexico.

(3) That said amendment should make provision for immediate

notification to the Commission of "major"” incidents in which
large volumes are involved, or irn which watercourses, streams,

or lakes are involved, or in which there is danger to human

[ 4

P T )
heaith or there is reasonable probability of substantial denger

to property.

-
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(4) That said amendment should further make provision for %
later or subsequent notification to the Commission of incidents
of merce minor nature not involving large volumes and in which
no danger to watercourses, streams,or lakes exists, and there is
no threat of ondangar

iy laismnrm a1l B vuase A
PO S L IR R S OL S R R R £ O

£ subctontizl damacco
to property.

(5) That adoption of such amendment to Rule 116 is in the !
public interest; will prevent waste;and will not impair correla-
tive rights, and should be approved.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

{1) That Rule 116 of the Commission Rules and Regulations

is hereby amended to read in its entirety as follows:

e ey B

RULE 116. NOTIFICATION OF FIRE, BREAKS, LEAKS, SPILLS, AND
BLOWOUTS . |
The Commission shall be notified of any fire, break, leak,
spill, or blowout occurring at any oil or gas drilling, producing,
transporting, or processing facility in the State of New Mexico

by the person operating or controlling such facility.

PP

"Facility," for the purpose of this rulef, shall include
any oil or gas well, or drilling well; any pipe line through
which crude oil, condensate, or casinghead or natural gas 1is

gathered, piped, or transported (including field flow-liines and

lead-1lines but not including natural gas distribution systems) ; i

M.? rccciw'mj 4%’:, ADIJ;D1 JBGk_. or 540ra1¢- -‘-ank, or NCC;V;V

énd 3"'ora1c_ recep-l'-c’t imfa which erude oil, C.ondensa‘}'i’

ov c_as?n1he-aJ or na'-l-ua-a.lqa: 15 frot‘»cec',,rtceiuci,or
stoved; any precessing poet—in_ or rcpin;n7 P/aml- in which
crude oil condensate | or casinclhau) or nadinad ges is pmc&sse)
O refi.«e:l; and 21y drli'im] PH-or slush PHP assceciated
with d=t oil or qas w2l dra’“in7 orernv}-iam o 2rey
storeqc pit or pond associated with oil or qas preductionm ,
or Proéess}n1 efc-ra-h'pns aced Con+a;nin7 lu,Jrocorluns

ov kqlroaibon ua.sh or res;Ju.e 53“’ m{'cr, $"‘ran7 uusl'l'eg

)
ov SJ-ron-l M:)s’ or a‘Hner dee'!’er;ews C"M—M;eals Oor harmful

contaminants.
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Notification of such fire, break, leak, spill, or blowout
shall be in accordance with the provisions set forth below:

f 1. Well Blowouts. Notification of well! blowouts and/or

3 - » . [ . .' .
fires shall be "immediate notification described below.

% 2. "Major" Breaks, Spills, or Leaks. Notification of
| - rT :
g hd ) :

v hJ + ' .
\i breaks, spills, or leaks in—whielr 25 or more barrels of crude
'~ 0il or con < i

densat?,sggggg'none of which reaches a watercourse or
enters a stream or lake; breaks, spills,or leaks in which one
i Or more barrels of crude o0il or condensate does reach a water-
course oOr enters a stream or lake; and breaks, spills,or leaks

of any magnitude which may with reasonable probability endanger

mr N A

human health or result in substantial damége to property, shall

be "immediate notification" described below.

e b

3. "Minor" Breaks, Spills or Leaks. Notification of

)

breaks, spills’or leaks, ar-whieh 5 barrels or more but less
than 25 barrels of crude oil or condensat%raésuiganone of which
reaches a watercourse or enters a stream or lake)shall be

"subsequent notification" described below.
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4. Gas Line Breaks and Gas Leaks. HNotification of gas

§ pipe line breaks or gas leaks in which <upwd@Gmamiicie—Mci—ead
1 paturel or casiv head
a3IBLal_Qx_SaSiné&aada;m;duﬁhasaapad;,ﬂ* iesilisadas gas of any

{ Qquantity has escaped or is escaping which may with reasonable

-
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probability endanger human health or result in substantial

damage to property shall be "immediate ncE}f'fation" described :
r, < . ;
© pelow. Notificalion of aas piye line breaks,in which the loss ;

is estimated do be & 1000 or more MCF of naturel ov
uﬁn,‘vcal qas but in hich thee. 1% no J¢n1cr 4o human
health nor of suwbsfontisl J:mea‘e + frefc.ft:; shall be

, “su,b:a,uén"’”tfho’kc‘” Jc..seribcd bolow.,

{ 5. Tank Fires. Notification of fires in tanks or other recap-

i .

ics o
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Notification of such fire, break, leak, spill, or blowout

shall be in accordance with the provisions set forth below:

(! 1. Well Blowouts. wNotification of well blowouts and/or

fires shall be "immediate notification"described below.

2. "Major" Breaks, Spills, or Leaks. Notification of

il breaks, spills, or leaks i—whielr 25 or more barrels of crude

oil o i '
r condensat%);gggg*.none of which reaches a watercourse or

enters a stream or lake; breaks, spills,or leaks in which one

v
e e A WA

or more barrels of crude o0il or condensate does reach a water-
i{i course or enters a stream or lakej and breaks, spills,or leaks ?

of any magnitude which may with reasonable probability endangexr

human health or result in substantial damage to property, shall

be "immediate notification" described below.

3. "Minor" Breaks, Spills or Leaks. Notification of |

o
breaks, spills’or leaks, an—whieh 5 barrels or more but less

than 25 barrels of crude 0il or condensate zecudds. none of which

)., v‘_.._q Wil
reaches a watercourse or enters a stream or lake)shall be

"subsequent notification" described below.

4, Gas Line Breaks and Gas Leaks. Notification of gas

il pipe line breaks or gas leaks in which Zwdéb-er—mere—McPi—of E
J naturel or casin hecd g0 . |
naIuxaL_QL_QaSim;uuul4ﬁuhluuhanmngad;,hr it gas of any :

quantity has escaped or is escaping which may with reasonable

probability endanger human health or result in substantial

damage to property shall be "immediate notifjcation” described

or, [eaks, :
i pelow. Notification of qas pipe line breaks, in w ich the loss b

is estimatd o be £ 1000 or more MCF of watursl ov
us'm,‘-ea) qa2 bt in which thae is no 4¢u1e_v do humen
health nor of subsfantial mee1é + ?roru't; shall be
ﬂO‘HsC-" described bc'aw-,

. A
; - ‘ 'gwb£¢1u¢n+
o g 5. Tank Fires. Notification of fires in tanks or other recdp-
tacles caused by lightning or any other cause, if the loss is,

or it appears that the loss will be, 25 or more barrels of r.."vde

I
i
i
i
i
{
i
{

0il or condensate, or fires which may with reasonable probability%
1 vé endanger human health or result in substantial damage to propertyé
: shall be "immediate notification" as described below. If the ‘
loss is, or it appears that the loss will be at least 5 barrels

but less than 25 barrels, notification shall be "subsequent

notification" described below.
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G. D/t'ulu-’ P;ﬁ) Slush Pc%)anJ 3/»;1& & Pits avd Ponds. Netifica~
dion of breaks snd sr"ﬂv from any Jri”.'m, ro'}, shush P:"" or
#orﬁe pit or PonJ m which Sy hu’ﬂ’focarbon orsh:tclra“réon

. . +rop
' wa.s*c.w« residne R salt uud'c.r' s\"ron’ ceustic oc, ul«t’:or

other deleterions chemical or harmful conteminant cn&n’ers
human haalth or does subsfanbial swrfoce Jemaqc , or

resches a watercewrse or enfers a stream or leke in such

1u.¢mH<,—,1 as may with yeasonable Probab””‘q enJa»wzr

human h&a—H’k or ":.3«.“‘ ;n Slﬁ-Ls‘\(‘an‘-:‘l Jama.’c 1‘5 ‘u&h 1
i

wotercourse | streom , or lake, or the contents thersof

'

shell be "immediate nohfication “as deseribed below. Na“;\ai- E
tetion of breaks or SP:HS o 2uch Ma1nHuJ¢ »< do net endan-
7¢f Zuc.men }\ea'H!, Cause subs}on“d‘surface Janq.m’c.) or
result (n substential Jam;1¢ N aAny wa,‘erour.sc.’ s]'rum! i
or lake ,or He contentsHurcof, shall be “subiquent }
nb-’-l'ce, " Jggc,-;l,‘J bg}om) frov:&zcl homu, no no#:’fia#ou

<shs!l be r'e—7u.;v&c) where Houre 'S no Hereatd o‘p any
Jomn,c, rese N-c'u7 Lom Hee ’d'f' break eor Sf; i.

IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION. "Immediate Notification" shall

g T—

be as soon as possible after discovery and shall be either in

person or by telephone to the district office of the Commission

o g o ke e R A S s 0

district in which the incident occurs, or if the incident occurs

13
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after normal business hours, to the District Supervisor, the

]
H

"~ 0il and Gas Inspector, or the Deputy 0Oil and Gas Inspector. A

il complete written report of the incident dJenweboumtnpiaiiidredmyymipn: §
Saisdiisad shall be submitted in duplicate to the appropriate :

v A

district office of the Commission within ten days after discovery f

Cr

i of the incident.

SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION. "Subsequent Notification® shall

be a complete written report of the incident ehweiesmieREestidiied
W.n—::;shall be submitted in duplicate to the
district office of the Cocmmission district in which the incident
i occurred within ten days after discovery of the incident.

CONTENT OF NOTIFICATIOM. All reports of fires, breaks, leaks,

;ispills, or blowouts, whether verbal or written, shall identify the

?location of the incident by quarter-quarter,section, township, angd

. range, and by distance and direction from the nearesst town or



e resches 2 watercewrse or enters a stream or leke i such
1u¢.n§'ih’ as mey with ressonable Frobabc' l”‘c—, enJam,er
human health or reswlt in S&LF{'&»#;‘[ Jama.’c Jo such
wotercourse , séream  or lake, of Hhe contenix thersef
shell be "immediate nohfication “as described below. “o#"i-
tation of breaks or_srn'"s I ma1m’~}uJ¢ 2c do not-endan-
qer hasnon hal“:: couse snbstontial surfae Jama,c) or
reswlt in substential Jamsqc + any wc-'krc»a.ru, s)'rcm,
or lake , or He contents -rfwusaz, shell be "3‘«1&.7m+
notice " described below frwzJeJ however, no netification
<hsll be r&qwivaJ where Hure is no Horeat oL any
Jamm’c rese '“"7 LFrone e # break er SP;”.

IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION. "Immediate Notification" shall

be as soon as possible after discovery and shall be either in

person or by telephone to the district office of the Commission

district in which the incident occurs, or if the incident occurs

after normal business hours, to the District Supervisor, the
.. 0il and Gas Inspector, or the Deputy 0il and Gas Inspector. A

complete written report of the incident Jeorm=boomtnpicikitedeisypmiirc
SaMivinaaisaaw shall be submitted in duplicate to the appropriate

e ot e, N S R 0

district office of the Commission within ten days after discovery

of the incident.

SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION. "Subseguent Notification" shall

be a complete written report of the incident Gu=terme—iEeteiiied
amd
b¥-tha—£nmaéaeéon-un%~shall be submitted in duplicate to the

district office of the Commission district in which the incident

occurred within ten days after discovery of the incident.

CONTENT OF NOTIFICATION. All reports of fires, breaks, leaks;,

spills, or blowouts, whether verbal or written, shall identify the§

location of the incident by quarter-quarter, section, township, and

range, and by distance and direction from the nearest town or

- prominent landmark so that the exact site of the incident can be %
H

readily located on the ground. The report shall specify the natur%

1 ot 4 ————

and gnantity of the loss and also the general conditions prevailind

itin the area, including precipitation, temperature, and soil condi- !

©'tions. The report shall also detail the measures that have been

z
§

~iitaken and are being taken to remedy the situation reported.
t
H
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WATERCOURSE, for the purpose of this rule% is defined as any
lake-bed gr
égm gully, draw, stream bed, wash, arroyo, or natural or
man-made channel through which water flows or has flowed. ;
{
|
t
]
|
{
!
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NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
P. 0. Box 2088
Santa Fe, New Mexico

PROPOSED REVISIONS OF RULES 102 AND 116 OF THE
COMMISSION RULES AND REGULATIONS

RULE 102. NOTICE OF INTENTION TO DRILL

(a) Prior to the commencement of operations, notice shall be delivered
to the Commission of intention to drill any well for oil or gas or for injection
purposes and approval obtained on Form C-101.

(b) No permit shall be approved for the drilling of any well within the
corporate limits of any city, town, or village of this state urless the location of
the well and the proposed method of driiling and operating same are in accordance
with any applicable duly enacted ordinances, and the duly constituted governing body
of such city, town, or village, or its authorized agent, has spproved such location
and the proposed method of drilling and operation, and satisfactory evidence of such
approval accompanies the notice of intention to drill, and provided further that said
well shall be spaced and located in compliance with the rules and regulations of the
Commission, or proper exception thereto has been approved by the Commission.

RULE 116. NOTIFICATION OF FIRE, BREAKG, LEAKS, SPILLS AND BLOWOUTS

All persons operating or controlling any oil or gas well, or any drilling
well, or any pipe line through which crude o0il, condensate, or casinghead or natural
gas 1s gathered, piped, or transported (including field flow-lines and lead-lines but
not including natural gas distribution systems), or any receiving tank, holding tank,
or storage tank, or receiving and storage receptacle intc which crude oil, condensate,
or casinghead or natural gas is produced, received, or stored, shall notify the Com-
mission of any fire, break, leak, spill, or blowcut in accordance with the provisions

set forth below:

1. Well Blowouts Notification of well blowouts and/or fires shall be
"immediate notification' described below.

2. "Major" Pipe Line Breaks Notification of pipe line breaks in which
25 or more barrels of crude cil or condensate is spilled none of which reaches a
watercourse or enters a stream or lake, pipe line breaks in which one or more barrels
of crude o0il or condensate does reach a watercourse or enters a stream or lake, and
pipe line breaks with spills of any magnitude which may with reasonable probability
endanger human health, or property, shall be "immediate notification’ described below.

3. "Minor'" Pipe Line Breaks Notification of pipe line breaks in which
less than 25 barrels of crude o0ill or condensate is spilled none of which reaches a
watercourse or enters a stream or lake shall be 'subsequent notification'" described
below.

4. Gas Line Breaks Notification of gas pipe line breaks in which 1000
or more MCF of natural or casinghead gas has escaped or in which gas is escaping at
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the rate of 25 or more MCF per day and gas pipe line breaks with a loss of any magnitude
which may with reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, shall be
"jmmediate notification" described below. Notification of any gas pipe line break

not falling into one of the above categories shall be 'subsequent notification"
described below.

5. Gas Leaks If any gas well or gas pipe line or gas storage factlity
not a part of a gas distribution system has leaked or is leaking natural or casinghead
gas to the atmosphere ai the rate of 25 MCF or wore per day or at any lesser rate
which may with reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, notifica-
tion shall be "immediate notification" described below. Notification of gas leaks not
falling into one of the above categories shall be "subsequent notification" described
below.

tanks or othet receptacies caused
by lightning or any other cause, if the 1oss is, or it appears that the loss will be,

25 or more barrels of crude oil or condensate, or fires which may with reasconable
probability endanger human health, or property, shall be "immediate notification” as
described below. If the loss is, or it appears that the loss will be, less than 253
barrels, notification shall be 'subsequent notification" described below.

<
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7. Overflows, Leaks, oxr Spills Tf any tank or other receptacle runs over,
or leaks, or if any pipe line leaks, or if any other spill of crude oil or condensate
occurs from any other source, and the spill is 25 barrels or more, none of which reaches
a watercourse or enters a stream or lake, or if one or more barrels does reach a water-
course or enters a stream or a lake, or if the spill is of any magnitude which may with
reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, notification shall be
"immediate notification' described below. If the spill is five barrels or more but
less than 25 barrels none of which reaches a watercourse or enters a stream or lake,
notification shall be "subsequent notification" described below.

IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION  "Immediate notification'” shall be either in person
or by telephone to the district office of the Commission district in which the inci-
dent occurs, or if the incident occurs after normal business hours, to the District
Supervisor, the 0il and Gas Inspector, or the Deputy 0il and Gas Inspector. A complete
written report of the incident shail be submitted to the District Cffice and the Santa
Fe office of the Commission within 43 hours after the incident.

SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION  'Subsequent notification" shall be a written report
of the incident and shall be submitted toc the district office of the Commission dis-
trict in which the incident occurred and to the Santa Fe office of the Commission
within five days after the incident.

CONTENT OF NOTIFICATION All reports of fires, brezks, leaks, spills, or
blowouts, whether verbal or written, shall identify the locaticn of the incident by
quarter—quartcr section, township, and range, and by distance and direction from the
nearest town or prominent landmark so that the exact site of the incident can be readily
located on the ground. The report sha17 specify the nature and quantity of the loss
and also the general conditions prevailing in the area, including precipitation,
temperature, and soil conditions. The report shall also detail the measures that have
been taken and are being taken to remedy the situation reported.

WATERCOURSE, for the purpose of this rule, is defined as euny depression,
gully, draw, stream bed, wash, arroyo, or natural or man-made channel through which
water flows or has flowed.
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MNEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
P. 0. Box 2088
Santa Fe, New Mexico

PROPOSED REVISIONS OF RULES 102 AND 116 OF THE
COMMISSION RULES AND REGULATIONS

RULE 102. NOTICE OF INTENTION TO DRTLL

(a) Prior to the commencement of operations, notice shall be delivered
to the Commiesion of intention to drill any well for oil or gas or for injection
purposes and approval obtained on Form C-101.

{b) No permit shall be approved for the drilling of any well within the
corporate llmits of auy city, town, or village of this state unless the location of
the well and the proposed method of drilling and operating same are in accordance
with any applicable duly enacted ordinances, and the duly constituted governing body
of such city, town, or village, or its authorized agent, has approved such location
and the proposed method of drilling and operation, and satisfactory evidence of such
approval accompanies the notice of intention to drill, and provided further that said
well shall be spaced and located in compliance with the rules and regulations of the

Commission, or proper exception thereto has been approved by the Commission.

RULE 116. NOTIFICATION OF FIRE, BREAKS, LEAKS, SPILLS AND BLOWOUTS

All persons operating or controlling any 01l or gas well, or any drilling
well, or any pipe line through which crude oil, condensate, or casinghead or natural
gas is gathered, piped, or transported (including field flow-lines and lead-lines but
not including natural gas distribution systems), or amny receiving tank, holding tank,
or storage tank, or receiving and storage receptacle into which crude o0il, condensate,
or casinghead or natural gas is produced, received, or stored, shall notify the Com-
mission of any fire, break, leak, spill, or blowout in accordance with the provisions
set forth below:

1. Well Blowouts Notification of well blowcuts andfor fires shall be
"{mmediate notification' described below.

2. "Major" Pipe Line Breaks Notification of pipe line breaks in which
25 or more barrels of crude oil or condensate is spilled none of which reaches a
watercourse or enters a stream or lake, pipe line breaks in which one or more barrels
of crude o0il or condensate does reach a watercourse Or enters a stream or lake, and
pipe line breaks with spills of any magnitude which may with reasonable probability
endanger human health, or property, shall be "immediate notification" described below.

3. YMinor'" Pipe Line Breaks Notification of pipe line breaks in which
less than 25 barrels of crude oill or condensate is spilled none of which reaches a
watercourse or enters a stream or lake shall be "subsequent notification' described
below.

4. Gas Line Breaks Notification of gas pipe line breaks in which 1000
or more MCF of natural or casinghead gas has escaped or in which gas is escaping at
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the rate of 25 or more MCF per day and gas pipe line breaks with a loss of any magnitude
which may with reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, shall be
"immediate notification" described below. Notification of any gas pipe line break

not falling into one of the above catepories shall be "subsequent notification"
described below.

5. Gas Leaks 1f any gas well or gas pipe line or gas storage facility
not a part of a gas distribution system has leaked or is leaking natural or casinghead
gas to the atmosphere at the rate of 25 MCF or more per day or at any lesser rate
which may with reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, notifica-
tion shall be "immediate notification' described below. Notification of gas leaks not
falling into one of the above categories shall be 'subsequent notification" described
below.

6. Tank Fires Notification of fires in tanks or other receptacles caused
by lightning or any other cause, if the loss is, or it appears that the loss will be,
25 or more barrels of crude oil or condensate, cor fires which may with reasonable
probabilitcy endanger human health, or property, shall be "immediate notification" as
described below. If the loss is, or it appears that the loss will be, less than 25
barrels, notification shall be '"subsequent notification" described below.

7. Overflows, Leaks, oxr Spills If any tank or other receptacle runs over,
or leaks, or if any pipe line leaks, or if any other spill of crude oil or condensate
occurs from any other source, and the spill is 25 barrels or more, none of which reaches
a watercourse or enters & stream or lake, or if one or more barrels does reach a water-
course oOr enters a stream or a lake, or if the spill is of any magnitude which may with
reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, notification shall be
"immediate notification'" described below. If the spill is five barrels or more but
less than 25 barrels none of which reaches a watercourse or enters a stream or lake,
notification shall be "subsequent notification" described below.

IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION '"Immediate notification" shall be either in person
or by telephone to the district office of the Commission district in which the inci-
dent occurs, or if the incident occurs after normal business hours, to the District
Supervisor, the 01l and Gas Inspector, or the Deputy 0il and Gas Inspector. A complete
written report of the incident shall be submitted to the District Office and the Santa
Fe office of the Commission within 48 hours after the incident.

SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION  '"Subsequent notification' shall be a written report
of the incident and shall be submitted to the district office of the Commission dis-
trict in which the incident cccurred and to the Santa Fe office of the Commission
within five days after the. incident.

CONTENT OF NOTIFICATION All reports of fires, breaks, leaks, spills, or
blowouts, whether verbal or written, shall identify the locaticn of the incident by
quarter—quarter section, township, and range, and by distance and direction from the
nearest town or prominent landmark so that the exact site of the incident can be readily
located on the ground. The report shall specify the nature and quantity of the loss
and alse the general conditions prevailing in the area, including precipitation,
temperature, and soil conditions. The report shall also detail the measures that have
been taken and are being taken to remedy the situation reported.

WATERCOURSE, for the purpose of this rule, is defined as any depression,
gully, draw, stream bed, wash, arroyo, or natural or man-made channel through which
water flows or has flowed.




NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
P. 0. Box 2088
Santa Fe, New Mexico

PROPOSED REVISIONS OF RULES 102 AND 116 OF THE
COMMISSION RULES AND REGULATIONS

RULE 102. NOTICE OF INTENTICN TO DRILL

{(a) Prior to the commencement of operations, notice shall be delivered
to the Commission of intention to drill any well for oil or gas or for injection
purposes and approval obtained on Form C-101,

(b) UNo permit shall be approved for the drilling of any well within the
corporate limits of any city. towm, or village o7 cthis state unless the location of
the well and the proposed method of drilling and operating same are in accordance
with any applicable duly enacted ordinances, and the duly constituted governing body
of such city, town, or village, or its authorized agent, has approved such location
and the proposed method of drilling and operation, and satisfactory evidence of such
approval accompznies the notice f intention to drill, and provided further that said
well shall be spaced and located i. compliance with the rules and regulations of the
Commission, or proper exception there'c has been approved by the Commission.

RULE 116. NOTIFICATION OF FIRE, BREAKS, LEAKS, SPILLS AND BLOWOUTS

All persons operating or controlling any oil or gas well, or any drilling
well, or any pipe line through which crude o0il, condensate, or casinghead or natural
gas is gathered, piped, or transported (including field flow-lines and lead-lines but
not including natural gas distribution systems), or any receiving tank, holding tank,
or storage tank, or receiving and storage receptacle into which c¢rude oil, condensate,
or casinghead or natural gas is produced, received, or stored, shall notify the Com-
nission of any fire, break, leak, spill, or blowout in accordance with the provisions
set forth below:

1. Well Blowouts Notification of well blowouts and/or fires shall be
"immediate notification" described below.

2. '"Major™ Pipe Line Breaks Notification of pipe line breaks in which
25 or more barrels of crude cil or condensate is spilled none of which reaches a
watercourse or enters a stream or lake, pipe line breaks in which one or more barrels
of crude oil or condensate does reach a watercourse or enters a stream or lake, and
pipe line breaks with spills of any magnitude which may with reasonable probability
endanger human health, or property, shall be "immediate notification" cdescribed below.

3. "Minor" Pipe Line Breaks Notification of pipe line breaks in which
less than 25 barrels af crude o1l or condensate is spilled none of which reaches a
watercourse or enters a stream or lake shall be "subsequent notification' described
below. )

4., Gas Line Breaks Notification of gas pipe line breaks in which 1000
or more MCF of natural or casinghead gas has escaped or in which gas is escaping at
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the rate of 25 or more MCF per day and gas pipe line breaks with a loss of any magnitude
which may with reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, shall be
"immediate notification'" described below. Notification of any gas pipe line break

not falling into one of the above categouries shall be "subsequent notification"
described below.

5. Gas Leaks If any gas well or gas pipe line or gas storage facility
not a part of a gas distribution system has leaked or is leaking natural or casinghead
gas to the atmosphere at the rate of 25 MNCY¥ or more per day or at any lesser rate
which may with reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, notifica-
tion shall be "immediate notification' described below. Notification of gas leaks not
falling into one of the above categories shall be '"subsequent notification' described
below.

6. Tank Fires Notification of fires in tanks or other receptacles caused
by lightning or any other cause, if the loss is, or it appears that the loss will be,
25 or more barrels of crude oil or condensate, or fires which may with reasonable
probability endanger human health, cor property, shall be "immediate notification"” as
described below. If the loss is, or it appears that the loss will be, less than 25
barrels, notification shall be ''subsequent notification'" described below.

7. Overflows, Leaks, or Spills If any tank or other receptacle runs over,
or leaks, or if any pipe line leaks, or if any other spill of crude o0il or condensate
occurs from any other source, and the spill is 25 barrels or more, none of which reaches
a watercourse or enters a stream or lake, or if one or more barrels does reach a water-
course or enters a stream or a lake, or if the spill is of any magnitude which may ~ith
reasonable probability endanger human health, or property, notification shall be
“"jumediate notification' described below. If the spill is five barrels or more but
less than 25 barrels none of which reaches a watercourse or enters a stream or lake,
noctification shall be ''subsequent notification' described below.

IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION "Immediate notification' shall be either in person
or by telephone to the district office of the Commission district in which the inci-
dent occurs, or if the incident occurs after normal business hours, to the District
Supervisor, the 0il and Gas Inspector, or the Deputy 0il and Gas Inspector. A complete
written report of the incident shall be submitted to the District Office and the Santa
Fe office ol the Commission within 48 hours after the incident. '

SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION '"Subsequent notification'" shall be a written report
of the incident and shall be submitted to the district office of the Commission dis-
trict in which the incident occurred and to the Santa Fe office of the Commission
within five days after the incident.

CONTENT OF NOTIFICATION All reports of fires, breaks, leaks, spills, or
blowouts, whether verbal or written, shall identify the locaticn of the incident by
quarter—-quarter section, township, and range, and by distance and direction from the
nearest town or prominent landmark so that the exact site of the incident can be readily
located on the ground. The report shall specify the nature and quantity of the loss
and also the general conditions prevailing in the area, including precipitation,
temperature, and soil conditions. The report shall also detail the measures that have
been taken and are being taken to remedy the situation reported.

WATERCOURSE, for the purpose of this rule, is defined as any depression,
gully, draw, stream bed, wash, arroyo, or natural or man-made chanmnel through which
water flows or has flowed.
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STATEMENT OF PETER HANAGAN IN BEHALF OF NEW MEXICO OIL AND GAS ASSOCIATION
N. M, OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION HEARING, MORGAN HALL, STATE LAND OFFICE,
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO, APRIL 18, 1973,

CASE 4945: PROPOSED AMENDMENT OF RULE 116
NOTIFICATION OF FIRE, BREAKS, LEAKS, SPILLS, AND BLOWOUTS

THE Oil. AND GAS INDUSTRY IS WELL AWARE THAT THE COMMISSION EXERCISES REASON AND GOOD SENSE
IN INTERPRETING 1ITS RULES, HOWEVER, IN ORDER TO CLARIFY, TO AVOID MISUNDERSTANDING, AND TO
FORESTALL UNREASONABLE INTERPRETATION BY OTHERS, WE SUBMIT THE FOLLOWING SUGGESTED CHANGES

TO RULE 116 AS PROPOSED,

WE RECOMME®D THAT THE LANGUAGE OF THE FIiRST

o e o PP B N A et et n el
FARALIKANN Ur MULE 1 1V 29 REAaRMAOEL 0

AS FOLLOWS:

THE COMMISSION SHALL BE NOTIFIED, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS SET FORTH
BELOW, BY PERSONS CPERATING OR CONTROLLING ANY OIL OR GAS WELL, OP ANY DRILLING WELL,
OR ANY PIPE LINE THROUGH WHICH CRUDE OjL, CONDENSATE, OR CASINGHEAD OR NATURAL GAS IS
GATHERED, PIPED, OR TRANSPORTED (INCLUDING FIELD FLOW-LINES AND LEAD-LINES BUT NOT
INCL.UDING NATURAL GAS DISTRIBUTION SYSTEMS), OR ANY RECEIVING TANK, HOL..DING TANK, OR
STORAGE TANK, OR RECEIVING AND STORAGE RECEPTACLE INTD WHICH CRUDE OIL, CONDENSATE,
OR CASINGHEAD OR NATURAL GAS IS PRODUCED, RECEIVED, OR STORED, AND FROM WHICH OCCURS
A FIRE, BREAK, LEAK, SPILL, OR BLOWOUT,

THE REARRANGED LANGUAGE MAKES IT CLEARER THAT THE DUTY TO NOTIFY APPLIES ONLY TO PERSONS
OPERATING OR CONTROLLING THE FACILITIES SPECIFIED AND ONLY UPON OCCURRENCE OF A FIRE, BREAK,

LEAK, SPILL OR BLOWOUT FROM FACILITIES UNDER HIS OPERATION CR CONTROL.

WITH RESPECT TO "2. MAJOR PIPE L.INES" AND "3, MINOR PIPE LLINE BREAKS™ WE RECOMMEND

SUBSTITUTION OF THE FOLLOWING LANGUAGE:

2. "MAIJOR" BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS, NOTIFICATION OF BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS IN WHICH
25 OR MORE BARRELS OF CRUDE OIL OR CONDENSATE RESULT NONE OF WHICH REACH £ WATERCOURSE OR
ENTER A STREAM OR LAKE; BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS [N WHICH ONE OR MORE BARRELS OF CRUDE OjiL OR
CONDENSATE DOES REACH A WATERCOURSE OR ENTERS A STREAM OR LAKE, AND BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS
OF ANY MAGNITUDE WHICH MAY WITH REASONABLE PROBABILITY ENDANGER HUMAN HEALTH OR RESULT IN
SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE TO PROPERTY, SHALL BE "IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION" DESCRISBED BELOW,

3. "MINOR" BREAKS, SPILLS OR L.LEAKS. NOTIFICATION OF BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS, IN
WHICH 5 BARRELS OR MORE BUT LESS THAN 25 BARRELS OF CRUDE OIL OR CONDENSATE RESULT NONE OF
WHICH REACH A WATERCOURSE OR ENTER A STREAM OR LAKE SHALL BE '"SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION™
DESCRISED BELOW,

OUR PROPOSED LANGUAGE ELIMINATES THE DIFFICULTY OF HAVING TO DISTINGUISH BETWEEN THE TERMS

NTBREAKS", "SPILLS" AND "LEAKS", [T TREATS ALL SUCH OCCURRENCES ALIKE, [T ALSO ELIMINATES

THE NEED FOR "’_Z.OVERFLOWSl LEAKS OR SPILLS"™ BY COMBINING MATTERS THERE CCVERED INTO PARA~

GRAPHS 2. AND 3,

QUR PROPOSED LANGUAGE ALSO WOULD ..ZQUIRE NO NOTIFICATION FOR MINOR PIPE LINE BREAKS OF LESS
THAN 5 BARRELS, THIS BP' ;S PiPE LINE BREAKS INTO LINE WITH THE COMMISSION'S PROPOSALS

FOR LEAKS AND SPILLS PRESENTLY COVERED IN PARAGRAPH 7.
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{N PARAGRAPHS 2, AND 3, (AND AS IT APPEARS ELSEWHERE IN THE PROPOSED AMENDMENTS), WE

RECOMMEND THAT THE PHRASE "OR PROPERTY'" BE CHANGED TO READ "OR RESULT IN SUBSTANRTIAL
DAMAGE TO PROPERTY", [T 1S LIKELY THAT MOST BREAKS, SPILLS OR LEAKS WILL DAMAGE PROPERTY
TO SOME EXTENT, WE BELIEVE IT IS THE COMMISSION'S INTENT THAT THE NOTIFICATION REQUIREMENTS

APPLY ONLY TO SBREAKS, SPILLS OR LFEAKS RESULTING IN SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE TO PROPERTY,

WITH RESPECT T0O "4, GAS LINE BREAKS" AND "5, GAS LEAKS", WE RECOMMEND THE FOLLOWING
SUBSTITUTION:

GAS L.INE BREAKS OR GAS L.LEAKS. NOTIFICATION OF GAS PIPE LINE BREAKS OR GAS LEAKS IN
WHICH NATURAL OR CASINGHEAD GAS HAS ESCAPED, WHICH MAY WITH REASONASBLE PROBASBILITY ENDANGER

HEALTH OR RESULT IN SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE TO PROPERTY SHALL BE "IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION" DESCRIBED
BELOW,

IF PARAGRAPH .4 AND ,5 AS PROPOSED BY THE COMMISSION ARE ADOPTED, THE OPERATOR WILL BE HARD
PUT TO DETERMINE THE VOLUME FLOW éATE ESCAPING FROM THE LEAKS OR BREAKS, IN MOST CASES IT
WOULD BE EXTREMELY OIFFFICULT, IF NOT IMPOSSIBLE, TO DETERMINE THE RATE FROM A L.EAK CR BREAK
IN A GATHERING SYSTEM, FIRST, IN DISCOVERING THE LEAK OR BREAK, THE OPERATOR WOULD SHUT IN
THE SYSTEM AS SOON AS POSSIBLE WITHOUT MEASURING THE RATE. SECOND, IF THE SYSTEM DOES NOT
HAVE A MEASURING DEVICE ON THE LINE, THE OPERATOR WOULD NOT HAVUZ ANY METHOD FOR MEASURING THE

VOLUME., THIRD, IT WOULD BE IMPOSSIBLE TO MEASURE FLOW RATES FROM LEAKS, THE RULE WOULD

THEREFORE BE UNENFORCEABLE,

THE RATES STATED IN PARAGRAPHS .4 AND .5 OF THE COMMISSION'S PROPOSALS SHOULD BE ELIMINATED
FOR THE REASON THAT REPORTING SHOULD BE BASED ON THE EFFECTS OF THE BREAKS OR LEAKS ON THE
ENVI RONMENT, [F ANY VOLUME OF GAS ESCAPES AND ENDANGERS HEALTH OR RESULTS IN SUBSTANTIAL
PROPERTY DAMAGE, IT SHOULD BE "IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION", ON THE OTHER HAND, 1F THE LEAK OR
BREAK IS NOT LOCATED WHERE HEALTH IS ENDANGERED OR PROPERTY DAMAGED, [T SHOUI.D NOT HAVE TO
BE REPORTED., HEALTH OR PROPERTY CONSIDERATION SHOULD BE THE CONTROLLING FACTORS FOR

REPORTING, NOT DESIGNATED VOLUME FLOW RATES.

WE RECOMMEND THAT "6. TANK FIRES ™ BE AMENDED TO ADD “OR RESULT IN SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE TO

PROPERTY" IN PLAC™ _7 "OR PROPERTY", AND THAT NO NOTIFICATION BE REQUIRED FOR LOSSES UNDER
5 BARRELS. [T WOULD THUS READ:

6, TANK FIRES NOTIFICATION OF FIRES IN TANKS OR OTHER RECEPTACLES CAUSED 8BY
LIGHTNING OR ANY OTHER CAUSE, IF THE LOSS IS, OR IT APPEARS THAT THE LOSS WILL BE, 25 OR
MORE BARRELS OF CRUDE OIlL OR CONDENSATE, OR FIRES WHICH MAY WITH REASONABLE PROBASBILITY
ENDANGER HUMAN HEALTH OR RESULT IN SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE TO PROPERTY SHALL BE "IMMEDIATE
NOTIFICATION!" AS DESCRIBED BELOW, [F THE LOSS IS, OR IT APPEARS THAT THE LOSS WILL BE AT
LEAST 5 BARRELS BUT LESS THAN 25 BARRELS, NOTIFICATION SHALL BE "SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION"
DESCRIBED BEL.OW,

WITH RESPECT To "IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION", WE FEEL THAT REQUIRING A WRITTEN REPORT

WITHIN 48 HOURS IS UNREASONABLE AND COUNTER PRODUCTIVE. SINCE THE COMMISSION HAS ALREADY

HEEN NOTIFIED OF THE INCIDENT IN PERSON OR BY TELEPHONE, A WRITTEN REPORT WITHIN 48 HOURS WILL
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“ADD FEW IF ANY FACTS NOT ALREADY KNOWN, A LONGER TIME FOR WRITTEN REPORTS WILL PROVIDE

A MORE ACCURATE AND COMPLETE EVALUATION OF THE IMPACT OF THE INCIDENT AND GREATER DETAIL
OF THE MEASURES TAKEN TO REMEDY THE SITUATION REPORTED, WE URGE ALLOWANCE OF 15 DAYS

FOR WRITTEN REPORTS UNDER "IMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION"AS WELL AS UNDER " SUBSEQUENT
NOTIFICATION™

WE ALSO SUGGEST THAT WRITTEN REPORTS BE MADE ON FORMS PROVIDED BY THE
COMMISSION, THE INDUSTRY WOULD BE HAPPY TO WORK WITH THE COMMISSION TO PREPARE SlICH

FORMS, IF OUR RECOMMENDATIONS ARE ADOPTED THE SUBJECT SECTION WOULD READ:

0SSIBLE
IMMEDIATE NOTIFIC:TION. VIMMEDIATE NOTIFICATION™ SHALL BE EITHER IN PERSON
OR BY TELEPHONE AS SOON AS AFTER DISCOVERY TO THE DISTRICT OFFINE OF THE

COMMISSION DISTRICT IN WHICH THE INCIDENT OCCURS, OR IF THE INCIDENT OCCURS AFTER NORMAL
BUSINESS HOURS, TO THE DISTRICT SUPERVISOR, THE O1L AND GAS INSPECTOR, OR THE DEPUTY OIL
AND GAS INSPECTOR., A COMPLETE WRITTEN REPORT OF THEZ INCIDENT ON FORMS PROVIDED BY THE

COMMISSION SHALL BE SUBMITTED IN DUPLICATE TO THE APPROPRIATE DiSTRICT OFFICE OF THE
COMMISSION WITHIN 15 DAYS AFTER THE INCIDENT,

SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION, "SUBSEQUENT NOTIFICATION™ SHALL BE A WRITTEN
REPORY OF THE INCIDENT ON FORMS PROVIDED 8Y THE COMMISSION AND SHALL BE SUBMITTED TO

THE DISTRICT OFFICE OF THE COMMISSION DISTRICT IN WHICH THE INCIDENT OCCURRED WITHIN
15 DAYS AFTER THE INCIDENT,

THE DEFINITION OF WATERCOURSE APPEARS TO BE SO BROAD THAT ™IF LITERALLY APPLIED"

I'T WOULD INCLUDE PRACTICALLY ANY IRREGULARITY ON THE SURFACE OF THE LAND., WE THEREFORE-

SUGGEST THAT THE DEFINITION BE REVISED TO READ AS FOLLOWS:

WATERCOURSE FOR THE PURPOSE OF THIS RULE 1S DEFINED AS ANY IDENTIFIABLE STREAM

BED, WASH, ARROYO, OR NATURAL OR MAN—MADE CHANNEL THROUGH WHICH WATER REGULARLY OR
INTERMITTENTLY FLOWS.




